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Our March-April issue is rather more cosmopol
itan than usual as we consider external military 
and political developments and U.S. involve
ment and concern with them: Col. R, S. Sleeper 
shows how the Soviet Union uses cybernetics 
for political purposes; Dr. A. H. Zimmerman 
explains Canada’s Defence Research Program 
and John Gellner assays her cooperation in 
NATO and NORAD; Major Alfred Uhalt 
and Lt. John Kotch size up some stumbling 
blocks along the path of Western Alliance.



Lenin stated  that "the victory of socialism  is possible, first in 
a few  or even one single cap ita list country taken separately."  

Now w e learn that cyb ern etics , a term  and technique unknown in Len in ’s 
lifetime, h a s  been enlisted in the cru sa d e  to spread  the  

C o m m u n ist world order. Colonel R aym ond S . S leeper, C h ie f of the
Foreign T echno lo g y Division of A F S C , w rites of this  

effort involving So v iet app lications of an a ly sis  techniques.

CYBERNETICS 
IN THE SERVICE 
OF COMMUNISM
C olonel R aym ond  S. S lee p e r

T h e  SPEARHEAD for the spread of 
Communism was forged in the Soviet 
Union when Lenin seized power and 

began to use this philosophy as the rallying 
standard for achieving world Communist dom
ination. The Soviet Union's progress from the 
revolutionary chaos of the early Twenties to 
the space-age discipline of the Sixties has been 
phenomenal. In response to a series of difficul
ties and events in attempting to accelerate this 
task, the Soviets have borrowed and adapted 
to their use a unique and powerful philosoph
ical and technological tool—cybernetics.

the promise of cybernetics

This tool seems to offer the means to opti
mize the continued development and growth of 
the power of Soviet Russia, the subversive cap
ture of free nations, and the establishment of 
worldwide educational, technological, military, 
and space superiority. But more important, cy-
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bemetics is now seen by some Soviet authori
ties as the means of facilitating the optimum 
( Communist) control of the complex system of 
states, peoples, and resources of the world 
which the Communists hope will result from 
Communist world domination.

Simply stated, cybernetics involves pur
poseful control of complex dynamic systems. 
Dynamic systems are those systems which can 
react to or adapt to a changing environment. In 
practice, the Soviets appear to be classifying 
almost any subject that has to do with informa
tion and control in man, machine, and society 
as cybernetics. Cybernetic systems, as opposed 
to automatic devices, are capable of respond
ing in a predictable orderly manner to changes 
in the environment. An example of a crude cy
bernetic system is the home furnace that re
sponds via thermostatic control to changes in 
temperature for the purpose of maintaining a 
reasonably constant temperature in the home. 
One of the first complex cybernetic systems de
veloped was Norbert Wiener’s design of a sys
tem to link radar through a computer to a bat
tery of automatic fire-controlled antiaircraft 
guns.

In facing this extremely difficult problem, 
Wiener realized that the complex system he 
was designing performed the same functions as 
a skilled skeet shooter who acquired the target, 
tracked it, allowed for an appropriate lead, and 
fired. The skilled marksman achieved a high 
degree of accuracy. Knowing that biological 
systems ( man or animal) could adapt easily to 
rapidly changing environmental parameters, 
both external as in the case of the skeet shooter 
and internal as in the case of an athlete whose 
body adjusts to give him a second wind, he 
often consulted with neurologists and others 
to determine if he was on the right track in his 
basic design philosophy. There were several 
instances in which he found direct analogs be
tween the behavior of his gun-laying systems 
and certain characteristics of the nervous sys
tems.

Wiener’s great achievement was that he 
was able to synthesize existing technology and 
ideas into a basic conceptual framework that 
unified this technology to produce a high de
gree of control in any type of complex dynamic

system. The basic elements of this concept are
(1) A well-defined goal or end state to be

achieved.
(2) Sensors to detect changes in the environ

ment, i.e., temperature, velocity, chemical re
actions, learning states, etc.

(3) Communications nets connecting all ele
ments of the system to assure information flow.

(4 ) Logic units to process the information 
flow according to criteria contained in the goal
(D-

(5 ) Control units that are responsive to de
cisions from the logic center (4), which adjusts 
system units to the desired states as information 
from (1), (2), (3), and (4) changes.

Wiener felt that this scheme was basic to 
the control of all complex systems—technical, 
biological, or social. The Soviets regard the 
U.S. per t  management system, or the “critical 
path technique,” as they call it, to be a highly 
sophisticated example of applying cybernetic 
theory to an administrative system.

Cybernetics, as it developed under Wiener 
and in the U.S.S.R., imposes a rigid discipline 
for clear thinking upon both the theorist and 
the practitioner. If a true cybernetic approach 
to problem solving is adopted, the planner must 
first define his goals and criteria for their 
achievement as clearly and with as- little am
biguity as possible.

the thrust o f cybernetics in the Soviet system

The thrust of cybernetics in Russia ex
tends from the microbiological to the macro- 
cosmic dimensions of man’s relationship to the 
elements of the universe. The volume of Soviet 
literature on cybernetics is monumental. Acad
emician A. I. Berg, chairman of the Govern
mental Council on Cybernetics, refers to over 
5000 articles in 1961 alone on “the problems 
of the application of mathematics, electronics, 
and cybernetics to biology and medicine.” 
Since 1961, the volume of literature and re
search on this subject has continued to increase.

On the biological side of cybernetics one 
sees interesting developments, such as the 
“iron hand” which attaches pneumatically to 
the stump of the arm and, through electrodes 
connected to the stump muscles of the forearm,
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picks up myocurrents generated from the con
traction of these muscles, which then control 
the opening and closing of the hand. There are 
many other devices which link the nervous 
system to machines, and vice versa. One exam
ple is the biostimulator, which uses the re
corded muscle movements of a sharpshooter 
to provide programmed electronic sleeves for 
automated rifle training instruction. This de
vice is slipped over the arms and torso and 
electronically “stimulates" the proper muscles 
of the student soldier to emulate the sharp- 
shooting techniques of an expert rifleman re
corded in the simulator. Another device, tire 
Soviet sleep machine, is claimed to produce a 
relaxed state, or sleep, which provides more 
rest than an equivalent amount of normal 
sleep. This device is used in medical treatment 
for a variety of symptoms. Soviet cybernetics 
includes, in addition to biologic and physio
logic control techniques, a broad program of 
research in neurology, psychology, and related 
fields, especially those areas which have the 
potential for technological application and be
havior control.

The Soviet concept and program of the 
“new man” involves the “creation" of a wholly 
superior type of individual. It begins with the 
separation of numbers of young children from 
their families at the ages 1 to 6 years. These 
children are trained in some 800 special board
ing homes and schools, separated from their 
families. Estimates vary, but it appears that
1,500,000 to 2,500,000 children have been en
tered into this program. The training and edu
cation of these selected children has been called 
the “technocratization of youth” in Russia. 
In other references the Soviets have called this 
program the preparation for “the rationaliza
tion of world economics and cybernation.” The 
U.S.S.R. is thus planning for rapid develop
ment of automation and encourages, promotes, 
and fosters cybernetics at the highest level of 
government and party. Social adjustment to 
automation is planned through the preparation 
of students to accommodate to the “cybernated 
society.” And, according to the Soviets, the 
change will therefore be more orderly in Russia 
than in any other country.

At the machine level, the applications vary

from guidance systems for missiles to auto
mated power distribution centers for control
ling the flow of electric power between widely 
dispersed nets so as to eliminate costly, re
dundant power generation.

But it is at the socioeconomic level that 
one sees the major innovations being attempted 
in the Soviet Union. A cybernetics center is 
planned for each state. Several are already be
ing built, and the first one at Kiev is nearly 
finished. These, together with the Cybernetics 
Council in Moscow, the Moscow information 
storage and retrieval center ( v in it i), the Mos
cow computer center, the developing nation
wide unified information network, some 350 
computer centers, and over 100 institutes that 
are working in cybernetic science and tech
nology, if built as planned, will constitute the 
physical structure of the program. A typical 
center such as the one at Kiev will have mathe
maticians, physiologists, psychologists, soci
ologists, neurologists, economists, electronic 
scientists, engineers, and physicists assigned. 
Thus a very broad multidisciplinary scientific- 
force will attack the problems involved in the 
automation of Soviet society. The implications 
of such an enormous undertaking cannot pos
sibly be seen with clarity at this early date, but 
it deserves serious observation, studv, and at- 
tempts at interpretation.

It helps us some in taking a serious view 
of these Soviet activities when we realize that 
such very large modeling and attempts to struc
ture society are actually beginning here in the 
United States. San Francisco is using an oper
ating mathematical model of the city in terms 
of its land, buildings, peoples, jobs, amenities, 
etc. This model is being used for forward plan
ning, and other U.S. cities are now developing 
their own models. But the Soviet scheme in
volves all of Russia and promises to involve 
the world.

One interpretation of the Soviet effort de
scribes the purpose of cybernetics in the 
U.S.S.R. as “threefold: improved military and 
civilian technology, rationalization of the econ
omy, and mechanization of intellectual tasks.”1 
But it is likely that the main thrust of Soviet 
cybernetics is much more encompassing. For 
the central argument of the Soviets is that cy-



bemetics can work only in a “socialist” society:

As distinct from capitalist countries where 
the various firms create, each for itself, sepa
rate automated systems of control, under social
ism it is perfectly possible to organize a single, 
(integrated) complex, automated system of 
control of the country’s national economy. Ob
viously, the effect of such automation will be 
much greater than that of automating control 
of individual enterprises.2

Probably this is the key to the major differ
ence between the Soviet purpose in cybernetics 
and the purpose in the West. Not so much that 
the Soviets are already beginning to apply cy
bernetics to the optimum control of the entire 
Soviet society but that they are aiming to re
construct society through the widest possible 
application of cybernetics and eventually to 
employ it as the principal system of Communist 
control of the world. Some observers of the 
Soviet scene have responded with ridicule; 
others have simply stated that such a grand 
scheme is impossible. Perhaps the most com
mon reaction is that Soviet technology cannot 
possibly support such a plan in Russia, to say 
nothing of the world. It is normal among these 
latter observers to note that “the U.S. is still 
ahead in the design, analysis, and evaluation of 
complex and sophisticated systems . . . ; we are 
still ahead of Soviet technology in the fields of 
radar systems, television systems, telemetry 
systems; and still ahead of Soviet technology 
by a considerable margin in the design and 
manufacture of high speed computers with 
large memories.”3

But there are indications of steady Soviet 
progress: “Soviet science is ahead in the analy
sis of random-processes of shooting and ran
dom process representation; Soviet science is 
generally superior to U.S. science in the fields 
of detection theory, parameters, prediction and 
estimation, and the analysis of phase-keyed 
systems in the presence of fading; and Soviet 
science can be said to be slightly ahead of the 
U.S. sciences in the overall fields of cyber
netics, logic algebra, automated theory, and 
pattern recognition.”4 And cybernetics seems to 
have given the Russian leaders a new vision 
of the utopian future of Communist social prog
ress. For they now see in cybernetics, they
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think, a means to stimulate progress and to 
integrate advances in all fields of science. 
Again, the most fundamental and overriding 
point is that through cybernetics the integra
tion of scientific progress now enables the con
struction of the ideal Communist society in 
Russia as well as throughout the rest of the 
world.3

To restructure the Russian society, to es
tablish a system for the optimum control of 
Russia, and to embark upon the study, plan, 
and implementation of a control system aimed 
at the restructuring of the societies of the world 
so that they will dovetail into a cybernated 
Communist Russia is a fantastic task. The task 
was not undertaken lightly. A comprehensive 
study was conducted from 1959 to 1961 for the 
purpose of determining the broad structure of 
the program and its consonance with Marxism- 
Leninism. Then in June 1962 the Soviet Coun
cil of the Academy of Sciences, the Scientific 
Council on the Philosophical Problems of the 
Natural Sciences, and the Party Committee of 
the Presidium of the Academy of Sciences met 
together in a joint conference on cybernetics. 
Over 1000 participants represented all the sci
ences connected with cybernetics. This all- 
union conference mapped out the implementa
tion of the tasks set for cybernetics by the 22d 
World Communist Party Congress.

The general structure of the program has 
been analyzed and ably presented by Professor 
John J. Ford of American University. He be
lieves that the 20-year plan approved by the 
22d Party Congress is designed to test and im
plement the model. The model and its appli
cation to Russia is to be largely tested by 1981. 
Subsequent indications strongly support Ford’s 
analysis, e.g., a quote from the Technical Cy
bernetics All-Union Conference at Odessa in 
1965: “Today, it is clear that the methods of 
technical cybernetics are finding growing ap
plications in the control of the entire Soviet 
economy.”

Anyone with a deep interest in Soviet de
velopments who wishes to understand Soviet 
activities through the next 10 to 20 yeafs must 
take into consideration the Soviet cybernetics 
model. Scholars who continue to employ tradi
tional concepts of Soviet behavior will surely

be missing an important part of the picture.
The plan encompasses the development of 

a pattern for sociocultural, material-technical, 
and ideological subsystems. Each pattern must 
provide a “nervous structure” and “control cen
ter.” Similarly, each must be automatically op
erative but adapted to the goals of the “brain.” 
Harmonious transition of the parts toward a 
higher degree of centralized organization of 
social structure is thus insured.”

This 20-year plan is based on the thesis 
that social (and biological) change is inevita
ble, but more important, the social change 
should be purposeful and progressive ( i.e., 
toward Communism). To quote Professor 
Ford:

The strategy for social progress dictated 
by this general model calls for the establish
ment of a “nervous system" to tie together the 
system’s “sensors” of internal and external en
vironments at all levels with the highest deci
sion centers which can then determine optimal 
(in relation to system goals) courses of action 
and then transmit information to the effector 
organs of the social system (ministries, produc
tion complexes, schools, defense installations, 
people and so on). The cycle is then repeated. 
If the new behavior of the system brings it 
closer to the goals thereof as predicted, or 
moves away therefrom because the prediction 
was incorrect, the sensors once again detect 
the change and transmit the information up
ward in a continuous process analogous to that 
by which a helmsman steers a ship toward its 
destination.7

A model of world social structure seemingly 
visualized in this description is not attractive 
to most Americans, since it is deterministic and 
authoritarian. However, from a Communist 
viewpoint the whole process of “national liber
ation” and revolution involves the destruction 
of “capitalistic institutions” and the develop
ment and erection of Communist institutions in 
a purposeful mode.

transition o f “capitalist societies” 
to “socialist societies”

The transition of “capitalist societies” to 
“socialist societies” is the central aim of world 
Communism. It is the object, the content, and
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the substance of Communist activities across 
the world.

There are Communist parties in some 105 
nations of the world. In certain countries there 
are more Communist parties than one, but for 
our purpose we will assume these parties are 
factions and that ultimately these factions 
either coordinate, cooperate, or are controlled 
by the dominant party in their struggle for 
take-over of the specific country.

Some 16 of these 105 nations are now con
trolled by the Communists. Each of the 16 is 
in fact ruled by the Communist Party therein. 
It is generally accepted that the world Com
munist movement is no longer monolithic but 
that polycentralism and a system of “World 
Commonwealth of Communist Nations” is 
evolving and expanding through subversive ag
gression.- In spite of these and other doctrinal 
changes, a Marxist-Leninist model exists for 
the stages of Communist penetration and take
over in a target country. This doctrine elabo
rates five steps (called “stages” in Marxist- 
Leninist doctrine) in the “transition to a Marx
ist-Leninist Society”:

Step One is infiltration into the target 
country and the formation of a Communist 
Party.

Step Tw o is the infiltration of Communist 
Party members into the target country s key 
institutions, parliament, political parties, 
unions, industry, communications services, po
lice, military forces, and other important ele
ments of the national life. The members who 
infiltrate the key institutions form units that 
are called fractions.9 When fractions are 
formed in most of the key institutions, a united 
national front is then organized to coordinate 
policy and action among all the fractions.

Step T hree  is the decision to seize power. 
According to the doctrine there exist both the 
objective and subjective situations in a target 
country. The objective situation is the current 
real-life situation in the target country. The 
subjective situation is the “power” of the Com
munist Party. Evaluation of this power involves 
assessment of the number of hard-core mem
bers and their deployment throughout the tar
get country’s key institutions, together with

the power that the members exert over the 
nation by virtue of the National Front. The 
doctrine states that when the subjective situa
tion of the Communist Party is in favorable 
balance with the objective situation in the 
country as a whole, the decision is then made 
to seize power.10 This does not mean that an 
attempt to seize power is made at this time, 
but the decision is made. Then the action com
mittees are organized and prepared for the 
eventual take-over. The process of determining 
the favorable revolutionary balance situation 
is obviously an extremely difficult and complex 
process. It is clear, for example, that the Com
munists misjudged the revolutionary balance 
in Indonesia at least twice in recent times.11

Step Four is to seize power. This step is 
initiated with the announcement of the time 
when power will be seized—and the timing is 
critical. The action committees are then armed, 
and direct operations are initiated against the 
anti-Communist, non-Communist, or national 
power in being. Insofar as possible, the Com
munist Party attempts to present this “seizure 
of power in the light of a national revolution, 
a national uprising, or some similar camouflage 
for the Communist take-over.

Step F ive  is to consolidate the Communist 
control of the nation. This involves the pro
gressive elimination of all anti-Communist, un
cooperative control and influence in the nation 
and leads to the purges. This is the sort of oper
ation we saw in China when Mao Tse-tung 
instituted his program to “let a hundred flowers 
of internal criticism grow,” and then when in
ternal criticism appeared the critics were elimi
nated.13 It is the type of purge we have seen 
in Cuba since Castro seized power.

It may be claimed that our model for 
Communist subversive aggression against free 
nations is too simple. Communist manuals, 
doctrine, pamphlets, and publications have de
voted hundreds of thousands of pages to the 
elaboration of the tactics and techniques of 
take-over, or the “transition of power from the 
capitalistic monopolies to the working class,” as 
they call it. The basic Communist bible, Funda
m entals o f  M arxism-Leninism, devotes over 500 
pages to the subject. There have been many
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variations in this model, and there will be many 
more. But how can cybernetics serve Com
munist subversion and take-over?

The key step in the process is the decision 
and timing of the take-over. Note the relation
ship that must be satisfied for the Communist 
take-over: One could write this very simply as

S

where P represents potential for take-over, 5  
the subjective power of the Communist Party 
in the target country, and O the objective situ
ation in the country itself. Now it can readily 
be seen that experience will be necessary to 
determine the proper values of P for evaluating 
take-over potential. It can also be seen that the 
quotient of S divided by O is essentially a sum
mation of the Communist potential for take
over in each of the key institutional structures 
as related to the stabilizing anti-Communist 
elements in the country. It is the problem of 
measuring Communist potential for take-over 
in a national power structure sense that “scien
tific programs” using statistics, content analy
sis, sociological and anthropological social 
structure analysis, and experience factors, that

we see as the task for cybernetics. The process 
can be shown as the objective situation deriv
ing from real life in the target country feeding 
into the reference model (the Communist 
model) and with effectors and sensors from the 
Communist Party in its central role of subver
sion, take-over, command, and control, as 
shown in Figure 1.

The tremendous upheaval and social re
orientation of Cuba which have been produced 
by the Castro regime may be seen as an exam
ple of Communist transition of society toward 
a "higher stage of social evolution” and as a 
transition toward the Soviet model.

Through a series of trade and finance 
agreements the Castro Regime has moved 
toward the adaptation of Cuba’s economy and 
industrial plan to that of the Sino-Soviet Bloc. 
. . . The degree to which Cuba has become 
economically dependent on the Bloc is evi
denced by the fact that 80% of its trade is now 
tied up in arrangements with Iron Curtain 
countries. At the beginning of I960 only 2% of 
Cuba’s total foreign trade was witli the Bloc.

Cuba, under die Castro Regime, is rapidly 
becoming oriented toward the Sino-Soviet Bloc. 
This orientation is not taking the form of a 
merely cultural interchange with communist
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countries such as several Western countries are 
conducting. On the contrary, the emerging pat
tern is one of extensive cultural identification 
with the Bloc in which Cuban cultural patterns 
are being rapidly altered and the traditional 
cultural ties with countries of this hemisphere 
and Western Europe are deliberately severed. 
This is to be seen in the comprehensive cultural 
agreements, the exchange of students, perform
ing artists, and exhibitions with the Soviet 
Union, Communist China and their satellites, 
the impediments placed before students wishing 
to study anywhere except in Iron Curtain coun
tries, the virtual halting of the flow of movies, 
books and magazines from free countries with 
a commensurate rise in the influx of these ma
terials from the Sino-Soviet Bloc, and the 
attacks on Western culture in general and that 
of the United States in particular.14

Thus one sees the total social, economic, 
and cultural restructuring of Cuba to fit the 
Communist model. Meanwhile, the Communist 
model appears to be moving toward a cyber
netics model. This may lead to increased ra
tionalization of Communist subversive aggres
sion against free nations.

Under a cybernetic scheme the Commu
nists need not export traditional ideology. In
stead they need to export “scientific social 
changes” which fit the cybernetic model of the 
economy and sociological structure of scien
tific Marxism-Leninism now being built in 
Russia.

the drive for military superiority

The Soviets have consistently pushed for 
worldwide military superiority. Stalin support
ed this goal, and so did Khrushchev, on bal
ance.

Some top American nuclear scientists be
lieve that Soviet nuclear weapons technology 
is at least equivalent to if not ahead of U.S. in 
some areas. In the area of high-yield weapons 
it is conceded that they have the edge. They 
have demonstrated a device of 60 megatons 
which we believe could be weaponized or 
turned into a weapon at about a hundred mega
tons.

We were somewhat surprised in 1948 that 
the Soviets copied our B-29 ( which they called

TU-4). More surprising was that they built a 
significant number and built them at the ex
pense of more rapidly rejuvenating the war- 
tom civilian economy.

Through the 1950’s the Soviets built mod
em fighters in large numbers, built bombers, 
and then moved into building and deploying 
ballistic missiles.

There is no question that the U.S. Minute- 
man and Polaris missiles remain superior to 
those of the Soviets, but the Russian weapon
eers are not resting on their laurels. According 
to Hanson Baldwin, they are continuing to de
velop and deploy large numbers of new weap
ons of widely varying types.15

The Soviet development of new missiles 
appears to be most dramatic, and the evidence 
is that they are also developing new aircraft 
(e.g., the AN22, a huge transport) and modern
izing their army and navy. The 1965 spring 
military parade in Moscow and again the 7 No
vember 1965 parade showed new generations 
of ic bm ’s, ir b m ’s, “global rockets,” and anti- 
ic bm  missiles, as well as many new army vehi
cles.

The Soviets apparently are building and 
deploying all these weapons. It is important 
that we recognize that they can, that they have 
the economic power to do so. In 1962 Secretary 
of Defense McNamara elaborated before Con
gress the new missiles, aircraft, antimissile mis
siles, agricultural improvements, and civilian 
consumer improvements that could be made 
by the Russians and then concluded that they 
could not do all these things-that they must 
make a choice. It would seem that they have 
made the choice at the expense of the civilian 
economy and that they have moved rapidly 
forward in strategic weapons.

One of the primary strengths of the Soviet 
r&d and production program is the use of scien
tific planning (cybernetics) throughout their 
weapons programs. Scientific planning, gaming 
theory, optimum solution of complex problems, 
development of block-aggregate computing 
systems, creation of the scientific basis for the 
synthesis of automatic control, and hundreds 
of similar subjects, all pertinent to the most 
modem techniques of scientific planning and 
development of aerospace weapon systems, ap
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pear in Soviet cybernetics literature.16 The 
hypothesis is suggested that analysis of overall 
Soviet power must now take into account the 
increased efficiency of the early applications 
of integrated cybernetic systems optimized for 
the creation of Soviet military and national 
security.

Similarlv, cvbemetics can be seen to im- 
pact on the Soviet space effort.

the thrust in space

Soviet work in space probably started in 
the early Forties with the work of Tsilkovskii, 
the Soviet Goddard. In the late Forties and 
early Fifties it appears that the basic technolo
gies and vertical firings of components were 
accomplished. In the late Fifties we saw the 
first Sputnik and the beginning of the Soviet 
space spectaculars. Figure 2 shows the Soviet 
concentration on spectaculars—manned flight, 
near-earth orbital work, and some military and 
military support types of programs. There has 
been little direct evidence that any of these 
spectaculars will lead to direct Soviet military

space capabilities, but there have been repeat
ed Soviet references to the military uses of 
space. One of the first we saw was in Major 
General Pokrovsky’s book, Scien ce and T ech 
nology in C on tem porary  W ar, published in 
1956, in which he refers to the coming impor
tance of the war in space. Since 1957 there have 
been innumerable Soviet references to orbital 
bombardment, orbital rockets, rockets from 
spaceships, attack or delivery of weapons from 
space, and the like.

It would seem prudent to assume that the 
Soviets plan to use space for military purposes 
as rapidly as possible. The Soviet space effort 
is huge—surely as large as if not larger than that 
of the U.S. There is no record of the Soviets’ 
having made anything like this type of effort in 
aerospace research and development without 
a resultant direct enhancement of their military 
power.

In the U.S. we argue variously that space 
offensive nuclear-delivery forces are less effi
cient than ic b m ’s , less accurate, and less credi
ble. But when the Soviets are dedicated to 
offensive world objectives, the special effects

Figure 2. Soviet space firsts

earth  sa te llite  4 Oct 57 

b io log ica l sa te llite  3 Nov 57 

so la r o rb it 4 Ja n  59 

lu n a r im pact 13 Sep 59 

lu n a r sa te llite  photos 4 Oct 59 

m an in space (G a g a rin ) 12 A p r 61 

"tan d em " m anned f lig h t 11-12 A ug  62 

M ars probe 1 Nov 62 

3-m an space  f lig h t 12 Oct 64 

e x tra v e h ic u la r  operation  (Leonov) 18 M ar 65
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of space military offensive forces may appear 
very useful-namely, prestige, terror, persua
sion, coercion, pressure, psychological warfare, 
and demoralization. The sight and sound of 
Soviet military orbital forces in the free skies 
of the world day and night, plus Communist 
satellite television propaganda tuned into sets 
around the world, would not be attractive to 
contemplate in the service of Soviet goals of 
worldwide Communist domination.

Such major steps in space could not be 
taken except for the progress that the Soviets 
are seeking through cybernetics. This has been 
recognized by Soviet scientists and has been 
openly stated by several. A description of the 
impact of Soviet cybernetics on their space 
program is included in V. Denisov’s “Cyber
netics and the Cosmos (1962). Denisov de
scribes the active flight of “The Cosmic Ship,’ 
its automatic control features, and its manual 
control features. But, “No matter what the de
gree of automation of the engineering process 
of controlling the cosmic ship, the managing 
and organizing role always remains with man. 
Hence, we must deal with complex cybernetic 
‘man-machine’ systems in space ships. . . . Man 
is the controlling element or operator in the 
‘man-machine’ system and the machine is the 
controlled object.” Denisov goes on to describe 
the working of the cosmic ship in detail and 
then projects developments into the future: “It 
can be that the foot of man will not take the 
first step on other planets, . . . but the foot of a 
cybernetic automaton may. He then goes on 
to extend man’s influence into the cosmos 
through travel and communications, basing his 
predictions on progress in cybernetics as well 
as in astronautics and related sciences.

I n c y be r n e tic s  there is unques
tionably a promise for improvement of the 
welfare of all humans. Robert Theobold, author 
and economist, proposes a minimum basic in
come for all adults in America based on the 
use of cybernetics by U.S. industry and econ
omy, an income ensuring a standard of living 
by which one can live with dignity. He also 
makes the astounding point that a modem na

tion can produce anything it decides to pro
duce.'7 But Theobold decries the U.S. govern
ment’s inattention to these “facts,” stating that 
these facts demand new value systems in 
America.

There is not much question that cyber
netics is seen by the Soviet elite not only as the 
path to Communist utopia but also as the road 
to development of a worldwide system of so
cialist states under Communist control. This 
view is reflected even by the American Com
munist Party.

Is there an inner compulsion in technologi
cal development which will transform the pri
vate appropriation of profit in America and the 
immense, unprecedented political power it 
brings, into an innocent surplus managed for 
the whole of society by the same small top 
group wearing different hats? . . . No . . . Once 
the profit motive is no longer a sacred absolute, 
the machines can be controlled, and, especially 
in the centralized society of today, cybernation 
can be developed and applied at a rate and in 
a manner that is in the interest of society as a 
whole . . . and this will come . . . only when the 
American people make a daily struggle in a 
progressive direction [toward Communism].18

If we wish to follow events in Soviet Rus
sia and developments in worldwide Commu
nism reasonably intelligently, we should begin 
to view them in terms of the changes wrought 
by the massive cybernetic program in Russia 
and in the worldwide Communist movement. 
Moreover, if cybernetics promises such a “para
dise” for socialist countries and enables, in 
effect, a technological penetration of free na
tions, it behooves us to define the parameters 
of possible impact and the promise and direc
tion of national and international automation 
in free societies as a counter. There is no 
doubt at all that American computer tech
nology, program theory and application, and 
automation lead the world. But the prolifera
tion of computers, computer languages, and 
computer centers has become truly an elec
tronic Tower of Babel. In contrast, in Russia 
the computer centers, languages, and net
works are planned and programmed to opti
mize control of the entire country. Does this 
lead to an efficiency of resource utilization
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that enables the Soviets, with a gross national 
product in 1965 of $303 billion—compared to 
$664 billion for the U.S.—to challenge the 
U.S. for world leadership and military supe
riority? Surely the American system with its 
redundancy, flexibility, and free choice is 
much more attractive to us, but is it too waste
ful of resources? And is this American re
dundancy and flexibility optimized to meet 
aggressive, purposeful international competi
tion? Will truly wide redundancy, flexibility, 
and choice invite penetration and restriction 
by a centrally controlled, integrated, and op
timized system—a system optimized for the 
announced goal and program of world domi
nation?

These are interesting questions that only 
time and intensive analysis will answer. Most 
Americans, if given the choice, would vote for 
the redundancy, individualism, flexibility, and 
optimization of private opportunity as op
posed to the centralized authoritarian-imposed 
optimized control. However, the parameters 
of redundancy, individualism, flexibility, con
trol, optimization, purposefulness, and private 
opportunity may have to be subjected to the 
burning crucible of public discussion and 
definition in the light of national interests be
fore we have a national understanding of both
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C ANADA’S first defence scientist was un
doubtedly a French soldier assigned to 
examine and effect repairs to a faulty 

muzzle-loader about three centuries ago.
W e have progressed substantially since 

that near-medieval period, however, although 
Canadian defence scientists were not formally 
organized until 1 April 1947 when an amend
ment to the National Defence Act created 
Canada’s Defence Research Board. For twenty 
years now, drb has been an integral element in 
the Department of National Defence and 
probably unique because it is civilian-directed 
and civilian-staffed, despite its place in a mili
tary milieu.

Under the National Defence Act, the 
Board carries out research and associated 
duties relating to the defence of Canada and 
the development of or improvement in mili
tary equipment as assigned by the Minister of 
National Defence. It also advises the Minister 
on all matters relating to scientific, technical, 
and other research and development that, in 
its view, may affect national defence.

Integration of the Canadian .Armed Forces 
two summers ago has not resulted in major 
changes in the Board’s operations or its place 
in the Department as a separate organizational 
entity.

There exists within the Department of 
National Defence a Defence Council, chaired 
by the Minister, and its members are the senior 
officials of the Department. These include the 
Chief of the Defence Staff, the Vice Chief of 
the Defence Staff, the Chairman of the D e
fence Research Board, and the Deputy Min
ister of National Defence.

The Deputy Minister and the Chairman, 
Defence Research Board, are the senior civilian 
appointees in the Department under the Min
ister. The role of the Deputy Minister may be 
broadly stated as the principal civilian assist
ant to the Minister and Associate Minister in 
the exercise of their responsibility for the con
trol and management of the Department. The 
Chairman, Defence Research Board, is charged 
with the responsibility of operating the scien
tific element of the Department of National 
Defence.

As a result of his membership on this

Council, the Chairman of the Defence Re
search Board is able to introduce at the high
est departmental level the views of the Board.

The Board’s Vice Chairman and Chief 
Scientists are members of the Development 
and Associated Research Policy Group formed 
by the Chief of Technical Services, Canadian 
Forces Headquarters, to make recommenda
tions to the Chief of the Defence Staff on all 
matters concerning development policy and 
programs. The Group provides an important 
forum for the exchange of information on all 
aspects of defence research and development. 
Its secretariat and administrative procedures 
provide a convenient and effective means of 
both proposing research and reporting prog
ress to the working staff.

In addition, a number of Board scientists 
have been integrated into the Chief of Tech
nical Services’ organization, which is responsi
ble for the planning and integration of develop
ment programs. Somewhat similar arrange
ments have been concluded to provide for 
scientific advice in the formulation of opera
tional requirements, and a senior d bb  scientist 
has been posted to the branch of the Vice 
Chief of the Defence Staff as Director of Scien
tific Co-ordination.

The Chief Superintendent of the Board’s 
Operational Research Establishment is also 
Director General of Operational Research at 
Canadian Forces Headquarters. He heads a 
single division, organized into a number of 
functional directorates, and is responsible to 
the Board’s Chairman for the career manage
ment of scientific staff and the technical qual
ity of operational research studies. Through 
the Vice Chief of the Defence Staff, he answers 
to the Chief of the Defence Staff for the for
mulation of programs and the establishment 
of priorities for their execution.

The Board’s research and associated ac
tivities are carried on at its headquarters and 
at its laboratories or field stations located in 
Nova Scotia, Quebec, Ontario, Saskatchewan, 
Alberta, and British Columbia. The terms of 
the National Defence Act also permit the Board 
to extend its efforts beyond its own facilities 
by means of grants to universities and contracts 
with industry.
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In practice, the Board has four basic 
responsibilities:

(a) to provide scientific advice to the Min
ister and Associate Minister of National D e
fence, the Chief of the Defence Staff, and the 
Canadian Forces;

(b) to provide for the research requirements 
of the Canadian Forces;

(c) to contribute to the collective defence

research efforts of the North Atlantic Treaty 
Organization, of other international programs, 
and to arrange for scientific and technical co
operation with allied nations; and

(d) to support basic research of defence 
interest in Canadian universities, and applied 
military research with Canadian industry.

Programs and priorities within these broad 
responsibilities are determined by Canada’s
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national security policy, by the current roles 
and tasks of the Canadian Forces, and by 
the requirements of international cooperation. 
Present areas of special interest include:

(a) the defence (and in particular the air 
defence) of North America;

(b) defence against submarines;
(c) the equipment and tactics of ground and 

air forces in Europe;
(d) the equipment and tactics of forces in 

counterinsurgency, limited war, and “peace
keeping” roles;

(e) the requirements of national survival 
following nuclear attack.

The Board’s research efforts can be di
vided roughly into five major fields—the physi
cal sciences, maritime research, weapons and 
engineering research, biosciences, and the 
defence aspects of nuclear, biological, and 
chemical research—all contributing singly or 
collectively to many of the problems that arise 
in the areas already outlined. In general, the 
research programs, both pure and applied, are 
pursued in the Board’s research establishments 
or laboratories located across Canada, some 
selected specifically of course for their geo
graphical position.

The majority of the Board’s research pro
grams are integrated closely with those of the 
United States. This integration arises for many 
reasons: because of the geographical implica
tions, mutual defence problems, and also be
cause of the need to share specific equipments 
and facilities. The nature of this cooperation 
varies considerably, from the discussion and 
design of programs at formal international lev
els to mutual exchanges and understandings 
at the working level between field stations with 
related tasks. This type of cooperation has re
sulted in the sharing of facilities, staffs, and 
equipment. Many examples of this type of 
liaison exist, particularly in some of the Board’s 
extended field operations such as at-sea re
search or in the execution of some of its large- 
scale trials in the area of biological, chemical, 
and nuclear defence.

In addition to the exchange of technical 
information at the working level, an effective 
procedure for the exchange of information 
through reports and documents has been es

tablished. This system originated during the 
early days of World W ar II and has progressed 
to an extensive degree. It ensures in fact that 
Canada’s defence research scientists fully un
derstand activities in U.S. allied fields. The 
system, of course, works just as successfully 
in reverse.

The Board’s scientists also take an active 
part in seminars, technical meetings, and 
symposia held in their respective fields in the 
United States. The Board presents reviews and 
papers on all aspects of its work at an annual 
symposium held in Ottawa. This draws a wide 
audience from many defence science fields in 
the United States. It is not surprising, there
fore, to find that some of the strongest and most 
fruitful programs are those closely allied with 
similar activities in the United States.

It might prove useful to present some typ
ical examples of the close collaboration exist
ing between the two countries in nearly all 
defence research fields.

In the weapons and engineering field, one 
of the main programs at the Board’s Canadian 
Armament Research and Development Estab
lishment involves the use of hypersonic ranges 
and light-gas guns. This program, to investigate 
the properties of hypersonic wakes, has devel
oped over several years in close cooperation 
with the Advanced Research Projects Agency 
and Redstone Arsenal of the U.S. Army Missile 
Command. The U.S. provides substantial finan
cial and personnel support to the program, and 
of course scientific information resulting from 
the experimentation is exchanged freely.

The same establishment is engaged in 
another cooperative project with a r pa , inves
tigation of infrared radiation in the high atmo
sphere, particularly transmission and airglow 
measurements carried out by instrumented 
high-altitude aircraft. Here again Board per
sonnel receive logistic support from their 
United States partners.

During the past twenty years the Board 
has built up extensive and unique test facili
ties at its Suffield Experimental Station on the 
Alberta prairies. The ranges are ideally suited 
for large-scale tests and trials dealing with the 
problems of defence against biological, chemi
cal, and nuclear weapons. This establishment



Canadian and U.S. technicians at DRB’s prairie research 
station fill a radome with sand preparatory to test
ing the ability of military equipment to withstand the 
shock effects of detonating a 100-ton charge of TNT.

warfare, communications, and biosciences, mu
tual projects between the two countries have 
resulted in very close collaboration.

The Board’s main contribution to Canada’s 
space program is another instance of close and 
successful cooperation with our U.S. counter
parts. This effort began with the concept and 
eventual launching of the Alouette I, an all- 
Canadian ionosphere topside sounder space
craft, which established clearly the Board’s 
ability and competence in this complex and 
sophisticated design and development field. 
Design and manufacture of the satellite of 
course represented only one aspect of the prob
lem. The other aspect, that of launching it into 
orbit, was a phase that was entirely contributed 
and directed by the resources of the U.S. Na
tional Aeronautics and Space Administration.

Since that successful launching, a joint 
Canada./U.S. program known as International 
Satellites for Ionospheric Studies (isis) has 
been established with the objective of orbiting 
four Canadian-designed and -built topside 
sounding spacecraft. The first satellite in this 
program, Alouette II, was launched success
fully by a Thor-Agena on 29 November 1965 
from the Western Test Range in California. 
Designed and built by the Board’s Defence 
Research Telecommunications Establishment 
with Canadian industrial support, it achieved 
a nominal orbit with a perigee of 501 km, an 
apogee of 2982 km, and an inclination of 79.8°. 
Alouette II carries equipment for five experi
ments: three (topside sounding of the iono
sphere, measurement of galactic and solar radio 
noise, measurement of very-low-frequency ra
dio emissions in the upper atmosphere) are drb 
experiments; the fourth (detection of energetic 
particles) is a project of the National Research 
Council of Canada; and the fifth (measurement 
of electron densities and temperatures) was 
designed by the U.S. National Aeronautics mid 
Space Administration. Like its predecessor, all 
of Alouette II ’s systems are operating satisfac
torily to date.

Explorer XXXI, a nasa satellite, was 
launched by the same Thor-Agena rocket. For 
experimental purposes, the two satellites re
mained in the same orbit for about a month, 
separated along the orbital path by less than

has conducted joint Canadian/United States 
trials for a number of years, with every likeli
hood that the degree of U.S. participation will 
increase. It has not been unusual during a spe
cific trial at Suffield to find more than 100 U.S. 
technical representatives participating.

In other research areas, such as submarine



1000 kilometers. Fifteen days after launching, 
the separation was 83 km and was increasing 
at a rate of about 9 km per day.

Both Alouette II and Explorer XXXI are 
part of the is is  project, and many of the experi
ments in the two satellites were planned to be 
complementary. Their simultaneous opeiation 
in the same region of space is expected to make 
possible a considerable advance in knowledge 
of the physics of the atmosphere, ion compo
sition, and electron and ion temperatures.

Leading from the experience and success 
gained with Alouette I and Alouette II, the 
Board is developing a program for cooperative 
studies for communications satellites, again 
with considerable U.S. cooperation.

The breakthrough into space research 
by the Board has added a new dimension to 
Canadas industrial capacity. As a result of the 
Board’s interests and requirements, encourage
ment and support have been extended to many 
Canadian industrial firms to develop and ex
pand their technical resources to meet the 
challenge of space. From modest beginnings, 
manv of the companies have developed equip
ments and components which are now finding 
their way into U.S. space vehicles.

Although the Board does not operate an 
aeronautical establishment, it has encouraged 
the development of work in this area through 
a system of development contracts with indus
trial manufacturers. In the late 1950 s concepts 
and feasibility’ studies of v/sto l  aircraft were 
supported by the Board at the Canadair Lim
ited plant in Montreal. Emphasis in this early 
work was placed on optimizing the means 
of coupling aerodynamic and direct lift de
vices as well as on solving stability and control 
problems.

On the results of this research, the con
tractor has designed and developed a proto
type v/stol aircraft designated the CL84 
‘‘Dynavert.” Although drb engineers were 
involved also in an advisory capacity during 
the prototype construction phase, the actual 
costs of production and flight tests were sup
ported by Canada’s Department of Defence 
Production. The Dynavert is a research aircraft 
incorporating the hybrid tilt-wing deflected- 
slipstream concept. Since its first flight in May

A 500-ton mound of TNT was detonated at DRB s prairie 
research station in 1964, with U.S. scientists and 
officers participating. The experiment yielded infor
mation on shock and blast effects of such explosions.

1965, it has been flown successfully in the 
normal flight mode as well as through all hov
ering and transition requirements. The design 
point of the aircraft is a vto l  payload of 1500 
pounds over a 300-nautical-mile range at a 
cruise speed of 200 knots on a hot day (95") at 
sea level. Although these objectives have not 
been fully attained, means for additional thrust 
are under consideration, and development is 
proceeding satisfactorily.

In 1961 a program of research assistance 
or grants was initiated with a wide segment 
of Canadian industry to broaden research in 
Canada, particularly in areas relating to de
fence technology. This program has had re
markable results in a short time and has led
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to the encouragement and expansion of basic 
and applied research in many areas of Cana
dian industry. New facilities have been built 
and research staffs hired and trained to sup
port the many projects under way. The pro
gram is operated on a cost-sharing basis, the 
Defence Research Board grant being matched 
by an equal financial contribution from in
dustry. Since its inception some 167 grants 
have been awarded, and the total shared cost 
amounts to approximately $46 million.

Within the past year this Defence Re
search Board Industrial Research Sharing Pro
gram has been extended as a result of an 
agreement with the U.S. Air Force. This recent 
venture is designed to encourage Canadian 
defence-oriented industry to participate in pro
grams of interest to the u sa f . Although a com
paratively new arrangement, already several 
successful jointly funded projects have been 
established, and there is every indication that 
others will be initiated this year.

Canada's second ionosphere sounding spacecraft undergoes a vibration test. Like its prede
cessor, this spacecraft was designed and constructed by the Defence Research Board and 
launched in collaboration with the U.S. National Aeronautics and Space Administration.
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The CL-84 Dynavert, a VTOL craft developed  
jointly by Canadair and the Canadian De
partment of Defence, can rescue one to 
three men at a time from ground or water.

Since the drb was formed in 1947, it has 
operated a very successful grants-in-aid pro
gram with Canadian universities. The prime 
purpose of the program is to initiate and en
courage research in institutions of higher learn
ing and thus strengthen the heritage of research

in Canada. About 330 grants are distributed 
annually among some 34 universities across the 
country. The annual expenditure for these 
grants is approximately $2.5 million.

The Board participates in a large number 
of international scientific activities arising 
principally from military and political alliances 
abroad. Many of these stem from nato opera
tions. The Board sponsors defence research 
scholarships which are offered to scientists 
from nato countries and are tenable for a 
minimum of one year in any field of defence 
science in the Board s establishments.

The Technical Cooperation Program in
volves a considerable amount of cooperation 
with member countries—Canada, U.S., Britain, 
and Australia—and has proved to be a most 
useful and productive means of exchanging 
information and skills.

Canada is one of the strong supporters of 
the Commonwealth Defence Science Organ
ization and acted as host to a meeting of the 
Organization held in Ottawa in September 
1966.

A strong link is maintained in Washing
ton, London, and Paris through the offices of 
the Canadian Defence Research Staff. These 
offices are responsible for all aspects of over
seas operation and work very closely with 
the Canadian military components in these 
capitals.

During its brief history of some twenty 
years, the Defence Research Board has pro
gressed in size and competence. As a leading 
partner in the field of Canadian research, it 
takes its place with other research agencies of 
the government, industry, and education. In 
addition, many of its staff and its programs 
have gained recognition in various fields of 
international science. These accomplishments 
are but a prologue to Defence Research Board 
challenges and achievements of the future.

Ottawa, Ontario
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U N TIL about three years ago, examining 
Canada’s military posture in nato  and 
norad would have been of scant inter

est. Up to that time Canada did not have, did 
not want to have, and did not think it needed 
to have a defence policy of its own. This was 
an attitude of expediency made possible by 
the country’s geographic position. For ever 
since 1871, when the Treaty of Washington 
removed whatever dangers came from the 
United States as the result of differences that 
had arisen during the Civil War, Canada was 
protected simply by being situated where it 
was. With the undefended border to the south, 
two vast oceans policed by the British navy on 
the flanks, and an impenetrable (in the then 
stage of technology) belt of arctic wasteland 
to the north, the country was, until the end 
of the Second World War, safe even if it did 
not lift a finger, militarily. After the war the 
assumption by the United States of the rights 
and burdens that go with being the paramount 
power in the world made Canada an indis
pensable strategic forefield which the United 
States must keep inviolate in its own interest. 
Again, Canada was made secure whether or 
not it looked to its own safety. This happy 
condition thus has prevailed practically ever 
since Canada became a separate political en
tity a hundred years ago. As a consequence, 
the Canadian military effort, whatever it was 
at any one time, was motivated by the wish 
(or the political necessity) to cooperate with 
allies, especially with Canada’s protectors, 
rather than by actual need. Under these cir
cumstances, a Canadian military policy tai
lored to Canada’s own requirements had a 
hard time developing.

It would not have developed at all had 
the demands made upon Canada by its prin
cipals remained as simple and straightforward 
and enduring as they were until the end of the 
Second World War. Canadian policy, then, 
was to furnish ground, sea, and air forces or
ganized, equipped, and trained to operate 
with other British and Commonwealth forces, 
under British direction. This was possible in 
conditions of conventional war conducted on 
classical lines which had been modified as a 
result of new means and new techniques but 
which as to general doctrine had remained
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virtually unchanged since Clausewitz and 
Jomini. It was thus comparatively easy for 
Canada (as a second) to fit into the military 
setup of Great Britain (the principal).

Not so after the Second World War. The 
need to think on quite a different level, that 
created by the advent of weapons of absolute 
destruction, a level not precisely defined as 
yet, led to doctrinal uncertainties, and these, 
in turn, led to frequent and fundamental 
changes in military policies. In brief, it has 
become immeasurably more difficult to wield 
the sword effectively. And because the princi
pal. for years after Hiroshima, has not been 
quite sure of his own bearings and is still 
searching for a steady military course, it has 
not been easy to be a good second, either. 
Indeed, the question has arisen whether it is 
at all possible, let alone practical, nowadays 
to play the role of military satellite pure and 
simple, as long as the dominant power has not 
determined a firm and enduring policy to fol
low. This question has been asked in Canada, 
as well. It is being answered by the attempt, 
initiated three years ago, to develop a Cana
dian defence policy based primarily on Ca
nadian views and thus attuned not only to 
Canadian capabilities, the only criterion of the 
past, but also to Canadian needs.1 Although 
this is a radical change of outlook, it has not 
yet been fully recognized as such, not even in 
Canada.

That Canada at long last is beginning to 
think for itself in the military field does not 
mean that it wishes to restrict in any way its 
cooperation with allies, above all with its mili
tary principal, the United States. The differ
ence—it became observable in late 1963 and 
quite apparent when the “White Paper on 
Defence” came out in March 1964—is that 
Canada henceforth will consider flow  it should 
cooperate. It will no longer be the case of 
accepting a suggested role virtually sight un
seen. Instead, the tendency will be for Canada 
to offer to its allies what it has in military 
power and what it thinks will be most useful, 
not simply what is requested. In practice, this 
will not make much difference in Canada’s 
nato  commitments, at least not for the next 
few years, and it will perhaps not make any

difference at all in its norad commitments. 
Still, it is undeniable that there is a change of 
approach which could have practical conse
quences. It is this possibility that makes worth
while our looking at Canada’s present posture 
in nato and norad and our conjecturing on 
what it may be in the years to come.

Canada in NATO

W ith some justification, Canada has been 
called the midwife of nato . At any rate, Cana
dian interest in and support of the alliance has 
been unflagging. Indeed, Canada has consis
tently pressed for a bigger and better alliance 
that would extend its influence and its direct 
activities into the political, economic, and so
cial fields (as was in fact envisaged, albeit 
somewhat vaguely, in Article II of the North 
Atlantic Treaty). Generally speaking, Canada 
has through the years been disappointed at 
times because nato  was doing too little, never 
because it was doing too much.

Canada has always fulfilled punctiliously 
its military commitments to n ato . As far as 
assigned forces are concerned, they amount to 
an air division and an army brigade group; 
and in earmarked forces, to the balance of 
ground troops to make up a full army division, 
and a number of warships and maritime air
craft. The current cost of the assigned forces 
stationed in Europe, as listed in the 1966-67 
Estimates, is $146,724,000 or a little over 10 
percent of the military expenditures proper. - 
These forces number approximately 12,000, or 
about 11 percent of the Regular Force estab
lishment. The share of No. 1 Air Division is 
$71,703,000 and approximately 5500 officers 
and men.

Because of the totally passive Canadian 
approach to defence which prevailed in for
mer years, the kind  of military contribution 
made to nato  was until recently not seriously 
questioned, except by defence critics outside 
the government and government service. Be
ginning in late 1951, No. 1 Air Division was 
developed as a day-interceptor force equipped 
with F-86 Sabres, built in Canada under li
cense. The division was complete by Septem
ber 1953, with a headquarters in Metz, France,
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and four wings of three squadrons with 25 air
craft each in North Luffenham, England, in 
Grostenquin, France, and in Zweibriicken and 
Baden-Soellingen, Germany. The Luffenham 
w ing moved to MarviUe, France, in early 1955. 
From November 1956 onwards, one Sabre 
squadron in each wing was replaced by a 
squadron of Canadian Avro CF-100 twin-jet, 
two-seat, all-weather fighters. This gave the 
division a round-the-clock air defence capa
bility. In all this, Canada furnished what 
saceub wanted. It must be admitted that, in 
the military situation in Central Europe dur
ing that period, it was a sensible and useful 
contribution.

The need to rearm No. 1 Air Division 
with more modern weapon systems arose at 
about the same time that nato  strategy swung 
sharply toward primary reliance on nuclear 
weapons. That this was the trend of thought 
in sh a pe  was already pretty clear in early 
1957. Field-Marshal Lord Montgomery, then 
Deputy saceur , expressed it with customary 
bluntness in a contemporary interview: “I 
want to make it absolutely clear that we in 
shape are basing all our operational planning 
on using atomic and thermonuclear weapons 
in our defence. With us it is no longer: T h ey  
may possibly be used.’ It is very definitely: 
They will be used if we are attacked.’ ” The 
heads of government of the nato  countries, 
meeting in Paris from the 16th to the 19th of 
December 1957, then put actual muscle into 
an already existing strategic concept when 
they made the decision to stockpile nuclear 
weapons in Europe and put intermediate bal
listic missiles at saceur’s disposal.’

No. 1 Air Division was the first non-U.S. 
force selected to carry American nuclear weap
ons assigned to nato . It was a sensible choice: 
the division needed rearming. Its primary role, 
day-interception, had become problematical 
in view of the potential enemy’s greatly in
creased offensive capabilities in the confined 
airspace of Europe. It was an all-professional 
force of proven high performance, considered 
the only one that could be rearmed and re
trained without being taken out of the 1 me
an important consideration in the eyes of 
saceur, who had no forces to spare. Thus, in

1958, the (nuclear) strike-reconnaissance role 
for No. 1 Air Division was offered to Canada 
and accepted by Canada, apparently without 
demur from the Ottawa government.' The car
rier recommended was the F-104 Starfighter, 
which, modified and Canadian-built, became 
the CF-104. Here, there were objections on the 
part of the r c a f . They were technical in na
ture and entirely intramural, and they were 
overruled in the spirit of cooperating without 
asking too much as to the whys and where
fores. By 1959 the necessary decisions had 
been made. The first operational CF-104s were 
delivered to No. 1 Air Division in December 
1962. At the same time the four CF-100 squad
rons were disbanded. The division was hence
forth composed of six strike squadrons of 16 
aircraft each, two squadrons each at Grosten
quin, Zweibriicken, and Baden-Soellingen, and 
two reconnaissance squadrons of 15 aircraft at 
Marville, a total of 126 Starfighters.

It is debatable whether forming strike 
squadrons in nato  for tactical operations with 
nuclear weapons was ever sensible. Certain it 
is that by the time No. 1 Air Division got its 
first Starfighters U.S. strategic concepts (and 
thus, necessarily, those of n a to ) had changed 
so much that maintaining forces of weapons 
carriers of that kind did not make any sense 
at all. Already in 1961 the United States had 
made it clear that it had moved away from the 
idea of using nuclear arms at once, at any level 
of conflict in Central Europe. “The current 
doctrine,” said U.S. Deputy Secretary of D e
fense Roswell Gilpatric,’ “is that if nato  
forces were about to be overwhelmed by non
nuclear attacks from the Bloc countries, nato  
would make use of nuclear arms.” This was a 
long way from Field-Marshal Montgomery’s 
dictum of 1957. By 1962 the doctrine of flexi
ble response under central control had been 
enunciated. The nato  Starfighters, which per
haps could be thought to have a military value 
—at any rate a deterrent one—as long as they 
were potential first-strike weapon systems, be
came totally ineffective once they were rele
gated to a second-strike (or rather umptieth- 
strike) role. Bunched together at the end of 
extra-long airstrips, airstrips undoubtedly sur
veyed to the last hundredth of an inch on the

(Continued on page 28)
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maps used hv the strong Soviet nuclear rocket 
forces only a few hundred miles away, the 
Starfighters would surely be destroyed on the 
ground in the enemy’s first, surprise attack. 
They do not even deter under a strategy of 
flexible response: they are too obviously sitting 
ducks. There is no need even to go into the 
largely theoretical arguments: that limited 
nuclear war is impossible, especially on the 
continent of Europe; and that even if it were 
possible, there would be no reasonable targets 
(i.e., important ones, yet not likely to lead to 
escalation if attacked) in that overcrowded 
area for the 60-kiloton or heavier atomic 
bombs of the CF-104. Where a war is to be 
kept nonnuclear as long as possible, there is 
just no place for a highly vulnerable nuclear 
weapons carrier of the Starfighter genre.

In the meantime, though, the CF-104 pro
gram has run its course. It was the biggest 
single armament program ever undertaken by 
Canada in peacetime. The 238 aircraft (20Ò 
single-seat combat, 38 two-seat trainer) have 
cost $463,762,000. The training of pilots for 
them has been the most expensive ever—an 
average of just under $440,000 per man to full 
operational standards. Ground installations 
and support equipment have been equally 
costly. It would be no exaggeration to say that 
Canada has up to now spent something like 
one billion dollars on its CF-104 force.

Various attempts have been made to give 
to this “white elephant” some military value. 
The possibility was studied of putting the air
craft onto hardened sites from which they 
would be launched by catapult. This might 
have given the CF-104 force a second-strike 
capability. Unfortunately, estimates showed 
that the cost of such a conversion would be 
unwarrantably high. For a much more modest 
sum of money, the strike aircraft of No. 1 Air 
Division were adapted to carry conventional 
bombs. This role has been likened to a bakery’s 
delivering bread from house to house in a 
racing car. In any case, it does not solve the 
problem: the enemy would still be certain to 
take out the CF-104 bases in his first strike, as 
he could not know whether the counterattack 
w’ould be made with nuclear or conventional 
weapons.

With all this, it is no ground for satisfac
tion that the still available 166 CF-104 combat 
aircraft are likely to last No. 1 Air Division for 
a long time. Attrition has been lower than 
anticipated; it has lately been at the rate of 
four total losses a year. At the same time, 
the number of aircraft the division requires 
will decline. When Marville is vacated in ac
cordance with the French eviction order of 
29th March 1966—Grostenquin was abandoned 
some time ago when France forbade the sta
tioning of foreign nuclear weapons on her 
territory—No. 1 Air Division will operate only 
six squadrons, four strike and two reconnais
sance, from the two remaining bases in Ger
many, Zweibriicken and Baden-Soellingen.0 
The squadrons will then be augmented to 18 
aircraft each, but this still makes a first-line 
strength of only 108 aircraft as against an in
ventory of 166. In theory, then, Canadian 
CF-104s could be kept flying in European skies 
for perhaps as much as another eight years— 
very efficiently, as they have been so far, but 
without much military purpose.

The CF-104s of No. 1 Air Division pro
vided one of the traumatic experiences that 
have led Canada to re-examine its traditional 
policy of military cooperation with a minimum 
of its own initiative. It also illustrates the point 
made earlier, that in these days it is very diffi
cult for a military satellite simply to follow 
the leader. For what happened is that No. 1 
Air Division is now equipped to conform to 
the one-before-the-last U.S. military policy. 
And the division is stuck with that equip
ment. Canada is now engaged in a thorough 
overhaul of its military establishment, which 
requires re-equipment for a new primary mis
sion. A new aircraft for the air division is 
not even included in the “White Paper on 
Defence” of March 1964, in the listing of 
priorities for materiel procurement.7 No funds 
would be available for that purpose anyway, 
not in the foreseeable future. Canada thus 
finds itself in this instance in a paradoxical 
situation. It is among the strongest supporters 
of the nato idea, including the maintenance 
of an efficient, powerful, integrated military 
organization for the defence of Europe. Yet, 
because of a mistake made in 1958, a mistake
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quite excusable because it resulted from the 
country’s traditional defence policy, Canada’s 
potentially most important contribution to 
nato is ineffective—and yet bound to remain 
as is, even though now recognized as ineffec
tive.

Canada makes two other air contributions 
to nato , one direct and one indirect. Among 
the earmarked maritime forces, which will be 
at saclant’s disposal in case of emergency, are 
the bulk of the country's maritime aircraft. 
The total inventory at present is 32 Canadair 
Argus, 21 Lockheed Neptune, and 71 Grum
man Tracker (built by De Havilland of Can
ada) fixed-wing aircraft, and 25 Sikorsky Sea 
King helicopters. Of these, all except one 
squadron of Neptunes and a few Tracker air
craft are on the Atlantic. Canada is already 
in peacetime responsible for control of the 
northern sector of the western Atlantic, and 
the Canadian area commander (ca n la n t) 
comes directly under the Commander in 
Chief, Western Atlantic (c in c w est la n t), in 
Norfolk, Virginia, it is a working organization, 
and the transition to saclan t command, if it 
came to that, can be expected to be smooth. 
Furthermore, the total Canadian contribution 
is substantial: it includes, apart from the 
alrea'dy-listed ocean patrol and antisubmarine 
warfare aircraft, a naval force of one aircraft 
carrier and 28 escorts of various descriptions.

As doubts began to arise in Canada con
cerning the usefulness in its present form of 
the main Canadian military contribution to 
nato , that of ground and air forces for the 
Central European sector, interest increased in 
the alliance’s mobile land force [a m f (l )]. Its 
commander is now a Canadian, Major-General 
Gilles Turcot, and the Canadian contribution 
is one reinforced battalion group of about 
1200, all ranks. Canada has already expressed 
its readiness to furnish a second battalion 
group, if required. The whole force is air- 
transportable, the goal being deployment on 
one of nato’s flanks—the northern, in the case 
of the Canadian unit—within seven days of an 
alert. In exercise “Winter Express” in Febru
ary 1966 the goal was surpassed, deployment 
being accomplished in 5 days 7 hours. This 
was done by means of 61 flights of 7 Canadair

Yukons and 13 Lockheed Hercules of Air 
Transport Command, with only a compara
tively small part of the equipment (mainly 
the helicopters of the battalion group) going 
by sea. Current plans call for a substantial 
strengthening of Air Transport Command. The 
Canadian capability to support nato  by swift 
movements of troops and materiel from home 
bases in Canada to given danger spots will 
thus be enhanced. This is considered prefera
ble to the stationing of mobile reserves in 
Europe.8

Having taken a rational look at its own 
military contribution to nato , the Canadian 
government is now very cognizant of the short
comings in the military posture of the alliance. 
On one hand, Canada does not wish to rock 
the nato  boat right now when it has just got 
such a severe buffeting from France. On the 
other hand, Ottawa wants to see reform come 
quickly, so as not to prolong the condition 
which has given France cause for leaving the 
military organization. Defence Minister Paul 
Hellyer put it this way:

What is needed is a look at the real strategic- 
situation in the world today. A look at the 
change in the balance of power since the treaty 
was signed. A look at the restored and increas
ingly powerful Europe, and the part it should 
play in relation to its North American partners. 
A look at the military organization. A look at 
the plethora of headquarters and the allegation 
that . . . the organization is becoming topheavy 
with headquarters and their bureaucratic ma
chinery. We also need to take a look at the 
Council and its real ability to cope with the 
decision-making requirements.0

It is the kind of searching examination lead
ing to the determination of a strategy, of 
force requirements and member contributions, 
agreed to by all treaty partners, which should 
have been completed and acted upon before 
France defected. Instead it has merely been 
promised again and again since the Ottawa 
ministerial meeting of nato  in May 1963.

In the meantime, Canada will in all likeli
hood stand pat with its militarily dubious con
tribution to the forces assigned to saceur  in 
the Central Europe sector, while possibly in
creasing its much more useful contribution to

(Continued on i>agc32)
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the a m f (l ). Canada can make this concession, 
in order not to make things more difficult in 
the present disconcerting situation in nato . 
The moment of truth will come, however, as 
soon as the problem of the role and the equip
ment of No. 1 Air Division must be tackled 
anew. This may happen soon if the re-exami- 
nation of the military posture of nato is ad
vanced energetically, and at the latest when 
the CF-104s of the division come to the end 
of their life span (their usefulness having 
ended before they ever entered squadron 
service). Even though Canada may then find 
itself in an embarrassing position, such as it 
would not have encountered in the balmy days 
when it just went along in the military field 
with whatever others did, one can only hope 
that the opportunity for making new decisions 
will not be long in coming.

Canada in NORAD

The United States and Canada have co
operated in one form or another in North 
American air defence from the moment a 
need for it began to be felt. The first concrete 
steps were taken by a joint body, the Military 
Cooperation Committee. On its instruction, the 
usa f and rcaf air defence commands drew up 
the first common emergency air defence plan 
in 1950. Four years later a combined planning 
group was established. In the meantime Can
ada had gone into the active air defence busi
ness, with the activation, from the summer 
of 1953 onwards, of all-weather interceptor 
squadrons equipped with the Avro CF-100. 
Construction proceeded apace on three radar 
lines, the U.S.-built Distant Early Warning 
(d ew ) Line, the Canadian automatic un
manned Mid-Canada Line, and the jointly 
erected Pinetree Line.

Up to 1957, cooperation was close even 
though informal, and things certainly worked 
out well in practice. Still, the usa f and the 
rcaf were equally anxious to see this coopera
tion formalized by the establishment of a sin
gle organization. Agreement between the two 
governments was reached in August 1957, 
norad Headquarters was activated on 12th 
September 1957, and a 10-year accord formally

signed on 12th May 1958. It has been sug
gested that the Canadian government was less 
than eager to enter into the norad agreement 
and that the rcaf was able to “sell” it only 
because a new Progressive-Conservative ad
ministration had at the time just taken over 
from the previous Liberal one and was not in 
the picture yet. There is no substantial evi
dence for this contention. The establishment 
of norad coincided with the flights of Sputnik 
I and the first Soviet ic b m . It is unlikely that 
any Canadian government would have closed 
its eyes to the advantages of unified command 
in what was obviously a single defence area. 
In any event, there will be no difficulties from 
the Canadian side when the agreement comes 
up for renewal in 1968.

The Canadian Air Defence Command op
erates as a component command of norad. It 
is now colocated with Headquarters Northern 
norad Region, in North Bay, Ontario. Many 
of the staff positions in the two organizations 
are “double-hatted,” including that of the com
mander. There are now five Canadian active 
air defence units: two of them, McDonnell 
CF-101 Voodoo, manned; two Boeing Bomarc 
missile, unmanned, interceptor squadrons in 
41st norad Division of Northern Region; and 
one Voodoo squadron in 25th norad Division 
of Western Region. The total inventory is 62 
Voodoos and 56 Bomarcs. Canada mans all the 
heavy radars of the Pinetree Line apart from 
those in the Newfoundland/Labrador area 
(where it mans one) and provides the com
manders and operations room staffs of the 
otherwise civilian-manned dew  Line stations 
located in Canada. It also operates one sage 
direction center and two Backup Interceptor 
Control (bu ic ) combat centers, as well as a 
satellite-tracking facility with Baker-Nunn 
camera at Cold Lake, AÍberta. In the 1966-67 
Estimates, $125,232,000 is allocated to Air 
Defence Command or close to nine percent 
of the military expenditures proper. In per
sonnel, the Command has about 10 percent 
of the Regular Force establishment of about 
110,000. A small, indirect contribution to 
North American air defence is made by the 
Canadian Army, which mans the Federal 
Warning Centers and works generally in the
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field of national survival under the direction of 
the Emergency Measures Organization ( e m o ) .

Air Defence Command has shrunk in size 
in the last years as the bomber threat, which it 
alone is designed to counter, declined. It now 
appears to have arrived at the irreducible 
minimum in both manpower and equipment 
if it is to carry out its task of surveillance of 
Canadian airspace to ensure freedom from in
truders and if it is to make any kind of useful 
contribution to the warding off of even a 
residual threat from enemy manned aircraft. 
Yet no follow-up to the flying equipment of 
the Command has so far been seriously con
templated. New air defence weapon systems 
do not figure in the list of procurement priori
ties in the “White Paper on Defence” of March 
1964. It seems that the Canadian government 
is content to let things ride for the present and 
await further developments in the aerospace 
defence field.

To come back to the Canadian attitude 
toward norad, although there were no real 
objections to the establishment of a unified 
command and there will be none to the re
newal of the agreement, no great support has 
been given it either. In the one instance when 
it was tested in an actual emergency, the Ca
nadian response was unsatisfactory. This was 
in the Cuban crisis. When on 22nd October 
1962, the day of President Kennedy’s crucial 
address to the nation, norad raised its alert 
state (reportedly to DefCon Three), the Cana
dian government, although forewarned by a 
special Presidential emissary, hesitated to al
low the rcaf Air Defence Command to follow 
suit. For 48 hours formal coordination was lost, 
even though it was maintained on the working 
level to the limit of the leeway given by the 
absence of specific orders from Ottawa. When 
the Canadian government at last came along, 
the worst of the crisis was over—and so prob
ably would the nuclear exchange have been, 
had it come to one.

It should be said right away that the 
Government’s indecision in the Cuban affair 
did not enhance its standing in the eyes of 
the nation. On the contrary, the fumble was 
brought up again in the defence crisis that 
led to the fall of the Government a few months

later. Still, the incident pointed up a possible 
weakness in the n o r a d  setup: it is perhaps too 
ideally equitable and precise to be practical. 
Thus, the arrangement by which the Com
mander in Chief n o r a d  is equally responsible 
to the President of the United States through 
the U.S. Joint Chiefs of Staff and to the Cana
dian government through the Canadian Chief 
of Defence Staff is not really workable in all 
circumstances. He is after all an American 
officer, commanding a force that is more than 
90 percent American and unlikely to be called 
into action other than as a consequence of a 
U.S. policy or an inimical policy aimed at the 
United States. In brief, in norad, Canadian 
participation is indispensable, but almost en
tirely for reasons of geography. This being so, 
it would surely be too much to ask of an 
American commander in chief to act in all 
circumstances in accordance with Ottawa as 
much as Washington instructions, or, as he 
might have done in the Cuban crisis, to react 
dutifully to the obvious reluctance of Ottawa 
to give any instructions. To draw a parallel 
with saceur’s position would be quite wrong, 
for the latter is responsible not to governments 
directly but to a separate entity, the alliance 
represented by the North Atlantic Council, of 
which the United States is a member. In a 
way, saceur is an international officer, com
parable to a commander of a U.N. peace force. 
The American commander in chief of norad 
and his Canadian deputy are not; they are 
national officers with, supposedly, a dual alle
giance. The arrangement stems from the as
sumption that all problems which might face 
the organization must of necessity be common 
to the United States and Canada and could 
not be dealt with otherwise than in common. 
The Cuban crisis showed that this is not 
necessarily so; Washington and Ottawa might 
disagree on what constitutes a threat to North 
America. If this should happen again, the 
staffing of so many norad positions with Cana
dian officers—many more than the size of the 
Canadian contribution warrants—could prove 
a serious handicap. (The reverse is unlikely.) 
In such a situation, the old informal coopera
tion of pre-NORAD days could well be m ore 
advantageous.
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Difficulties with the unified command of 
North American air defence may arise also if 
and when the United States decides to put in 
place an antimissile defence system. In this 
matter, the Canadian government is taking at 
present a “wait and see” attitude. It can not 
do otherwise. Money for defence is scarce; 
and what there is, is committed for years ahead 
—perhaps not formally, but just as surely, 
practically. The public is largely indifferent. 
It certainly could not be stirred up, under 
present circumstances, to any effort toward 
ensuring its safety from missile attack, the 
possibility of which has not even begun to 
enter the public mind. The failure of earlier 
attempts to promote a shelter program is proof 
of that, as are the conditions under which the 
Canadian em o  has to operate.

The situation could change radically if 
one of two things happened in the United 
States: (1) if point defence systems were in
stalled which were believed to give real pro
tection against missile attack to urban areas; 
(2) if a U.S. area defence system required the 
use of Canadian real estate and airspace. In 
the first case, the pressure may come from be
low. The public may demand of the Govern
ment that it see to it that Canadian cities get 
the same protection as, say, Chicago and D e
troit. In the second case, the Government 
would have to take the initiative. The situa
tion would be the same as it was at the end 
of the Forties when a bomber threat began to 
loom. Then, Canada realized that the United 
States had to have use of Canadian territory 
and airspace to counter that threat. The choice 
was between surrendering sovereignty and 
letting the United States do the job over Ca
nadian heads, or Canada’s doing it in coopera
tion with the United States. The latter course 
was naturally chosen. There is no doubt that 
it would be chosen again, despite the addi
tional expenditure it would entail (and which 
the Government would much prefer to avoid 
at this point ) if the United States decided on 
a North American antimissile defence system.

The most awkward situation, from the 
point of view of the workings of norad , would 
be created by an American decision to install 
a type of antimissile defence in which the Ca

nadian public would have no interest and a 
participation in which the Government would 
find impossible, politically, to “sell” to the peo
ple. This could happen, for instance, in the 
event of the limited, West. Coast-only, anti
missile defence system against a future Chi
nese threat, which is reportedly being consid
ered. If it came to that and it was made part 
of general North American defence, the uni
fied setup in norad and Western norad Region 
headquarters would be a source of embarrass
ment, on both the political and the working 
levels.

In sum, then, while there is no significant 
opposition in Canada against the norad setup 
and everybody who gives any thought to it 
agrees that it represents by far the best solu
tion from the viewpoint of technical and mili
tary efficiency, at least some observers wonder 
whether a more informal relationship would 
not actually work better in practice. Here, 
again, Canada is in a somewhat equivocal po
sition. It reaps many advantages from its mem
bership in norad . On the other hand, com
plete integration in that organization always 
carries with it the danger that the bigger, 
richer, and more heavily engaged partner will 
drag the smaller one farther than it would 
want or can really afford to go. norad is just 
now in a comparatively quiescent stage of de
velopment, between a declining bomber threat 
(because largely warded off) and a missile 
threat which cannot yet be actively combated. 
In such a period, Canada naturally does not 
find it difficult to go along all the way. The 
real problems will arise when the era of mark
ing time will be over—undoubtedly in the fair
ly near future.

unification

Although it is not really germane to the 
subject matter of this article, brief mention 
must be made of service unification in Canada. 
By the time this account appears in print, the 
bill abolishing the Royal Canadian Navy, the 
Canadian Army, and the Royal Canadian Air 
Force and replacing them within a single serv
ice, the Canadian Armed Forces, will be be
fore parliament. Indeed—but this is less likely
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- i t  may already have been passed. Service 
unification is a revolutionary development 
which, again, has sprung from the already- 
discussed fundamental change in Canadian 
outlook on defence policy. As far as n a t o  and 
n o r a d  are concerned, service unification will 
almost certainly make no difference in the 
Canadian standpoint toward or Canadian par
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KENNEDY  
AND DEFENSE

the form ative years
D r . J ean  E dward S m it h



JOHN F. KENNEDY’S concern with mili
tary affairs is well known. His early expo
sure to wartime diplomacy in England, his 

Harvard thesis on England’s unpreparedness 
(later published as W hy England Slept), and 
his European tour on the outbreak of World 
War II are matters of common knowledge. 
His Navy career in the South Pacific is familiar 
to every schoolboy. His subsequent labors as 
a foreign correspondent, his interest in history, 
his fondness for martial trinkets, even the 
decor of his personal office attest to a continu
ing concern in things military. Like Franklin 
Roosevelt and Winston Churchill, John Ken
nedy was at home with the military.1 Problems 
of national security attracted and excited him. 
Much of his campaign for the Presidency fo
cused on America’s position in world affairs. 
When he became President, it is not surprising 
that defense and diplomacy occupied the ma
jor portion of his time.2

But to say that one is interested in na
tional security says little about the nature of 
that interest. General Curtis LeMay and Ber
trand Russell are also interested in national 
security—and there the similarity ends. Presi
dent Kennedy’s interest differed from both 
theirs. As a Harvard undergraduate he had 
seen the price England paid for its unpre
paredness. As a newsman covering the San 
Francisco and Potsdam conferences he recog
nized the difficulties in reaching a great-power 
accord. And as a veteran of the Pacific con
flict, he experienced the hardship of war. 
These lessons were seminal for John Kennedy: 
preparedness, international cooperation, and 
the avoidance of war. Each figured promi
nently in his subsequent career.

Kennedy’s discussion of England’s unpre

paredness is revealing. It was not a benighted 
Chamberlain to blame; it was the entire fabric 
of English society. As a leader, Chamberlain 
had failed to lead; but equally serious, the 
public had been unready to follow.1 The real 
question, according to Kennedy, was not 
faulty diplomacy but faulty armaments. While 
one group in England thought that the way to 
deal with Hitler was by showing strength, the 
other felt that the way to peace was by remov
ing the causes of war. And rearmament, he in
sisted, was integral to both policies.

Because of her unpreparedness, Kennedy 
was reluctant to criticize England’s appease
ment policy. For while that policy was partly 
based on the belief that a basis for peace could 
be built, it was “also formulated on the real
ization that Britain’s defense program, due to 
its tardiness in getting started, would not 
come to harvest until 1939.” That Kennedy 
was influenced by the views of his father, then 
U.S. Ambassador to the Court of St. James, 
appears obvious. But the conclusion he drew 
differed markedly.' For Joseph P. Kennedy, 
the lesson was peace at any price. For his son, 
preparedness at any cost."'

As for Munich, it was simply the out
growth of a policy of too little and too late.

In the debate that followed the agree
ment, especially in America, to be pro-Munich 
was to be pro-Hitler and pro-Fascism. To be 
anti-Munich was to be pro-liberal and pro
democracy. Upon few other topics did the or
dinary man, as well as the expert, have such 
intense opinions. Americans simplified the 
issue, compared it to a game of poker, and 
decided that Chamberlain had played his cards 
badly and been outbluffed. A nation of poker 
players, therefore, had little respect for the 
English leader or for his policy. But they did
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not examine the cards he held. This would 
have shown that the British Prime Minister had 
little on which to gamble the existence of a 
great empire.6

When he returned from the war in Feb
ruary 1945, John Kennedy turned his consid
eration to the question of peace. Stung by a 
strong preparedness plea that Harry Hopkins 
had written in the American M agazine,7 Ken
nedy composed a rejoinder: “Let’s Try an 
Experiment in Peace.” Still unpublished, the 
article suggested an arms control agreement 
among the Big Three—Britain, Russia, and 
the United States. What Kennedy said was 
scarcely original, but in terms of his own de
velopment the essay had profound signifi
cance. For the author of W hy England Slept 
now recognized another dimension to peace: 
preparedness itself was not enough.

Indeed, it was the preparedness argument 
which most distressed Kennedy. To suggest 
that America should be the strongest nation 
on earth, he said, was “a plan for super
armament.”

At the end of this war we shall have only 
three countries—the ussr, Britain, and the 
United States—in a position to wage total war.
. . . There will, of course, have to be a strong 
growth of mutual trust between these countries 
before any comprehensive plan can be worked 
out. There are many people in this country, for 
example, who feel that Russia’s unilateral set
tlement of the problems of Eastern Europe 
precludes any workable postwar agreements 
being worked out with the Soviet. . . . These 
people have much evidence on which to base 
their suspicions, and there will have to be a 
radical change in the Soviet attitude before the 
people in this country would agree to work out 
arms limitations with the Russians.

Likewise, we will have to demonstrate to 
the Soviet our willingness to try to work out 
European problems on equitable lines before 
the Russians will put any real confidence in 
our protestations of friendship. The Russian 
memory is long, and many of the leaders of the 
present government remember, the years after 
the last war when they fought in the Red 
Armies against the invading troops of many 
nations, including Britain and the United States.

If armaments could not be controlled,

said Kennedy, the prospects for peace were 
dubious. “Science will always overtake cau
tion with new terrors against which defense 
cannot be anticipated. . . . Into the orthodox 
picture of classical warfare, comes the ‘V’ 
bomb, which raises a spectre of destruction al
most beyond the human mind to grasp.. . .  It is 
not an exaggeration to expect these missiles 
will be developed to a point where theoreti
cally any spot on the globe can send to any 
community in the world, with pinpoint accu
racy, a silent but frightful message of death 
and destruction. . . . Detection of their source 
may be difficult. One does not have to be 
a Jules Verne to visualize the death of the 
human race, a victim of science and  moral 
degeneracy.”

Two months later John Kennedy was in 
San Francisco covering the organizational 
meeting of the United Nations. The task was 
to draft a charter for the new organization, 
and Kennedy was to see at first hand the 
ephemeral nature of Big Three cooperation. 
Writing “from a ci viewpoint” for the Hearst 
chain of newspapers, Kennedy blended post
war idealism with a strong sense of reality. 
On the whole he was sympathetic to the new 
effort in international cooperation, and his 
initial article decried the extensive buildup 
which the conference had received. People 
were expecting too much, he wrote.

The stormy sessions of the first week con
firmed his opinion that

we have a long way to go before Russia will 
entrust her safety to any organization other 
than the Red Army. The Russians may have 
forgiven, but they haven’t forgotten, and they 
remember very clearly those years before 
the war when Russia was only looking in the 
kitchen window. . . . There is a heritage of 25 
years of distrust between Russia and the rest 
of the world that cannot be overcome com
pletely for a good many years.

Kennedy left San Francisco partially dis
heartened. But to his earlier injunction on pre
paredness he had added valuable insights. 
First, preparedness in itself was sterile and dis
ruptive. Absolute security for one nation, or 
one group of nations, meant absolute insecur
ity for the remainder. The most likely result
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was an unbridled arms race. The second con
clusion that Kennedy drew was that Big 
Three cooperation would not come easy. 
Indeed, the road was likely to get worse be
fore it got better. But the underlying necessity 
was clear: without a modicum of great-power 
agreement—of agreement between the U.S. 
and the U .S.S.R .-there could be no lasting 
peace.

To a PT-boat friend who inquired about 
the conference, Kennedy (as quoted by Schle- 
singer) was eminently realistic:

It would be very easy to write a letter to 
you that w'as angry. . . . When I think how 
much this war has cost us, of the deaths of Cy 
and Peter and Orv and Gil and Demi and Joe 
and Billy and all those thousands and millions 
who have died with them—when I think of all 
those gallant acts that I have seen or anyone 
has seen who has been to the war—it would be 
a very' easy thing to feel disappointed and some
what betrayed. . . . You have seen battlefields

where sacrifice was the order of the day and 
to compare that sacrifice to the timidity and 
selfishness of the nations gathered at San Fran
cisco must inevitably be disillusioning.

Nevertheless, said Kennedy, a decision 
could not be forced from the top. The World 
Federalists had an answer, but things were 
not that easy. The idea of sovereignty was still 
too strong. “W e must face the truth that the 
people have not been horrified by war to a 
sufficient extent to force them to go to any 
extent rather than have another war. . . .  W ar 
will exist until that distant day when the con
scientious objector enjoys the same reputation 
and prestige that the warrior does today.” 
What the conference had done, he concluded, 
was not to make w'ar impossible—which was 
clearly beyond its powers—but to make it 
more difficult. “A truly just solution, he con
fided to his notebook, “will leave every nation 
somewhat disappointed. There is no cure all.

J ohn K ennedy arrived in Wash
ington in January 1947, a freshman congress
man of twenty-nine. Friends and critics gen
erally agree that he was little prepared.8 But 
this is much truer of his legislative perspective 
than it is of his conception of foreign affairs 
and national security. To measure Kennedy’s 
stature as a legislator, one must compare him 
to his fellow freshmen of 1946. The roster is 
impressive, including Jacob Javits and Ken
neth Keating of New York, Richard Nixon of

California, George Smathers of Florida, Carl 
Albert of Oklahoma, and 97 others. Yet who of 
them had seen as much of the world as Ken
nedy, had committed so many of his thoughts 
to paper, or had studied the world situation 
at such length?

“Politics,” as Arthur Schlesinger has sug
gested, “perhaps attracted him less as a means 
of saving this world than of keeping it from 
getting worse.”

Kennedy’s committee assignments reflect
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ed his junior status: Education and Labor 
(along with Richard Nixon), and District of 
Columbia. Making a virtue of necessity, 
Kennedy concentrated on domestic affairs— 
and usually on the parochial domestic affairs 
which are a freshman congressman’s bread 
and butter. His subsequent attempts to secure 
a seat on the Foreign Affairs Committee” were 
pigeonholed by the Democratic leadership, 
in strict conformity with the custom of the 
House. To get along, one must go along, Sam 
Raybum said, and Kennedy was much too 
independent.

Kennedy’s House record was basically in
ternationalist, although as his freshman term 
wore on, advocacy of international peace and 
great-power cooperation yielded increasingly 
to a revived concern for security. There was 
ample reason. It seemed that Communism was 
on the offensive everywhere. The Balkans be
came a Soviet appendage, Czechoslovakia fell 
to a Communist coup, and in Berlin the block
ade dramatized the apparently implacable 
nature of Russian demands. In this context, 
the message seemed clear: only America could 
stem the tide; to do so she must be strong.

Kennedy supported aid to Greece and 
Turkey, the Marshall Plan, and the dispatch 
of U.S. ground forces to Europe. The best 
summary of his views during this period oc
curs in a March 1947 address to the Carolina 
Political Union at the University of North 
Carolina. The subject was President Truman’s 
proposal for aid to Greece and Turkey, and 
JF K  endorsed it warmly:

We have only to look at the map to see 
what might happen if Greece and Turkey fell 
into the Communist orbit. The road to the 
Middle East would be flung open. The tradi
tional goal of the Russian foreign policy, an 
opening to the Mediterranean, with all of its 
strategic implications, would be gained. If we 
give way and Greece and Turkey succumb it 
would have tremendous strategic and ideologi
cal repercussions throughout the world. . . . The 
barriers would be down and the Red tide would 
flow across the face of Europe and through Asia 
with new power and vigor.

War with Russia remained a distinct pos
sibility, he said. Such a war might arise in two

ways. The greatest danger would arise from 
deliberate decision of the Red leaders 25 to 35 
years in the future.

At that time, Russia will have a greater 
population than all the rest of Europe. . . . She 
wall have the atomic bomb, the planes, the 
ports, and the ships to wage aggressive war 
outside her borders. Such a conflict would truly 
mean the end of the world and all our diplo
macy and prayers must be exerted to avoid it.

The second danger stemmed from mis
calculation. Russia may “stumble” into a war 
which she may not want.

The Russian information and intelligence 
services are, I believe, among the poorest in the 
world despite all the glamorous nonsense which 
seems to be written about them. The reports 
which these services supply to the Kremlin can
not be checked against any independent sources 
of information.. . . The Kremlin’s view of world 
affairs, therefore, is bound to be limited.

Kennedy’s faith in the United Nations 
continued. Many people, he said, feel that the 
U.N. has been slighted.

I think the feeling arises from some con
fusion as to what the United Nations can do. 
It is not equipped to deal with every problem 
in international affairs nor is there anything in 
the concept of the United Nations which pre
cludes one nation from asking another for 
assistance as Greece has asked the United 
States.

Moreover, we must remember that the 
whole concept of the United Nations is that of 
the evolution of law backed up by force utilized 
under the guidance and restraint of the Secur
ity Council.

The United Nations is the great hope for 
the future. . . .  It would, however, mean an 
early collapse of the United Nations organiza
tion if we were to place on its infant shoulders 
a burden which it cannot yet bear and with 
which it was, in fact, never intended it should 
deal.

The central theme of American foreign 
policy, said Kennedy, was “the prevention of 
Russian domination of Europe and Asia. This 
is the foreign policy that I support most vigor
ously. Upon it depends our security, and I 
believe the best hope of peace.”
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As the Eightieth Congress continued, 
Kennedy drifted further from the Administra
tion position. Doubtless, some of this drift re
flected a change of attitude on his part. Some 
also reflected an adjustment to his new sur
roundings, for the Eightieth Congress was 
overwhelmingly Republican and anti-Truman. 
Much more, however, seems due to Kennedy’s 
inability to "find himself” as a freshman con
gressman, to his feeling of insignificance, and 
to his marginal involvement in the affairs of 
the House. It was difficult for someone not 
deeply committed to the Democratic Party 
organization to support the interim Adminis
tration of Harry Truman in 1948, particularly 
when the world seemed to be coming apart 
at the seams.10

In his votes, JF K  supported European re
covery, foreign aid, and the peacetime draft.11 
But offstage, the rumblings of his dissatisfac
tion grew louder.1- For alongside Kennedy’s 
revived interest in security traveled a new 
companion: a vigorous anti-Communism with 
strong nationalist (some might say isolationist) 
overtones. Doubtless, much of this reflects the 
tenor of the times. When the 81st Congress 
convened (Kennedy had been unopposed in 
both the primary and general elections), the 
situation in China approached catastrophe. 
The armies of Mao Tse-tung swept southward, 
and in late January Chiang Kai-shek gave up 
the fight and fled to Formosa. W ith greater 
feeling than logic, Kennedy found the Truman 
Administration guilty of Chiang Kai-shek’s 
collapse. “The responsibility for this failure of 
our foreign policy in the Far East,” said Ken
nedy, “rests squarely with the White House 
and the Department of State.”1’

With the attack on Korea, Kennedy’s in
terest in national security intensified.14 He 
criticized the tardiness of U.S. rearmament, 
condemned Defense Secretary' Louis Johnson’s 
retrenchment policies, and supported a 70- 
group Air Force rather than the 55 groups 
requested by the Administration. Much of 
this was the conventional response in a Con
gress caught off guard: a Congress that had 
applauded the Truman economy moves when 
they were made, yet drew back in anger when 
danger threatened.

Kennedy also advocated greater Ameri
can effort in Europe, including the use of 
U.S. troops, if necessary. “If we are going to 
successfully meet our obligations under the 
Atlantic Pact,” he told the House, “if we still 
feel it is essential to our security that Western 
Europe remain free—then we must mobilize 
our manpower to a far greater degree than 
we have as yet planned.”

We must be able to put sufficient American 
divisions in the field in that area to demonstrate 
to the Europeans that we believe Western 
Europe can be held.

The plain truth, and we all must know it, 
is that the forces that we now have and that we 
are planning to raise do not begin to meet the 
commitments that have been m ade.''

Kennedy’s support for troops in Europe 
placed him at odds with his father. Less than 
four months after his son’s remarks in the 
House, Joseph P. Kennedy vigorously con
demned U.S. foreign policy in a speech at the 
University of Virginia. The foreign policy of 
the Truman Administration, the elder Ken
nedy said, “is politically and morally a bank
rupt policy.” The U.S. should pull out in 
Korea “and any other place in Asia where we 
cannot hold our defenses.” But most impor
tant, he advocated disengagement in Europe. 
“What have we gained by staying in Berlin?” 
he asked. “Everyone knows we can lie pushed 
out the moment the Russians choose to push 
us out. Isn’t it better to get out now?” He 
criticized the Truman Doctrine of aid to 
Greece and Turkey, the British loan, and re
liance on the United Nations. Instead, he 
urged the fortification of Canada and Latin 
America.

Doubtless challenged by his father’s 
views, Representative Kennedy spent six 
weeks in Europe after Congress adjourned. 
When he returned in mid-February, he de
livered a radio report to his Massachusetts 
constituents. The situation, he said, was criti
cal, and the next few months would be deci
sive. Nevertheless, Kennedy hesitated to give 
the Administration complete support. What 
was important was to work out a proper rela
tionship with Western Europe. “That . . . 
[relationship] cannot be the product of one
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man’s thought or that of a small group. It is this 
nation acting through the Congress and the 
Executive that must fashion that program and 
coordinate it with our own defense.” Appar
ently, Kennedy’s trip confirmed his fears of 
the previous summer: without U.S. strength 
physically deployed on the Continent, West
ern Europe might not pull through.

Already the question of sending troops 
to Europe had precipitated a major Senate 
debate. The debate focused on a resolution 
introduced by Senator Kenneth Wherry (R„ 
Neb.) that would have barred the President 
from sending troops abroad in peacetime 
without Congressional approval. Hearings on 
the resolution were held jointly by the 
Foreign Relations Committee and the Ármed 
Services Committee. Because of his recent 
European visit, Representative Kennedy was 
invited to testify.

In his statement to the committee, Ken
nedy indicated the need for additional U.S. 
divisions in Western Europe. Europe was 
important to the United States because of 
its resources, its manpower, and its strategic 
location. But to the dismay of Administra
tion supporters (and the delight of Senator 
Wherry), Kennedy qualified his endorsement 
by suggesting a strict ratio of U.S. to Euro
pean forces. America should not shoulder the 
burden alone; for each division the U.S. com
mitted, our allies should commit six. And be
cause the Administration probably would not 
enforce such a requirement, the Congress 
should supervise its implementation.

Senator Wayne Morse (R., Ore.) was ap
palled. We were involved in Europe, he said, 
“because we recognize the loss of Europe to 
Russia would be a threat to America’s secur
ity. And if that is why we are going in there, 
then why should we limit ourselves in ad
vance . . . ?”

I am not advocating a ratio system in 
order to limit our contribution to Western 
Europe, Kennedy replied. “It is not a back- 
handed way of trying to pull out. . . .  I am in 
favor of the ratio system in order to make the 
Europeans do more. . . .”

S enator Morse: D o you think that there is
any danger . . .  in respect to European public

opinion in adopting a ratio system that would 
be inteq^reted . . .  as an indication . . . that we 
questioned their good faith unless we make 
them sign on the dotted line . . . ? Don’t you 
think that would have a rather undesirable 
effect both on their morale and on our relations 
with them?

Mr . Kennedy: Well, they are not going to be 
happy about it, obviously, but after all, we are 
sending six divisions; we are going to equip 
these countries and I think we have a right to 
insist that they do a proportionate share.

But, Morse persisted, would not Congres
sional supervision intrude on the constitu
tional right of the Executive as Commander 
in Chief? Kennedy equivocated: it was a 
constitutional issue, he said, which Morse 
could probably answer. “I wish I could,” the 
Senator from Oregon charitably replied.'6

Senator Tom Connally, chairman of the 
Foreign Relations Com m ittee, was also 
dubious.

C hairman Connally: I am sorry, Mr. Ken
nedy, but I was not here at the beginning of 
your testimony. I think you testified awhile ago 
that you thought Western Europe was our first 
line of defense. Did you say that?
Mr . Kennedy: Yes, sir.
C hairman Connally: If that is true, are you 
not in favor of strengthening Western Europe 
all that we can?
M r . Kennedy : I am in favor of sending these 
troops that we are talking about to Western 
Europe.
Chairman Connally: These four divisions? 
M r . Kennedy: Yes, sir.

o o o © o

Chairman Connally: You said something 
about the rest of the nations might not go 
along, might not provide what is expected of 
them. As I recall the testimony of General 
Eisenhower, he said he was going to constantly 
insist on these other governments doing their 
part, and if they don’t we can probably 
withdraw.
Mr . Kennedy: General Eisenhower, in the 
speech made before Congress, said he would 
like to have brought back comparable statistics 
so he could give us some idea of the effort these 
European countries were making. But he said
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he could not do so. I feel that these statistics 
would have told a revealing story about the 
degree of effort that these European countries 
are making, and in not bringing them back. 
General Eisenhower was not completely frank 
with Congress. . . .

o o o o o

Chairman Connally : Do you think that all 
of the troops over there, and what they do, 
should be controlled by Congress?
Mr . Kennedy: I think the ratio should be con
trolled by Congress, that this plan of setting 
up a ratio of 6 to 1 will have to be put through 
by the Congress. I think that otherwise it will 
not be done.
C hairman Connally: Are you a lawyer?

Mr . Kennedy: No, I am not.

Chairman Connally : You are aware . . .  of 
the constitutional provisions that the President 
is Commander-in-Chief of the Army and Navy 
and so on, are you not?
Mr. Kennedy : Yes.

Chairman Connally : Do you want the con
trol of the Army turned over to Congress?

Mr . Kennedy : I would want the Congress to 
set the policy of six European divisions for 
every one we sent there. 1 would put no limit 
on the number of .American divisions we send 
so long as this ratio system was in effect. 1 am 
not trying to limit the American effort. I am 
trying to bring the European effort up to match 
it, considering that we have responsibilities 
elsewhere and that most of their equipment is 
going to come from the United Stages, I do not 
think that is unreasonable.

For the remainder of his service in the 
House, Kennedy held to the position that 
Europe must do its share. But at the same 
time, his support for nato  and the mutual 
assistance program was unswerving. His con
cern was for haste—to do it now, before it was 
too late. And because of his declining confi
dence in the Truman Administration, he felt 
that Congress could accelerate the program.

From the author of W hy England Slept, 
Kennedy’s position on European rearmament 
seems clear. His concern with security was of 
long standing, as was his awareness of public 
indifference. Unlike his father, he interpreted 
U.S. security interests broadly and favored

increasing our European commitment. His 
concern—and it was to prove a continuing 
one—was that our efforts be reciprocated.

Two further aspects of Mr. Kennedy’s 
Congressional career deserve comment: his 
growing hostility to things Communist, and 
his increasing impatience with colonialism. 
Kennedy’s hostility to Communism—the hand
maiden of his concern for security—led him at 
times to embrace virtually any ally. Support 
for Chiang was clear from the beginning, as 
perhaps was Kennedy’s acceptance of the 
belief that the U.S. contributed to his de
feat.17 Equally determined was his support 
for Franco. He pleaded vigorously for Spain’s 
inclusion in the Mutual Security Act of 1950; 
in fact he offered an amendment awarding 
Spain $75 million in military assistance.18 On 
his return from Europe in early 1951, JF K  
repeated his plea for Spain. Acknowledging 
that he had found ‘'considerable distrust and 
distaste” for Franco in Britain and France, 
he nevertheless insisted that Spain, with “an 
army willing to fight and as a base of opera
tions, as a source of power, and because of 
its strategic position straddling the Mediter
ranean can no longer be ignored.”

Shortly afterwards Kennedy introduced a 
bill to curb commercial traffic with Commu
nist China. Not only would U.S. trade be 
affected but also that of any other nation 
receiving financial aid from the United States. 
The bill was aimed primarily at Great Britain, 
and under its terms all financial assistance 
would be terminated if the trade continued. 
Hong Kong too was included in the ban. “I 
hope,” Kennedy remarked, “that this House 
will take speedy and favorable action on this 
bill. I believe its passage would prove to the 
world, that while Americans may have differ
ent ideas as to U.S. policy in the Far East, 
all of us are united in our determination to 
stop the ‘trade in blood’ that has been going

f fon.
By late summer, Kennedy’s concern for 

U.S. security veered sharply toward the nar
row nationalism so characteristic of certain 
segments of the Republican Party. For the 
first (and only) time in his Congressional ca
reer he voted to cut economic assistance funds
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for Europe. “The Europeans,” he said, “have 
been unwilling to make sufficient sacrifices to 
build up their own strength. . . .  I think it is 
foolish to cut the military assistance, but I 
do not think there is any doubt but what the 
economic assistance can be cut.”19 His ax 
sharpened, Kennedy offered amendments cut
ting economic aid to Africa and the Near 
East from $175 to $140 million20 and cutting 
military assistance to Latin America from $40 
million to $20 million.21

Following an inspection trip to Asia that 
autumn, Kennedy excoriated the whole con
cept of foreign aid as “utopian.” Said Kennedy 
to the Boston Chamber of Commerce:

We cannot reform the world. . . . Uncle 
Sugar is as dangerous a role for us to play as 
Uncle Shy lock. . . . The thirty billions of dollars 
we are spending in Europe have yet to prove 
that they have made for self-defense in that 
area; but whatever is true there, to repeat such 
a procedure in Asia or the South Pacific is 
impossible.

We cannot abolish the poverty and want 
that for centuries have characterized this area. 
There is just not enough money in the world 
to relieve the poverty of all the millions of this 
world who may be threatened by Communism. 
We should not attempt to buy their freedom 
from this threat. All we can do is help them 
achieve that freedom if they reallv wish to 
do so.

Our resources are not limitless. We must 
make no broad unlimited grant to any govern
ment. Aid and help in the matter of techniques 
is a different thing. But as some of our recent 
experiences demonstrate, mere grants of money 
are debilitating and wasteful. Moreover, we 
ought to know that more expenditures bring no 
lasting results—people who are with us merely 
because of the things they get from us are weak 
reeds to lean upon.

The vision of a bottle of milk for every 
Hottentot is a nice one, but it not only is beyond 
our grasp, but is beyond our reach. Because 
of naive belief that the export of dollars would 
solve the world’s ills, the United States has 
failed to realize the possibilities that lie in en
couraging the export of techniques.22

Kennedy’s nationalist fervor subsided as 
rapidly as it arose. The following summer, in 
a moving m ea culpa, he recanted completely.23

The reasons for the sudden about-face are as 
elusive as those for his economy binge. Ken
nedy himself attributed the change to his 
autumn tour of Southeast Asia. Yet it was 
immediately following this very trip that he 
lectured the Boston Chamber of Commerce 
about “Uncle Shylock” and “Uncle Sugar.” 
Doubtless other considerations intervened, in
cluding the forthcoming race against Henry 
Cabot Lodge. But regardless of its source, 
Kennedy s change of heart appears genuine.

One thing his trip to Asia unmistakably 
did was to sharpen Kennedy’s hostility to 
colonialism, to French colonialism in particu
lar. His visit to Saigon convinced him of the 
folly of France’s policy in Indochina, and he 
voiced this criticism in a radio broadcast to 
his constituents. In Indochina, Kennedy said, 
we have allied ourselves to the desperate 

effort of a French regime to hang on to the 
remnants of empire. In Iran, “our interven
tion in behalf of England’s oil investments [is] 
directed more at the preservation of interests 
outside Iran than at Iran’s own development.” 
And our close alliance with the French and 
British intensified resentment of the U.S.

“Our prestige was high at one time due 
to the liberation of the Philippines and to 
the large part we played in the liberation of 
Indonesia. However, matters have gone stead
ily down hill since then. W e’ve lost that 
prestige.”

To Ralph Blagden of The Reporter, Ken
nedy was explicit. “He told me with a rather 
sour grimace,” wrote Blagden, “that we are 
now so deeply extended in Europe that we 
might as well continue our present policy. 
British and French colonialism worry Ken
nedy considerably. Yet his vigorous support 
of Franco’s Spain raises the question of 
whether he is concerned so much about the 
enslaved as over the identity of the enslaver.”

“Somehow,” said Blagden, “such retreats 
and advances, such reservations and contra
dictions suggest that Kennedy has not yet 
achieved very solid convictions. Is he a par
venu in world thinking who will find sure 
footing, or will he develop into a ‘reservationist’ 
whose reservations could represent the margin 
of failure?”24



E lected  to  the Senate in 1952, 
John Kennedy pursued his concern for na
tional security. At first, this concern focused 
on three areas: the war in Indochina, the 
underdeveloped world, and the Dulles doc
trine of massive retaliation. Kennedy’s interest 
in Indochina led to subsequent concern with 
Algeria. And both were outgrowths of his con
tinuing impatience with colonialism, an im
patience which caused him to focus increas
ingly on the problems of the underdeveloped 
world as his Senatorial career progressed. His 
criticism of massive retaliation drew his atten
tion to alternative national strategies, and by 
1960 he was widely regarded as a leading 
spokesman for increased defense expenditures, 
expanded missile development and improved 
conventional capabilities.

Kennedy’s concern with Indochina sprang 
from his visit in 1951. Already dubious of 
French efforts to pacify the area, his appre
hension increased as the war progressed. 
France seemed unable to win the war alone 
and unwilling to grant the Vietnamese the 
independence which might rally them. For 
Kennedy the message was clear. Without in
dependence, the Associated States of Cam
bodia, Laos, and Vietnam would not fight. 
And without their assistance, the war could 
not be won. The French were regarded by 
many in Vietnam as oppressors; the rebel 
forces, as liberators. The majority of the popu
lation, as Kennedy told the Senate in 1953, 
“appears to be in sympathy with the Com
munist movement of Ho Chi Minh.”25 Ken
nedy supported whatever was necessary to

win in Indochina, including the possible 
commitment of U.S. manpower. But victory 
would be impossible, he insisted, without 
popular support.2'5

Much the same was true in Algeria, al
though there the issue was less clouded by 
Communism. As Kennedy saw it, the struggle 
was between colonialism and independence; 
and the United States, if it was to retain its 
credentials as a champion of freedom, had no 
choice but to encourage independence. That 
France was America’s ally complicated the 
problem but did not relieve the United States 
of its obligation. Much more was at stake than 
just Algeria: America’s relation to the entire 
uncommitted world was involved, and the 
U.S. could ill-afford to be identified with the 
remnants of colonialism.27

Kennedy’s Algerian speech, when it was 
delivered in 1957, caused a momentary sensa
tion. In Washington, Paris, and Algiers, offi
cials were appalled, and even Kennedy later 
allowed that the word “independence” might 
have been too precise. Nevertheless, the bur
den of the speech, that the West must reshape 
its relation to the emerging nations of Africa 
and Asia, was as prophetic as it was sound. 
From 1957 onward, it was the reshaping of 
this relation that occupied a substantial por
tion of Kennedy’s time.

Appointed to the Foreign Relations Com
mittee in January 1957, Kennedy soon became 
chairman of the Subcommittee on African 
Affairs. In that capacity he labored diligently 
to promote Africa’s economic development 
and for the speedy removal of the remnants
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of colonialism. The future of Africa, he con
tended, would seriously affect the future of 
the United States.

The role of India and the Middle East 
also loomed large in the affairs of the free 
world, and Kennedy repeatedly sought to 
insure U.S. assistance for their peaceful de
velopment. Although he supported the Eisen
hower Doctrine for the Middle East, he did 
so reluctantly, stressing the need for some
thing more than a military response. Partici
pation in the Military Committee of the 
Bagdad Pact, he suggested, would make sense 
only if it were part of a comprehensive policy 
for the Middle East: “a policy which had pur
poses and effects that could be understood 
and accepted by all nations in that area— 
a policy which attacked all of the major prob
lems of the Middle East with consistency and 
foresight, instead of rushing, in helter-skelter 
fashion, from one crisis to another, alarming 
our friends, antagonizing those whom we 
want to be our friends, and thoroughly con
fusing the American people in the process.”

Kennedy s concern for India was late 
blooming, but as with many converts, the 
ardor of his affection eclipsed the tardiness 
of his resolve. Beginning in 1958 he led Con
gressional efforts to accelerate India’s eco
nomic development. For him, India was of 
cardinal importance. The subcontinent repre
sented over 40 percent of the population of 
the uncommitted world. It stood in direct 
antithesis to the ideological and economic 
forces of Red China. The alternatives to 
India’s failure were unthinkable. Yet in 1958 
the outcome was far from clear. Were India 
to fail, were democracy not to pass the 
test there, the course of that vast area “from 
Casablanca to the Celebes’’ would be largely 
determined.

In his concern for the underdeveloped 
world, Kennedy recognized that conditions 
there often precluded liberal, democratic solu
tions. Self-determination, independence, and 
financial aid on the order of the Marshall Plan 
frequently were insufficient in an environment 
empty of positive democratic purpose. Amer
ica must be patient, must come to terms with 
the new and virulent strains of nationalism,

and must not “interpret their meanings too 
much against the backdrop of our own his
toric experience.”

On military policy Kennedy’s views re
mained fixed: the United States should main
tain forces in being to deter and defeat 
aggression at any point on the spectrum of 
violence. The doctrine of massive retaliation 
elicited his immediate skepticism. As an
nounced by Secretary Dulles in 1954, “the 
way to deter aggression is for the free com
munity to be willing and able to respond 
vigorously at places and with the means of 
its own choosing.’ Translated into military 
potential, this implied primary reliance on 
nuclear weaponry. Lesser incursions would 
be thwarted by the threat of instant retalia
tion against the aggressor’s homeland.

Like many, Kennedy was incredulous. At 
what point, he asked, would the threat of 
atomic weapons be used in the struggles in 
Southeast Asia? And what about other areas 
where the “aggression” was mounted by na
tive insurgents? Would the United States 
employ its weapons of massive destruction 
against the Soviet Union in such a circum
stance? For Kennedy, massive retaliation was 
a policy four years too late. Like many dip
lomatic schemes, it was designed to prevent 
the last war, not the next one. And while it 
may have been effective in preventing an
other Korea, it was singularly unsuitable to 
meet the more frequent challenges of lesser 
intensity.

Thus Kennedy resisted all efforts by the 
Eisenhower Administration to retailor U.S. 
forces along the lines of the “New Look.” He 
opposed reduction of Army ground forces 
from nineteen divisions in 1954 and warned 
against extending our commitments around 
the world at the very time when we were 
reducing our capacity to meet those commit
ments. During the various crises over Quemoy 
and Matsu, for instance, Kennedy sided vehe
mently with the Army Chief of Staff, General 
Ridgway, against additional U.S. involve
ment.28 As the size of the active Army shrank 
during the lean years of the Fifties, Kennedy’s 
was a voice in the wilderness (though often 
joined by Senators Symington, Jackson, and
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Johnson) demanding greater conventional 
preparedness.

It was also Kennedy who dramatized 
what Lieutenant General James A. Gavin and 
others labeled the “missile gap": a period, in 
Gavin's words, “in which our own offensive 
and defensive missile capabilities will lag so 
far behind those of the Soviets as to place us 
in a position of great peril. The cause for the 
impending gap, as Kennedy saw it, was na
tional complacency and our willingness to 
place fiscal security ahead of national security. 
We tailored our strategy and military require
ments to fit our budget—instead of fitting our 
budget to our military requirements and strat
egy. . . . We have been passing through a 
period aptly described . . .  as the years the 
locusts have eaten.'

While the approaching missile gap was 
the most startling, Kennedy found similar in
adequacies in virtually every category of the 
American arsenal. In 1953, said Kennedy, both 
the Russians and the United States adopted 
a “new look” policy de-emphasizing ground 
forces. “Generals Zhukov and Ridgwav both 
opposed these cuts in their respective coun
tries; and in 1955, Zhukov with Khrushchev’s 
help, won the battle which Ridgway lost. 
Khrushchev expanded, reorganized and, more 
importantly, modernized and made more mo
bile Soviet ground forces and conventional 
weapons. New tactical nuclear weapons and 
tanks were added to the arsenal. A whole 
new naval fleet was developed, including the 
world’s largest submarine fleet—much of it 
equipped with missiles.”

To meet this threat U.S. retaliatory power 
was not enough. It could not deter limited 
Communist encroachments—along the access 
arteries to Berlin, for example—nor could it 
protect the uncom m itted nations against 
guerrilla wars of “national liberation.” Small 
atomic weapons were not the answer because 
even the smallest atomic weapon would un
leash 100 times the destructive power of 
World War II ’s largest conventional bomb. 
And because these so-called tactical nuclear 
weapons produced radioactive fallout, the 
people in the area “would not regard . . . the 
resulting holocaust a very limited war.” Ken

nedy’s solution was threefold: an airborne 
alert for sac (“as long as it is our chief deter
rent”); an accelerated missile program “in 
order to hasten the day when a full, mobile 
missile force becomes our chief deterrent”; 
and increased emphasis on conventional 
forces, including the necessary airlift and 
sealift capacity to deploy them wherever 
necessary.

As Í960 approached, the question of U.S. 
security loomed large on the electoral horizon. 
The missile gap, massive retaliation, the “New 
Look,” and the continuing conflict between 
fiscal mandates and defense requirements 
occupied a prominent place in the discussions 
of both parties. John F. Kennedy was a major 
participant in that debate well before his 
nomination as the Democratic candidate for 
President. Throughout the Fifties he had 
championed larger defense budgets, had op
posed the initial cut in Army ground strength 
in 1953, and had criticized the massive retalia
tion straitjacket into which the defense estab
lishment had been thrust. Recognizing the 
inherent rigidity of massive retaliation, he 
sympathized with the pleas of the Army for 
greater emphasis on conventional weaponry 
as an alternative between nuclear holocaust 
and piecemeal surrender. He was intimately 
familiar with the writings of the Army gen
erals (Ridgw ay, Taylor, G avin, M edaris) 
forced into retirement because of their in
ability to support the impending atrophy of 
U.S. ground forces.30 He followed closely the 
critical reports of the Killian Committee on 
the missile gap (1955); the Gaither Committee 
in 1957: “A nation moving in frightening 
course to the status of a second-class power ; 
the Rockefeller Brothers Fund in 1958: “The 
United States is rapidly losing its lead over 
the ussr in the military race”; former Secre
tary of Defense Robert A. Lovett: “We are 
doing something short of our best’ ; and, of 
course, the flood of critical books and articles 
from America’s academic community.31

The difficulty with our defense effort, ac
cording to Kennedy, was that reliance on 
massive retaliation had stultified the develop
ment of any alternative. The United States, 
he charged, had developed a Maginot Line
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mentality by concentrating on a strategy 
which may never be used, which may collapse 
in crisis, and which dooms us either to in
action or the acceptance of inevitable defeat.

We have extended our commitments 
around the world, without regard to the suffi
ciency of our military posture to fulfil those 
commitments. Changes in our defense status 
are rarely reflected in our diplomatic poli
cies, pronouncements and planning. The State 
and Defense Departments negotiate with each 
other at arm’s length, like so many Venetian 
envoys, without decisive leadership to break 
through the excess of bureaucratic committees, 
competition, and complacency. We think of 
diplomacy and force as alternatives to each 
other—the one to be used where the other fails 
—as though such absolute distinctions were 
still possible.

In recent years, said Kennedy, the U.S. 
has heard a good deal about an alleged quo
tation from Lenin that the destruction of the 
capitalist world would result from overspend
ing on armaments. “I would say that has 
probably been the most valuable quotation 
the Communists have had other than ‘Workers 
of the World, Unite.’ As a result the United 
States emphasized economic security instead 
of military security, and “this policy will bring 
us into great danger within the next few 
years.”

"For the next President of the United 
States, whoever he may be, will find that he 

onsiderably more to do than ‘stand up to 
Khrushchev, balance the budget, and mouth 
popular slogans, if he is to restore our Nation’s 
relative strength and leadership.” Unless im
mediate steps are taken, the failure to main
tain our relative power of retaliation will 
expose the United States to a nuclear missile 

attack." Until our new solid-fuel missiles are 
available in sufficient quantities, we will be 
compelled to make do with an inferior weapon 
system. There are no Polaris submarines on 
station for an emergency, no hardened mis
sile sites, and no adequate air defense. “Our 
missile early warning system . . .  is not yet 
completed. Our drbm bases—soft, immobile, 
and undispersed—invite surprise attack. And 
our capability for conventional war is in

sufficient to avoid the hopeless dilemma of 
choosing between launching a nuclear attack 
and watching aggressors make piecemeal 
conquests.”

"The hour is late, but the agenda is long,” 
Kennedy said. “First, we must make invul
nerable a nuclear retaliatory power second to 
none-by making possible now a stopgap air 
alert and base-dispersal program—and by 
stepping up our development and production 
of the ultimate missiles that can close the gap 
and will not be wiped out in a surprise attack 
—Polaris, Minutemen, and long-range air-to- 
ground [Skvbolt] missiles—meanwhile increas
ing our production of Atlas missiles, harden
ing our bases, and improving our continental 
defense and warning systems. . . .

"Second, we must regain the ability to 
intervene effectively and swiftly in anv limited 
war anywhere in the world, augmenting, mod
ernizing, and providing increased mobility 
and versatility for the conventional forces and 
weapons of our Army and Marine CoqDS. So 
long as those forces lack the necessarv airlift 
and sealift capacity and versatility of fire
power, we cannot protect our commitments 
around the globe—resist nonnuclear aggression 
or be certain of having enough time to decide 
on the use of our nuclear power.

“Third, we must rebuild nato into a via
ble and consolidated military force capable 
of deterring any kind of attack, unified in 
weaponry and responsibility.”

Fourth, we must improve our capability 
for antisubmarine warfare; restore our mer
chant marine; expand our space and military 
research; and institute a realistic fallout shel
ter program.

Fifth, “we must reorganize our Defense 
Department—allocations, roles and missions— 
in accordance with the logic of modem weap
ons systems and technology, transforming the 
Joints Chiefs of Staff into a defense level staff 
rather than the representatives of the three 
services, creating an authority which will be 
directly responsible for stimulating scientific 
research and discovery and eliminating the 
duplication of function which has resulted 
in 39 separate civilian status offices in the 
Pentagon.”32
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Sixth, we must “reexamine the farflung 
overseas base structure on which much of our 
present retaliatory strength is based. We must 
contribute to the political and economic sta
bility of the nations in which our vital bases 
are iocated-and develop alternative plans for 
positions which may become untenable.”33

Impressive as this agenda was, it would 
be incorrect to paint John Kennedy as an 
intransigent cold warrior. For during his Sen
atorial career the strains of international 
cooperation, disarmament, and peace had nur
tured and flourished. When he was elected to 
the Senate in 1952, Kennedy was still an 
unformed man in many respects. He had 
eschewed his youthful idealism, so dominant 
at San Francisco, and had embraced a con
siderably- more militant nationalism and anti- 
Communism. To be sure, these crested in 1949 
and 1950 with Kennedy’s denunciation of the 
State Department and his votes against de
velopment aid. but even in 1952 the traces of 
neo-isolationism remained strong.

The reasons for Kennedy’s return to his 
earlier liberalism and internationalism were 
manifold. Doubtless his severe illness in 1954 
played an important role. Like Roosevelt s 
polio, Kennedy’s nearly fatal operations prob
ably accelerated a crisis of identity from which 
he emerged more focused, more purposeful, 
and more formidable. His Pulitzer Prize ac
count of Senatorial courage3' clearly contrib
uted, for it emancipated him from the narrow 
conception of a politician’s responsibilities to 
his district. It reopened the vista of political 
leaders willing to defy public opinion when 
the cause they stood for demanded it—a theme 
that had once been so familiar to the author 
of W hy England Slept.

His baptism in national politics at the 
Chicago Democratic Convention in 1956 fur
ther removed him from the parochial influences 
of his Massachusetts constituency. His subse
quent campaign for the Presidency, his concern 
with the larger issues of the day, his expanding 
audience, and his need to appeal to voters in 
all regions of the nation widened his horizon 
further, for what could be so universal to the 
American electorate as questions of foreign 
policy and survival? His frequent trips through

out the country and abroad also helped. As he 
climbed the political ladder, Kennedy also 
ascended the intellectual ladder. Always an 
avid reader, his selections—if we are to believe 
his many biographers-became more purpose
ful and pointed.

His election to the Harvard Board of 
Overseers in 1956 brought him into immediate 
contact with the Cambridge academic com
munity. His Senate speeches drew on the 
collective expertise of Harvard and M .I.T.: 
Galbraith, Schlesinger, Cox, Kissinger, and 
Rostow. Interest, necessity, and old acquaint
ances introduced him to the leaders of the 
national press corps: Krock, Lippmann, Reston, 
and the Alsops. And perhaps most important, 
at a time when Kennedy had been unsure, when 
he was grappling for a place to stand, Theodore 
Sorensen became a member of his Senate staff. 
The year was 1953, and Kennedy was in transi
tion. That he would have traveled the course 
he did, regardless, is likely; but Sorensen s 
presence no doubt accelerated and reinforced 
the movement.35

That Kennedy moved decisively after the 
early Fifties is clear. The purpose of our mili
tary policy, he told the Senate in 1960, is peace, 
not war. The heart of the debate on national 
security was peace, not politics. "W e arm—to 
parley,” he quoted Churchill as saying. For 
our real goal is “an end to war, an end to the 
arms race, an end to these vast military de
partments and expenditures. W e want to show 
our greatness in peace, not in war. We want 
to demonstrate the strength of our ideas, not 
our arms.” The sentiment had been that of John 
Kennedy in 1945, but it was now tempered 
with a new and deeper awareness of what 
peace involved.

In certain areas Kennedy was explicit. In 
Berlin, for example, he said we must plan a 
long-range solution. “We must show no un
certainty over our determination to defend 
Berlin and meet our commitments—but we 
must realize that a solution to the problems 
of that beleaguered city is only possible . . . 
in the context of a solution to the problems 
of Germany and, indeed, the problems of all 
Europe.”

Quemoy and Matsu were something else
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again. A wav must be found to reduce tension 
in the Formosa Strait without involving the 
United States in a major war. As he was later 
to chide Vice President Nixon during the cam
paign: “He [Nixon] wants us committed to 
the defense of every rock and island around 
the world, but he is unwilling to admit that 
this may involve American boys in an unneces
sary or futile war.”if) Clearly, Kennedy was not 
going to become engaged in any war—if he 
could avoid it.

As for the underdeveloped areas, we must 
greatly increase the flow of capital—“frustrating 
the Communist hopes for chaos in those nations 
—enabling emerging nations to achieve eco
nomic as well as political independence and

closing the dangerous gap that is now widening 
between our living standards and theirs.” We 
must reconstruct our relations with Latin 
America; we must formulate, with both imag
ination and restraint, a new approach to the 
Middle East; and we must greatly increase 
our efforts to encourage the newly emerging 
nations of the vast continent of Africa.37

These were the ideas with which John 
Kennedy approached the Presidency in 1960, 
and they were the ideas which would guide his 
subsequent tenure as President. Some were 
successful, and some decidedly less so. But for 
the New Frontier they constituted a call to 
battle.

Toronto, Ontario
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he played at Munich.” W hy England Slept, p. 193.

4. The most detailed survey of Ambassador Kennedy’s 
views appears in Richard J. Whalen, The Founding Father  (New 
York: New American Library, 1964), pp. 225-351. As for his 
own position, John Kennedy is quoted as follows: “The subject 
interested me ever since T was over there to see the results of 
the Chamberlain thing. I wouldn’t say that my father got me 
interested in it. They ss-ere things that I saw for myself. No,

the book didn’t contain anything that differed with my father’s 
opinions at the time except perhaps in the final part. There was 
the Chamberlain episode in Munich and all that resentment in 
America about Munich and I didn't think that it was justified 
on our part in view of the fact that we weren’t prepared to get 
involved. What right did we have to criticize or be resentful? 
Then you remember all those fake wooden gun emplacements, 
decoys and all that? You could see that they weren’t prepared.” 
Ralph G. Martin and Ed Plant, Front Runner, Dark Horse 
(Garden City: Doubleday, 1960), pp. 127-28.

5. “We must always keep our armaments equal to our 
commitments," wrote Kennedy. “Munich should teach us that; 
we must realize that any bluff will be called. We cannot tell 
anyone to keep out of our hem isphere  [italics added] unless our 
armaments and the people behind these armaments [italics in 
original] are prepared to hack up the command, even to the ulti
mate point of going to war. There must be no doubt in anyone's 
mind, the decision must he automatic: if we debate, if we hesi
tate, if we question, it will be too late.” (pp. 229-31)

6. Kennedy, pp. xxviii-xxix; also see pp. 185-86.
7. According to Hopkins, ” . . .  we did everything possible 

to prevent war—except prepare for it. We know now that those 
who labor for peace must implement their desires with force. The 
strength of peace lovers must be greater than that of gangsters.” 
Harry L. Hopkins, “Tomorrow’s Army and Your Boy,” American 
M agazine, March 1945, p. 104.

Major excerpts of Kennedy’s rejoinder are presented in 
Selig Harrison, “Kennedy as President,” New Republic, 27 
June 1960.

8. According to his campaign biographer, “Kennedy did 
not arrive in Washington with a full and rounded set of princi
ples. On some issues he was ill-informed; on others, he was un
sure of his position and would allow events to rule." Bums. p. 83.

Ted Sorensen concurs: “His performance in the House of 
Representatives had been considered by most observers to be 
largely undistinguished—except for a record of absenteeism which 
had been heightened by indifference as well as ill health and by 
unofficial as well as official travels."

“The fact of the matter is,” Sorensen quotes Kennedy as 
saying, "that I fiddled around at Choate and really didn’t be
come interested until the end of my sophomore year at Har
vard.” Sorensen himself is a harsher judge: “Some might say 
that he fiddled around as a Congressman and really didn’t be
come interested until his sophomore vear in the Senate." Sor
ensen, p. 27. Also see Martin and Plant, pp. 148-55; Arthur 
Schlesinger, Jr.. Kennedy or Nixon; Does It Make Any Difference 
(New York: Macmillan, 1960). p. 24; Manchester, p. 189; 
Whalen, p. 403; Lasky. pp. 107. 137.

9. In addition to Foreign Affairs. Kennedy pursued a seat 
on the Armed Services Committee. And like manv of his Con
gressional contemporaries, Kennedy kept his splendid war record



KENNEDY AND DEFENSE 5 3

in the foreground. His cryptic, seven-line autobiographical sketch 
in the Congressional Directory  referred prominently to his mili
tary service: "joined Navy in September 1941; served in P.1. 
boats in Pacific; retired on April 1945; received Navy arid 
Marine Corps Medal and the Purple Heart; . . . By 1950, 
reference to the decorations had been deleted. U.S. Congress, 
Congressional Directory, 80th Congress, 1st Session, p. 51; 81st 
Congress, 2d Session, p. 53.

Sorensen says much the same thing:
“Clearly he was proud of his military service; his 

Purple Heart and his Navy and Marine Corps Medal. As a 
constant reminder of that brush with death, he kept on his 
desk preserved in plastic the coconut shell on which he 
had scratched his message of rescue from that far-off Pacific 
island. As a voung Congressman he hud been a leader in 
postwar efforts of the more progressive veterans’ organiza
tions to secure passage of a Veterans’ Housing Bill. But he 
was neither a professional warrior nor a professional vet
eran. He never boasted or even reminisced about his war
time experiences. He never complained about his wounds. 
When a flippant high school youth asked him, as we walked 
down a street in Ashland. Wisconsin, in 1959. how he came 
to be a hero, he gaily replied, ‘It was easy—they sank my 
boat.' ’’ (p. IS)

10. Burns explains Kennedy’s independence as follows:
"It was not surprising that Kennedy could ignore the 

weak party leadership in his district. But how could he dare 
defy national party leaders like McCormack and Truman, 
who had the power to help or hurt a young man's national 
career? 'For one thing.’ Kennedy says, 'we were just worms 
over in the House—nobody pavs much attention to us na
tionally. And 1 had come back from the service not as a 
Democratic wheelhorse who came up through the ranks—I 
came in sort of sideways. It was never drilled into me that 
I was responsible to some political boss in the Eleventh 
District. I can go it the hard way against the politically 
active people. I never had the feeling I needed Truman.” 
(p. 100)

11. During the first session of the 80th Congress, Kennedy 
voted for Greek-Turkish aid (9 May 1947'; against the Colmer- 
Smith-Mundt amendment to the Relief Aid Bill (H.J.Res. 1531 
prohibiting funds to Russian-dominated countries—an amend
ment which carried 324-75 and which was supported by his 
fellow Massachusetts congressman, Christian A Herter (30 
April 1947i; against a cut of $150 million in the European aid 
program, which carried 205-170 (21 May 19471; and in favor 
of authorizing legislation i H.R. 3342 1 for a foreign information 
service < 2-4 June 19471. During the second session. Kennedy 
voted in favor of the European Recovery Program (31 March 
1948> and the peacetime draft (18 July 1948).

His attendance record, while not perfect, was hardly as 
bad as one might expect. Of 83 roll call vc tes during the first 
session, Kennedy voted “yea" or "nay” on 63 and was paired 
on 15 others. During the second session, with 162 roll call votes, 
Kennedv voted on 121 and was paired on 33 others.

12. To an irredentist Polish audience in Roxbury, Massa
chusetts. in June 1948. he charged the late President Roosevelt 
with being soft on Communism. According to the Boston Herald: 
"Kennedy Says Roosevelt Sold Poland to Reds." FDR had done 
so, Kennedy alleged, "because he did not understand the Rus
sian mind.” Also in June he spoke on the House floor urging the 
admission of displaced Polish war veterans to the U.S. “The 
United States,” said Kennedy, “has a real obligation to the 
valiant Polish soldier. . . . Bv admitting some of them to the 
Lnited States we can atone in a small manner for the betrayal of 
their native countrv of Poland.” Congressional Record, 11 June
1948.

13. Congressional Record. Vol. 95. Part 1. 25 January-
1949, np. 532-33. At his press conference on 29 November 
1961, President Kennedy was asked about his criticism of the 
Truman Administration’s China policy. His answer was as fol
lows:

“I always have felt that we did not make a determined 
enough effort in the case of China. Given the problems we 
nosv see. I think a more determined effort would have been 
advisable. T would think that in my speech in '49 I placed 
more ̂ emphasis on personalities than I would today.

"And I would say that my view today is more in ac
cordance with the facts than my view in ’49. But my—I’ve 
•̂Wavs felt, and I think history- will record, that the change 

" c^'c*”a r̂om being a country friendly to us to a country 
which is unremittingly hostile affected very strongly the bal- 
ance of power in the world. And while there were, there is 
still, of course, room for argument as to whether any United 
States actions would have changed the course of events 
there. I think a greater effort would have been wiser. I said 
it in 49, so it isn’t totally hindsight.”

According to Arthur Schlesinger, these early Kennedy 
speeches “were out of character and remained on Kennedy's 
conscience for a long time. As late as 1960 he- separately ex
pressed both to Theodore H. White and to me his sorrow that 
he had ever given them.” A Thousand Days, p. 13 n.

14. Although, curiously, his initial support of President 
Truman’s action was grudging and qualified. Kennedy’s early 
skepticism of U.S. involvement in Korea (a sentiment which 
quickly faded) is understandable on two counts. First, if there 
was to be a war in Asia he felt it should be fought by the 
remnants of the Chinese nationalist army under Chiang Kai- 
shek. Second, he feared extended U.S. commitment in Asia 
would curtail resources urgently needed in Western Europe, 
and Europe, he felt, was by far the more important. See \'eu 
York Times, 13 December 1950. Cf. John P. Malian, “Massachu
setts: Liberal and Corrupt,” New Republic, 13 October 1953,
pp. 10-12.

15. Congressional Record, 25 August 1950. During the 
81st Congress, Kennedy voted consistently for foreign aid. On 
18 August 1949 he voted against the amendment offered by 
Representative Richards (Dem., S.C.) to cut arms aid to Western 
Europe from $635,840,000 to $580,495.000. The amendment 
carried 209-151. During the second session he voted to include 
Korea in the Marshall Plan (H.R. 5330), rejected 191-192 (19 
January 1950); in favor of Point Four aid (31 March 1950); 
against a cut of $40 million in aid funds for the Far East (31 
March 1950); and in favor of the $1 billion, plus, extension of 
the Mutual Defense Assistance Act (19 July 1950).

16. U.S. Congress, Senate, Hearings before the Committee 
on Foreign Relations and the Committee on Armed Services, 
82d Congress, 1st Session (Washington: Government Printing 
Office. 1951). pp. 434-35.

17. In Kennedy’s words:
"So concerned were our diplomats and their advisers, 

the Lattimores and the Fairbanks, with the imperfection of 
the democratic system in China after 20 years of war and 
the tales of corruption in high places that they lost sight 
of our tremendous stake in a non-Communist China.

“Our policy, in the words of the Premier of the Na
tional Government, Sun Fo, of vacillation, uncertainty, and 
confusion has reaped the whirlwind.

“This House must now assume the responsibility of 
preventing the onrushing tide of Communism from engulfing 
all of Asia." Congressional R ecord, 29 January 1949.

18. "I believe that the armies of Spain could make 
a substantial contribution to the defense of Western Europe," 
said Kennedy, “and thus I believe they should share in the 
arms and equipment we are distributing abroad.

“I can understand the reluctance of some Members to 
assist Spain. They have two chief objections as far as I can 
tell: First, by giving Spain military assistance we are 
strengthening Franco: second, if we help Spain we will lose 
the support of some Western Europeans.

“I think the answer to the first question is obvious— 
Franco has been in power for 12 years and he is as strong 
as ever. As to the second, the situation is so critical . . . that 
we can no longer afford the luxury of omitting Spain from 
our defense plans. . . .

“There should only be one qualification before a coun
try becomes eligible for military assistance, and that is: Are 
they guilty of aggression against other countries? Spain is 
not.” Congressional Record, 19 July 1950.

19. Congressional R ecord, 17 August 1951. By $350 mil
lion. Mutual Security Act of 1951 (H.R. 5113). 17 August 1951. 
The motion was agreed to 186-177.

20. Said Kennedy: "I believe in military assistance to this 
area and that it is a good thing, but I do not think that we can 
afford in this country to raise the standard of living of all the 
people all over the globe who might be subject to the lure of 
Communism because of a low standard of living.” Congressional 
R ecord. 17 August 1954.

21. "I do not object to giving them economic assistance, 
but I see no point in giving them $40 million of military assist
ance when thev are countries not in the line of the Soviet 
advance. . . . What is the use of tying up $40 million worth of 
military equipment in Central and South America?" Ibid.

22. Boston G lobe, 19 November 1951.
23. "Mr. Chairman, [the House was sitting in Com

mittee of the Wholel last year when the bill was before the 
House, I offered a motion to cut technical assistance in the 
Middle East. But. this fall, T had an opportunity to visit 
that area and Southeast Asia and I think we would be mak
ing a tremendous mistake to cut this money out of the bill. 
Many of us feel that the United States has concentrated its 
attention too much on Western Europe. We will spend sev
eral billions for Western Europe in this bill. Yet, here is an 
area, Asia, where the Communists are attempting to seize 
control, where the money is to be spent among several hun
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dred million people, and where the tide of events has been 
moving against us. The Communists are now the second 
largest party in India. The Communists made tremendous 
strides there in the last election. The gentleman from Mon
tana [Mr. Mansfield] pointed out that the life expectancy of 
people in India is 26 to 27 years, and they are increasing at 
the rate of 5 million a year—at a rate much faster than the 
available food supply.

‘‘The Communists have a chance of seizing all of Asia 
in the next 5 or 6 years. What weapons do we have that 
will stop them? The most effective is technical assistance. 
The gentleman from Michigan (Mr. Crawford] is right, that 
the amount of money involved here is not sufficient to pre
vent their being attracted to the Communists, but it gives 
them some hope, at least, chat their problems can be solved 
without turning to the Communists. We are planning to spend 
a very large amount of money in this area for military assist
ance, which is of secondary importance compared to this 
program. To cut technical assistance when the Communists 
are concentrating their efforts in this vital area seems to me 
a costly and great mistake.” Congressional Record, 28 June 
1952.

24. Ralph Blagden, "Cabot Lodge’s Toughest Fight,” The 
Reporter, 30 September 1952.

25. Congressional Record, 1 July 1953. In addressing the 
54th Annual Dinner of the Cathedral Club of Brooklyn, N.Y., 
on 21 January 1954, Kennedy said: “Indochina is probably the 
only country in the world where many observers believe the 
Communist-led element would win a free election.” Congres
sional Record, Appendix, 1 February 1954.

26. Congressional Record, 6 April 1954. Said Kennedy: 
“I am frankly of the belief that no amount of American military 
assistance in Indochina can conquer an enemy which is every
where and at the same time nowhere, ‘an enemy of the people’ 
which has the sympathy of the people.”

27. “If we are to secure the friendship of the 
Arab, the African, and the Asian—and we must, despite what 
Mr. Dulles says about our not being in a popularity contest— 
we cannot hope to accomplish it solely by means of billion- 
dollar aid programs. We cannot win their hearts by making 
them dependent upon our handouts. Nor can we keep them

free by selling them free enterprise, by describing the perils 
ot communism or the prosperity of the United States or lim
iting our dealings to military parts. No, the strength of our 
appeal to these key populations-and it is rightfully our 
appeal, and not that of the Communists—lies in our tradi
tional and deeply felt philosophy of freedom and independ- 
ence for all peoples everywhere.” John F. Kennedy "Al
geria, Congressional Record, 2 July 1957.

28. Congressional Record, 17 June 1959. Also see John 
f .  Kennedy, A Democrat Looks at Foreign Policy,” Foreign 
Affairs, October 1957, pp. 44-59; and “General Cavin Speaks 
His Mind, The Reporter, 30 October 1958.

29. Congressional Record, 14 August 1958. The descrip-
w,?s by Stanley Baldwin to the House of Commons in

1936. See Why England Slept, pp. 140-11. Cf. John F. Kennedy, 
T he Strategy o f Peace  (New York: Harper and Bros., 1960), 
Popular Library Edition, p. 235, in which Kennedy curiously 
attributes the quotation to Winston Churchill.

30. Matthew B. Ridgway, Soldier (New York: Harper and 
Bros., 1956); Maxwell D. Taylor, The Uncertain Trumpet (New 
York: Harper and Bros., 1959); James A. Gavin, W ar and Peace 
in the Space Age (New York: Harper and Bros., 1958); John 
Medans, Countdown for Decision  (New York: Putnam, I960).

31. Especially Henry Kissinger, Nuclear W eapons and 
Foreign Policy (New York: Harper and Bros., 1957); William W. 
Kauffmann, “Limited Warfare,’'in  Kauffmann (ed.). Military Pol
icy and National Security (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 
1956); Robert E. Osgood, Lim ited W ar: The Challenge to 
American Strategy (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1957); 
and Bernard Brodie, Strategy in the Missile Age (Princeton- 
Princeton University Press, 1959). All cited by Kennedy in his 
review of James Gavin’s “War and Peace in the Space Age,” 
T he Reporter, 30 October 1958, p. 35.

32. Advance text of address by Kennedy to the American 
Legion, Miami Beach, Florida, 18 October 1960.

33. Missiles and Rockets, 10 October 1960, pp. 12-13.
34. John F. Kennedy, Profiles in Courage (New York: 

Harper and Bros., 1956).
35. See Alan J. Otten, “Theodore Sorensen” in Lester 

Tanzer ed.). T he Kennedy Circle  (Washington: Luce, 1960).
36. New York Times, 10 (11?) October 1960.
37. Congressional Record, 14 June 1960.



THE
CONGRESS 
AND R&D

L ieu ten a n t  C o lon el  Arth ur  D. B arondes

HE CONGRESS of the United States 
is often thought of only as the lawmak
ing branch of the federal government. 

The popular mental image of the Congress is 
one of 435 representatives and 100 senators, 
assembled in their respective chambers, voting 
yea or nay on new laws for the nation. While 
this image is accurate for the final Congres

sional action on legislation, it ignores the bulk 
of the Congressional workload that lays the 
groundwork for the climactic voting. This work 
often involves detailed study and analysis by 
individual congressmen and their staffs on 
committee-related business; more frequently, 
it involves subcom m ittee and com m ittee 
studies, hearings and investigations that cul
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minate in legislation, resolutions, and major 
contributions to national policy. Through these 
activities the Congress maintains itself as an 
informed body that can speak with a loud and 
authoritative voice. Insofar as the Air Force is 
concerned, the voice of the Congress is heard 
most clearly through the authorization and ap
propriation of funds.

Most people recall that federal funds must 
be both authorized and appropriated by both 
houses of Congress, but not everyone recog
nizes this process as four separate committee 
actions. The Congress is, in effect, a bicameral 
tandem body on money questions. AF witnesses 
appeared before four different committees to 
justify the fiscal year 1967 money for Air Force 
research, development, test, and evaluation 
( rdt&e ). In February 1966, Chairman Melvin 
Price and his Subcommittee No. 3 of the House 
Armed Services Committee held authorization 
hearings on the program for 1967 and reported 
their recommendations to Chairman L. Mendel 
Rivers of the House Armed Services Commit
tee. One month later Chairman Richard Rus
sell s Senate Armed Services Committee and 
Defense Appropriations Subcommittee held 
their hearings. Since Senator Russell is chair
man of both these committees, he is able to 
hold simultaneous authorization and appro
priation hearings when both committees are 
involved. Then in April Chairman George 
Mahons Defense Appropriations Subcommit
tee held hearings on the Air Force request for 
appropriations. Using the information obtained 
at the authorization hearings, the House and 
Senate passed separate authorization bills and 
then conferred to iron out differences. The re
sult, after approval by the President, is an au
thorization act that places a ceiling on subse
quent appropriations. In similar fashion the 
House and Senate appropriations committees 
act separately, within the constraints of the 
authorization, then confer and compromise, 
and finally appropriate, subject to the approval 
of the President. On questions as vital as na
tional security, the Congress has an enviable 
record of being most thorough.

The interests of the Congress are, of 
course, also directed at areas other than the 
national defense, though their legislative ap

proach remains essentially the same. The di
verse interests of the Congress routinely cover 
those areas for which standing committees 
have been established, plus additional areas of 
public concern. Although not really a new 
interest, the Congress has recently focused a 
large amount of its attention in the area of 
research and development, generally referred 
to as “r&d.’ This added interest has been stimu
lated by a growing awareness of the vital role 
played by science and technology, and in no 
small measure by the large amount of federal 
and private resources allocated to pursuits that 
are currently classified as r&d.

research expenditures

Today the federal budget stands at about 
$16 billion for research and development. Al
though this dollar value is much more precise 
than the definition of what constitutes r&d, the 
figure is certainly large enough to attract con
siderable attention from both the public and 
the government. From an Air Force point of 
view, so-called r&d budgets have appeared to 
increase over the past decade; and while the 
dollar level has climbed, corresponding in
creases in the number of programs or the level 
of effort have been difficult to identify. In many 
instances, as shown in Figure 1, the apparent 
rapid growth is attributable to changes in what 
is encompassed by the definition of r&d. As an 
example, the Air Force research, development, 
test, and evaluation budget, often referred to 
as Air Force r&d, constitutes $3,058 billion of 
the President’s fy  1967 budget—a substantial 
sum indeed. Yet of that amount, $675 million 
is for management and support activities that 
include, for example, housekeeping functions 
at Air Force Systems Command bases. As 
shown in Figure 2, this amounts to some 20 
percent of our budget. While the functions 
carried out in this area are essential for the 
conduct of our overall activities, their inclusion 
in r&d is more or less arbitrary.

In reality, then, the $16 billion federal r&d 
figure attracts a great deal of attention and is 
often quoted, but much of the subsequent 
public and Congressional interest seems really
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to be directed at that narrower field of research 
—laboratories and scientists—which is funded 
at a much lower level. As recorded by the Na
tional Science Foundation, the federal budget 
contains about $2 billion for basic research; 
and within the Air Force we identify less than 
$100 million for the conduct of basic research. 
A similar situation exists within industry, 
w'here, according to a recently published sur-

ing administration, appropriating funds, and 
serving their constituents. In recent years the 
Congress has assigned broad r & d responsibili
ties to established standing committees, such 
as the Armed Services Committees; to newly 
created standing committees, such as the House 
Science and Astronautics Committee; and to 
at least one select committee on government 
research. In addition, many of the executive

Figure 1. Apparent growth o f Air Force RDTÒ-E budget

currently defined RDT&E 
effort formerly funded 
from other then RAD 
oppropriotioni

FY 57 -6 7  RDT&E budget 
adjusted to FY 62 definition

actual R&D appro
priations FY 57-63

fiscal year
*not adjusted for 
changes in purchasing 
power

vey, over $15 billion is allocated to r &d °  but 
with only $1.1 billion of it going for basic re
search to seek new scientific discoveries. One 
of the consequences of imprecise and varying 
definitions is that the interest attracted to r &d , 
however it is defined, is that associated with 
a §25 to $30 billion price tag, while much of 
the subsequent activity by Congressional com
mittees is that associated with the much smaller 
aggregate of S2 to $3 billion in research.

This apparent concentration of close to $30 
billion in public and private r &d funds has not 
escaped the watchful eyes of our congressmen, 
charged as they are with law-making, oversee-

•Some of this $ lo  billion can be traced back to federal 
contracts and grants.

agencies that engage in r &d justify their pro
grams before separate authorizing committees 
and appropriating subcommittees. A recent 
count of r &d  budget authorizing committees 
totaled no less than eight in the House of Rep
resentatives alone. Indeed, the Congress has 
not neglected its stewardship of federal funds 
in the broad area of research and development.

evolving interest in research

The current level of Congressional interest 
in r &d appears to be at a high point, but it is 
by no means a new or unique interest. Some 
might argue that the 1803 Congressional grant 
of $2500 for the Lew-is and Clark expedition
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represented the first Congressional interest in 
research, whereas others might point to the 
1830 Congress-sponsored study of boiler explo
sions as the first research grant. Certainly most 
would agree that the 1843 grant of $30,000 to 
Samuel F. B. Morse for telegraphy studies 
marks an early interest in r&d by the Congress.

Over the years the Congress has continued 
to express its interest in the important areas of

.  A  M anagem ent &
„  <P. Cf
09 *>/0 Support

Eng ineering
Developm ent

O p eratio n a l
System s

Developm ent

A d van ced
Developm ent

Figure 2. Allocation of Rò-D dollars

science and technology. The 1849 Senate select 
committee that investigated and recommended 
in favor of a $20,000 grant to work on electro
magnetic motive force was perhaps the first 
select committee on research; it may also have 
been the first to call the attention of the Con
gress to the risk of failure in the conduct of 
research. A decade and a half later—in 1863 
and two years into the Civil W ar—the Congress 
established the National Academy of Sciences 
in full recognition that national security and 
science are closely related. In 1887 the Hatch 
Act provided for agricultural experiment sta
tions. Other research mileposts are marked by 
the National Advisory Committee for Aero
nautics in 1915; the National Research Council

in 1916; and the National Cancer Institute Act 
in 1937, which authorized research grants. Sub
sequent legislation approved research grants 
for all National Institutes of Health in 1944, 
for the National Science Foundation in 1950, 
for the Atomic Energy Commission in 1956, 
and finally, by Public Law 85-934 in 1958, for 
all federal agencies conducting r&d. The Na
tional Aeronautics and Space Administration 
was also established in 1958, confirming space 
as a major field of federal research. Thus it is 
evident that the interest of the Congress in 
research and science is not new; rather, it has 
evolved with the times.

When the Russians put their Sputnik into 
orbit in 1957, the Congress reflected the con
cern of an aroused public. Recognizing the im
pact of technology on the conduct of national 
affairs and the international consequences of 
Soviet space firsts, the Congress moved rapidly 
to create Senate and House standing commit
tees. Paralleling an equally fast-moving execu
tive branch, the newly formed House Science 
and Astronautics Committee and the Senate 
Aeronautical and Space Sciences Committee 
teamed with the new National Aeronautics and 
Space Administration ( nasa) to breathe new 
life into the land-locked national space pro
gram. For the longer run, the Congress, which 
had joined with the executive branch in the 
creation of the National Science Foundation in 
1950, placed renewed emphasis on strengthen
ing basic research and education in the sci
ences. To move even closer to the executive 
branch, the Congress suggested in 1961 that 
a focal point be established within the execu
tive branch to provide a clear communication 
channel between the executive and legislative 
branches on science and technology—a sugges
tion that led to creation of the Office of Science 
and Technology the following year.

In the past three years alone, the Congres
sional interest in r&d has manifested itself in 
unparalleled scope and depth. Some of the 
highlights include the 1963 Congressional re
quirement for specific authorization of Defense 
rdt&e  funds prior to appropriation (Public 
Law 87-436). In that same year the House of 
Representatives also created its Select Com
mittee on Government Research, chaired by
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Representative Carl Elliott. The Elliott Com
mittee reports provide a most comprehensive 
analysis of the federal research situation. Then 
in 1964 the Congress established a Science 
Policy Research Division in the Legislative 
Reference Service of the Library of Congress. 
Also in 1964 Chairman Emilio Daddario’s sub
committee of the House Science and Astro
nautics Committee began its penetrating study 
of the geographic distribution of federal re
search funds. In the following year Chairman 
Henry Reuss’s Subcommittee on Research and 
Technical Programs, of the House Covemment 
Operations Committee, examined the breadth 
of federal science and technology, while a cor
responding subcommittee was created in the 
Senate Government Operations Committee, 
under Chairman Fred Harris. The r&d interests 
of the Congress are not only perceptive and 
widespread but also focused in several differ
ent committees.

a national science policy

By virtue of the committee system and the 
variety of applications for the r&d process, the 
Congress has found that much of r&d is strongly 
mission-oriented and not an easy subject to 
handle. Summing up this point of view, Con
gressman Daddario said, "The fragmentation 
of Federal Science among committees of Con
gress poses a problem of congressional man
agement of its own affairs so that it can give 
better attention to the whole of federal scien
tific activities.” Put another way, Congressman 
Joseph Karth stated, “I won’t pretend that the 
present congressional machinery is entirely 
adequate for our work in these new areas of 
technological concern; we are, I think, frag
menting our overall responsibility too severely. 
However, we are seriously examining improve
ments.” The Congress is now trying to evolve 
the ways and means to focus its pluralistic 
structure on what some would find convenient 
to view as a monolithic federal r&d program. 
Looking at the entire operation of the govern
ment, the Joint Reorganization Committee—co
chaired by Senator A. S. Mike Monroney and 
Representative Ray J. Madden—is addressing 
the major problem areas of matching the gov

ernment to the demands of today’s society. 
Other committees are focusing their attention 
specifically on technology and its interaction 
with society.

As viewed by the committees, there are 
fundamental questions that should be an
swered, and each of the committees is contrib
uting in its own way to those answers. Para
mount among the questions is that of a national 
science policy. Although national policies are 
frequently the aggregate effect of public state
ments, federal budgets, and concentrated re
sources, the all-pervasive nature of r&d ob
scures a definitive, concrete policy. Under such 
circumstances, the absence of clearly identifi
able broad strategy for science and technology 
is less surprising than frustrating. The very 
nature of the mission-oriented executive agen
cies and the parallel Congressional committee 
structure highlights the alignment of policies 
with mission areas rather than with functional 
areas. As a consequence, committee views often 
conflict. For instance, one authorizing commit
tee may view research grants as the preferred 
method for government support of research 
while another committee may be opposed to 
their general use. The result is that a national 
policy in the functional area of research tends 
to be fragmented and lacks clear definition 
whereas policy for research in the mission 
areas, such as the defense research sciences, is 
centralized and relatively well defined.

Another question deals with the deter
mination of research priorities—that is, Are re
sources being allocated to those research areas 
that offer the greatest potential benefits to our 
society? Although this is a different question, 
its answer is clouded by the same considera
tions that tend to restrict overall research policy 
determinations. Certainly the Department of 
Defense and the Congressional Armed Sendees 
committees would evaluate priorities in a sub
stantially different order than the Health, Edu
cation, and Welfare groups. As an example, 
the priority accorded water pollution research 
is much higher in h ew  than it is in Defense. 
While the military departments certainly ap
preciate the importance of all research, they 
are obligated to concentrate on those sciences 
that offer breakthroughs and innovations that
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wall benefit national defense. Most certainly the 
other executive agencies take a similar view of 
research in their mission areas. Small wonder, 
then, that the Congress is concerned over the 
possibility of research gaps and duplications or 
that it has taken on itself the role of exploring 
and correcting what may appear to be defi
ciencies in an elusive overall federal research 
program.

C ongressional involvement in r&d is one of 
continuing interest rather than any new con
cern. What is new is the breadth of Congres
sional interest in r&d, primarily in science and 
research. In this area, the Congress has begun 
to come to grips with the deceptive nature of 
" r&d monies and the conflicts between the 
mission-oriented view of agencies such as the 
Department of Defense and the function-

oriented view of the science and technology 
groups. In this latter sense, the Congress is as 
aware as the executive branch that r&d is not 
a mission area itself but rather is one of the 
more important means of achieving mission 
objectives. So the problem of a fragmented 
federal r&d program, consistent with corre
spondingly aligned executive agencies and leg
islative committees, is perhaps more apparent 
than real. The development programs, with 
their heavy demands for r&d dollars, are in
separable from the mission areas that they must 
support; and these development programs are, 
in turn, dependent on a sound mission-oriented 
research base. Still, there are questions of re
search gaps and possible unwarranted duplica
tion that must be explored in the national inter
est, and it is the role of the Congress to do this.

Hq United States Air Force



THE
EXTRA-SUPER
BLOCKBUSTER

D r. W illia m  S. C oker

N 5 MARCH 1948 a U.S. Air Force

on the test range at Muroc a f b , California. 
This 22-ton missile was nearly twice as heavy 
as the largest bomb previously dropped, which 
weighed a mere 12)2 tons.' The bomb, oldest 
of aircraft weapons, had come a long way since 
1 November 1911, when Lieutenant Gavotti of 
the Italian Army threw the first one from an 
aircraft. Although the weight of Gavotti s 
bomb is unknown, it was described as "a little 
larger than an orange.”- The bomb dropped 
from the Superfortress in 1948 weighed almost
44,000 pounds. It was 26 feet 10 inches long 
and 4 feet 6 inches in diameter. The largest 
bomb dropped during World War II, the Brit
ish Grand Slam, weighed a little over 22,000 
pounds.1

The size and weight of bombs have al
ways been limited by the capability of aircraft 
to cany them. In January 1945, with the pros
pect of getting the B-36 into production before 
the war ended, the Army Air Forces requested

B-29 Superfortress dropped the 
world’s largest conventional bomb
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the Ordnance Department to develop a bomb 
not larger than 60 inches in diameter nor longer 
than 322 inches. The B-36 was expected to be 
able to carry a 72,000-lb payload 4600 miles, 
or an even heavier load over shorter distances.1 
After some preliminary work Ordnance ad
vised that a bomb meeting those specifications 
and weighing about 42,000 pounds could be 
built. Within a few months an order for 100 
of the bombs was placed with the A. O. Smith 
Corporation of Milwaukee. The end of the war 
brought a cutback in the order, but this com
pany eventually manufactured 57 of the giants, 
which were to be used for flight-testing and the 
development of bomb-handling equipment.5

These bombs never enjoyed a nickname or 
fancy title such as those given the British 
earthquake bombs, Tall Boy and Grand Slam. 
The M ilw aukee Journal once referred to the
44 .000- pounder as an “extra-super-block
buster,” but the name never caught on. Thus, 
the largest bomb ever made was destined to go 
through life with the ordinary nomenclature 
“Bomb, General Purpose, 42,000-lb., T12.” One 
slight change did occur, howrever, when after 
three years the Ordnance Committee decided 
to redesignate it “Bomb, General Purpose,
44.000- lb., T12." In part, this was done because 
the bomb was overweight. Changes in fabrica
tion had added a few pounds, and the finished 
product weighed in excess of 43,000 pounds. 
Later changes in tail fins and filler material 
even caused weight differences between indi
vidual bombs. The new' nomenclature, it was 
asserted, w'as also to save confusion, since the 
bombs had been variously referred to as 42,000- 
lb, 43,000-lb, and 44,000-lb bombs.6

The idea for such mammoth bombs orig
inated with Dr. B. N. Wallis of Vickers-Arm- 
strongs (Aircraft) Ltd. Wallis, a noted aircraft 
designer, became interested in huge bombs 
early in the war. He had hit upon the idea of 
breaching Germany’s large gravity dams, and 
after early calculations and experiments Wallis 
concluded that it would require a bomb weigh
ing 70,000 pounds to do the job. For obvious 
reasons a 35-ton missile was out of the ques
tion: The largest aircraft on British drafting 
boards could hardly have lifted a 10-ton bomb. 
Wallis was forced to revise his plans. The out

growth w’as the 9250-lb “dam-busting” weapon 
or “store.” This weapon arrived on target in an 
ingenious manner. Instead of being dropped 
on the target, this barrel-shaped bomb was 
released several hundred yards upstream and 
skipped over the water until it hit the upper 
structure of the dam, then its spinning motion 
caused it to sink to the right depth to destroy 
the dam. The Moehne and Eder dams in Ger
many were breached on the night of 16-17 
May 1943 by use of this plan and weapon. The 
courage and daring of the raf bomber crews 
of 617 Squadron who flew the mission were in 
no small part responsible for its great success.7

Wallis had also developed the principle 
of the so-called earthquake bomb, which w'as 
designed to bury itself in the ground close to 
its objective, the subsequent underground ex
plosion creating an effect similar to an earth
quake. The 12,000-lb Tall Boy w'as the first of 
the earthquake bombs produced. Its bomb 
blast w'as so great that it “caused entire build
ings to disintegrate and collapse into rubble.”8 
The Tall Boy was first used on the night of 8 
June 1944 when 19 of them were dropped on 
the Saumur railway tunnel. One direct hit 
caused the roof of the tunnel to fall in. By the 
end of the war in Europe, 854 Tall Boys had 
been dropped on concrete submarine pens. 
E-boat bases, and V-weapon sites, as well 
as other targets in Germany and occupied 
countries.9

The success of the Tall Boy and the need 
for an even larger bomb led to the develop
ment of its big brother, the 22,000-lb Grand 
Slam. Great secrecy surrounded the manufac
ture of the Grand Slam, and the company that 
made the casing labeled it a “boiler.” This 
subterfuge apparently fooled no one, for in the 
pubs around Sheffield it w'as ingloriously called 
“the big bastard.” The first Grand Slam was 
test-dropped on the same night that two of 
them were scheduled for a combat mission. 
Two Lancasters had been modified to carry 
them, and while waiting for the weather to 
clear at their target, the Bielefeld Viaduct, the 
raf crew's received this terse message concern
ing the experimental drop of the bomb, “The 
beast went off all right!”10 First used opera
tionally at Bielefeld on 14 March 1945. 41
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RAF Dam-Destruction Technique
The barrel-shaped “dam-busting” 
weapon invented by Dr. B. N. Wallis 
facilitated destruction of large gravity 
dams by its flexible release point, bet
ter assurance of a hit, and avoid
ance of submerged protective devices.

rock bed

optimum depth for explosion 
of 6500-lb charge
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break in masonry
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Grand Slams were dropped by the raf before 
the war was over.”

The Army Air Forces, which had never 
used the big earthquake bombs, by late 1944 
began to see their possibilities. They could be 
employed as general-puqDOse bombs for blast 
and fragmentation effect, to create cave-ins 
and earth shock, and to get at important under
ground installations. In addition to the devel
opment of the T10 and T14, the U.S. equiv
alents of the Tall Boy and Grand Slam, the 
anticipated bomb-carrying capabilities of the 
B-36 led not unnaturally to the development 
of the colossal T12. Shortly after V-J Day, five 
of the T12s were turned over to the Air Force 
for testing.'2

The B-36 was test-flown for the first time 
in August 1946. Even then the first models of 
the B-36 could not carry the big bomb, and it 
would be some months before they could be 
modified to handle it. The Air Force, which 
was interested in experimenting with the
44,000-lb bomb, decided that a modified B-29 
could handle the job until a B-36 was available.

Toward the end of the war a B-29 had 
been converted to carry two 22,000-lb bombs, 
one under each wing, for use against Japan. 
The two atomic bombs, the Fat Man and Little 
Boy, made use of this special B-29 unneces
sary.13

The aircraft chosen for the alterations was 
a B-29A, No. 44-62263. The Wichita, Kansas, 
Division of the Boeing Company performed 
the fuselage work. Part of the body section 
under the wings was cut away, the rear bomb- 
bay doors were removed entirely, and the 
front bomb-bay doors were cut away to allow 
the nose of the bomb to protrude. In spite of 
these modifications, about half the missile hung 
out beneath the plane. The aircraft also re
quired special instrumentation to measure 
wing deflection, “G” forces exerted on the 
plane, and acceleration of the aircraft upon 
release of the bomb. A separate instrument 
panel with the necessary equipment was in
stalled so that a special camera mounted near 
the panel could photograph the instruments. 
The wing tips were painted with black and



British Tall Boy and Grand Slam earthquake bombs, dropped by the famous “Dam Busters" 
617 Squadron of the Royal Air Force, were the largest conventional bombs used during 
World War II . . . A  Grand Slam bom b with tail fin installed is hoisted from the bomb dump.
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yellow strips of known width which could bt 
photographed and the wing deflection com
puted. The instrumentation work was accom
plished at Muroc a f b . 11

In addition to the modification of the B-29, 
a special bomb lift had to be built to handle 
the 44.000-lb missile. The Boeing Company de
signed a 50,000-lb lift that would hoist a 25-ton 
bomb 123s feet in the air, roll it 360 degrees in 
either direction, shift it 4 inches either side of 
center and 10 inches fore or aft, and tilt it 6 
degrees up or down. One man operating six 
levers could load one of the bombs into an 
aircraft.15

Squadron C, 608th aaf Base Unit, Chemi
cal & Ordnance Test Group, stationed at Muroc, 
was selected to drop the first T12.,R Prepara
tions for the drop continued throughout the 
fall of 1947 and early 1948. After modification, 
the Superfortress and its crew were sent to 
Eglin a f b , Florida, for special training. Air 
Force and Ordnance experts refused to specu
late on what might happen to the B-29 when 
it suddenly became 22 tons lighter after the 
bomb was dropped.

The Superfort reached Muroc in Decem
ber, and the 50,000-lb lift arrived the follow
ing month. A series of minor problems then 
delayed the actual drop for some time. The lift 
had been damaged en route to California and 
had to be repaired. Squadron C armament per
sonnel had to be trained to operate it. A pit had 
to be dug to get the bomb and lift under the 
B-29. After money problems for digging the 
pit had been solved and the earth excavated, 
a heavy rainfall filled it with water and delayed 
pouring of the concrete. The same rain also 
saturated the Muroc Dry Lake from which the 
aircraft would have to take off, and it was 
feared that the program might be further de
layed. Several days were devoted to loading 
the bomb into the plane and to static drop 
tests. It was also necessary' to load the bomb 
into the Superfort, weigh it, and find the center 
of gravity before the first take-off could be 
made. A crew of weight and balance experts 
from the Sacramento Air Depot were called 
in to assist in that function. But in spite of these 
little difficulties, everything was ready for the 
big event by early March.17

Just before noon on 5 March 1948, the 
bomb was released from B-29 No. 2263, piloted 
by Captain William A. Looney. The Croup 
historian recorded the event in these words, 
"On this date the heaviest bomb the world has 
ever known, weighing 43,755-lbs was dropped 
from a B-29 aircraft from an altitude of 25,000 
feet. The entire mission was highly successful 
and the bombing results wère excellent.”1* By 
19 April 1948 the personnel of Squadron C and 
B-29 No. 2263 were veterans, having dropped 
six of the extra-super blockbusters.10 Their part 
in the operation was completed.

The use of a B-36 to drop the bomb after 
it had already been dropped by the much 
smaller B-29 would almost have been an anti
climax except for one thing: the B-36 dropped 
two of them on the same mission. On 29 Janu
ary 1949 at Fort Worth, Texas, Consolidated 
Vultee B-36 No. 43, piloted by Major Stephen 
P. Dillon, carried the greatest bomb load ever 
lifted to that date into the sky-over 43 tons. 
The weight lifted was equivalent to that of a 
B-17 Flying Fortress. Including bombs and 
fuel, the B-36 grossed over 300,000 pounds— 
not startling in terms of-today’s behemoths, but 
in 1949 it was a whopping amount.20

The two bombs were flown by the B-36 
from Fort Worth to the bombing range at 
Muroc a f b , where the first bomb was released 
at 35,000 feet. Then Dillon took the plane to
40,000 feet, where the second one was dropped. 
The B-36 made the round trip nonstop, a flight 
of about 2900 miles. The official announcement 
proclaimed it “a normal test flight.

All these T12 bombs dropped were un
armed. Eventually the bomb was exploded, 
but the details have not yet been released. The 
results of the first explosive-filled 22,000-lb 
Grand Slam dropped by the British produced 
a crater 30 feet deep and 124 feet in diameter. 
It is readily evident that the 44,000-lb T12 
could produce a sizable earthquake.22

One advantage of the T12 over an atomic 
bomb is obvious: If the military situation called 
for heavy blasting of large areas through which 
our men would eventually have to advance, the
44,000-lb bomb could be used without having 
to worry about radiation contamination from 
an exploded A-bomb. The Air Force has also

(Continued on page 68)
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A pit was built in order to load T12 bombs onto the 
B-29. . . .  A 44,000-lb T12 tests the capacity of the 
hydraulic bom b lift designed by Boeing.. . .  Two of 
the unarmed extra-super blockbusters were hoisted 
onto a B-36 for the test drop at Muroc AFB, Cali
fornia,29 January 1949— A secured T12 protrudes 
from the bom b bay of modified B-29 No. 2263.
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recognized its possibilities in creating cave-ins 
and earth shock and in getting at important 
underground installations. Dropping a string 
of the extra-super blockbusters in areas of 
known Viet Cong subterranean strongholds
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Dg GAULLE!
ENIGMA IN THE W ESTERN

Ma jo r  Alfr ed  H. U h a lt , J r. ALLIANCE?

I represent a party which does not yet exist; the 
party of revolution, civilization. This party will 
make the twentieth century. There will issue from 
it first the United States of Europe. . . .

—Victor Hugo

GEN ERAL Charles André Joseph Marie 
de Gaulle is president of the Fifth 
French Republic. It may even be ac

curate to say that Charles de Gaulle is the 
Fifth French Republic. His dominant person
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ality and powerful leadership have brought 
much stability to a historically chaotic politi
cal arena. Out of the inadequacies and fail
ures of past parliamentary democracies has 
come an innovation in French government 
brought about largely by the pre-eminence 
and uniqueness of De Gaulle himself. He has 
brought unprecedented power, prestige, and 
dynamic leadership to the previously weak 
and ineffectual position of the French presi
dency. Under his hand, France has prospered 
and is gaining a dominant position in Europe. 
So well has “Gaullism” shown itself a unify
ing, directing force on the French political 
stage that it will undoubtedly remain long 
after the General has passed from the scene.

W ith the emergence of Gaullist France as 
a strong political and military power, an era 
appears to be coming to an end in Western 
Europe—an era in which the United States 
has played the leading role in European de
fense and political direction. In the era now 
opening, the nations of W estern Europe are 
becoming more and more aligned with each 
other in terms of European self-interests. 
Great Britain has moved to enter the Euro
pean Econom ic Community and strengthen 
its ties with the Continent. The Russians are 
wooing the Italians both politically and eco
nomically, with some noticeable results. Tur
key and Portugal have both recently recoiled 
from U.S. influence, Turkey moving toward 
closer ties with the Arab nations. To the north, 
Denmark and Norway show signs of wavering 
in their commitments to the North Atlantic 
Treaty Organization. Even W est Germany, 
still publicly holding very close to the United 
States, is beginning to talk “unofficially” with 
the Communist rulers of East Germany.

Thus, while certainly not alone in decid
ing the time has come to change course, 
Franee has made the most dram atic break 
to date. On 14 January 1963 President de 
Gaulle flatly rejected the United States’ plan 
for a nato  combined nuclear force, restated

I his a r t ic le  is an exp a n sio n  o f  a research  p ap e r  
prepared  by M a jo r  U i a l t  as part o f  his acad em ic  
work at the  Air C om m and  and S t a f f  C ollege, Class 
o f  1 9 6 6 .

France s intention of developing her own 
independent fo r c e  d e  frap p e , and indicated 
France’s intention to withdraw from the in
tegrated n ato  military establishment by 1969. 
He has since strengthened his position, with 
the result that foreign n ato  forces are cur
rently leaving his country.

In general, the United States feels let 
down if not virtually betrayed by the French 
action. Americans cannot understand this re
action to what they consider their freely of
fered helping and guiding hands, under which 
the French nation has recovered from the 
ravages of war and grown to her present stat
ure and position in the world community. In 
the last half century, Americans feel, the 
United States has done more for France and 
the French people than any nation in history 
has ever done for another. Twice in this time 
when Europe vividly demonstrated that it 
could not handle its own affairs, America 
rescued her old-world allies from major war 
and then underwrote the rebuilding of a dev
astated Europe, including France. Following 
W orld W ar II, when the threat of Communist 
aggression hung heavy over the W est, the 
United States provided the military bulwark 
behind which France and the rest of Europe 
rebuilt with Marshall Plan and other aid from 
the United States.

Now we are witnessing the payoff, and 
for the United States and the W estern Alli
ance it is not a pleasant prospect. Under 
President de Gaulle, France is moving with 
a strong bid to replace the United States as 
the keystone of the European defensive alli
ance. De Gaulle makes no pretense of his aim 
to recoup for France the “grandeur” of days 
gone by. To accomplish this puq30.se and re
store France to a position of world leadership, 
De Gaiille has consistently sought to under
mine and downgrade the position of the 
United States in both European and world 
affairs. Bv and large the American people 
have not been very favorably impressed with 
this response to the immense investment in 
lives and money they have made in France 
and all of Europe over the years.

To save the European allies from defeat 
in World W ar I cost the United States 36,000
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lives and 224,000 wounded. France received 
$27 billion in direct military aid and $12.2 
billion in loans (of which she still owes $6.7 
billion and shows no inclination to pay). To 
wrest a defeated France from the Axis powers 
in World W ar II, the American people sacri
ficed 184,000 lives and 479,000 wounded. To 
bail Europe out of her second political break
down in less than a quarter century', the 
American taxpayer paid $250 billion and then 
proceeded to pour $11 billion more directly 
into France in Marshall Plan aid and direct 
grants ($4 billion). In addition to direct finan
cial aid, the United States provided large mili
tary forces in Europe through the postwar 
years to insure against a new military attack 
from the east while Europe, including France, 
rebuilt without having to bear the heavy bur
den of defense. These troops also had the sec
ondary effect of providing additional dollars 
to the European economy. To further assist in 
the economic rebirth of Europe, the United 
States government during this period encour
aged an outflow of gold to Europe, thus help
ing her European friends regain financial li
quidity and soundness in their owm currencies. 
This action has resulted in severe gold flow 
problems for the United States in later years.

Cynics retort that this support was in the 
self-interest of the United States and not 
really for the benefit of the receiver nation. 
In retrospect, however, one need only point 
out the unprecedented nature of the action, 
even including restoration of the vanquished 
by the victor. To restate an oft-quoted phrase, 
“No man is an island.” W hat affects one na
tion affects another. While there may be some 
degree of truth in the cynical proposition, the 
undeniable fact remains: America was needed; 
history records that she responded willingly, 
wholeheartedly, and “in spades.”

For this, Americans asked nothing in re
turn except a proclivity among the people of 
Western Europe to cooperate in building a 
unified defensive force that in the future 
could do more to protect itself. For a while, 
the outlook was good; but now, largely due 
to the actions of General de Gaulle, the de
fensive structure of the Western Alliance is 
badly split, and with just another small push

the whole thing will certainly come tumbling 
down.

Why has France moved in this direction? 
To most Americans and even many French
men (e.g., General Salan), De Gaulle’s mili
tary policy, if not also his economic and social 
policies, has appeared an inconsistent paradox 
to say the least. On the one hand France has 
abandoned Indochina (Vietnam), withdrawn 
from Algeria, and virtually eliminated the 
elite Foreign Legion as an effective fighting 
force, while on the other hand she has built 
an impressive modem army backed by over 
one million reservists on 24-hour call, a mod
em air force boasting both supersonic fighters 
and supersonic bombers capable of delivering 
impressive self-developed nuclear weapons, and 
her own nuclear-tipped 2000-mile intermedi
ate-range ballistic missile. In 1965 she demon
strated to the world the efficacy of this missile 
by using it to boost the first all-French satel
lite into orbit. Further, France intends to 
equip her navy with French-built, missile
launching, nuclear-pow’ered submarines, also 
capable of delivering her nuclear punch.

W hat is the purpose behind this extensive 
and expensive buildup of French military 
might, apparently redundant with United 
States weaponry candidly offered in good 
faith in defense of the free world? W hat is 
General de Gaulle’s “grand design” about 
which Washington is having such misgivings? 
Why has France appeared the stumbling 
block in the path of nato  military integration 
and European political and economic unity? 
De Gaulle has often been accused of deliber
ate disruption of the drive toward Atlantic 
cooperation and European unity in order to 
foster the dominance of France. He has been 
accused of having delusions of grandeur and 
has even been called “Charlemagne II .” Why? 
Let us try, as best we can, to view the French 
position as a Gaullist might.

the world from Paris

There may be a mystical streak in Charles 
de Gaulle, but there is really little mystery in 
his policy. Ever since returning to power eight 
years ago, he has been trying to drive the



7 2 AIR UNIVERSITY REVIEW

same point home to Washington: France must 
share in the big decisions. Rebuffed by Roose
velt and Churchill during World W ar II, he 
proposed to his old comrade-in-arms, Presi
dent Eisenhower, the establishment of a trium
virate, the United States, Britain, and France, 
which would more or less run the affairs of 
the Western world and manage the cold 
war. That proposal was met initially with 
silence; then, somewhat later, with a flat “No.” 
When De Gaulle asked to share in the Anglo- 
American atomic arsenal, the answer was the 
same. For a brief time it appeared that Presi
dent Kennedy might take a different tack, but 
White House advisers decided that, after all, 
France was a “negligible quantity” and it was 
sheer arrogance for De Gaulle to demand equal 
status with the all-powerful United States. 
The proposal for a multilateral force, con
ceived in the Kennedy era, was considered by 
Paris as having only one objective: the inte
gration of France in an Atlantic community 
and the strengthening of U.S. hegemony.

When Lyndon Johnson assumed the Pres
idency, De Gaulle put out a few feelers, but 
there was no change in the reaction from 
Washington. De Gaulle finally grew impatient 
and shifted his tactics: he acted so that W ash
ington simply could not ignore him. Perhaps 
in a bit of French pique, he engaged in 
“nuisance diplomacy.” This was the period 
of bitter recriminations and harsh statements 
about American policy. It was the time of De 
Gaulle’s unprecedented tour of South Amer
ica, of French anti-American initiatives in thé 
United Nations, and of France’s recognition of 
Communist China. President Johnson re
mained unimpressed.

The French insist that the United States 
has either ignored or misunderstood what De 
Gaulle is trying to do—jolt Britain and the 
United States out of their euphoric vision of 
a quickly carpentered “new Europe,” which, 
as André Malraux has said, “will not be made 
merely by singing songs.” Action is needed, 
and De Gaulle’s attitude is based on his vision 
of what Europe must be by 1980 or 1990. He 
sees five long processes evolving:

• the changing nature of government 
in the United States

• the changing relationship of the 
United States to Europe

• the changing nature of the Soviet 
Union

• the growing threat from China
• the new emergence of Europe.

Too long, he insists, the policy of the Western 
democracies has been that of response. In
deed, President Johnson has repeatedly re
ferred to U.S. world military policy as one of 
“measured response.” An impasse has been 
reached, De Gaulle feels, and it is time to dis
card a governmental strategy that is both bad 
and obsolete. France must seize the initiative 
and capitalize on these five “obvious” world 
factors, to lead Europe in creating a new, dy
namic, and forward-looking government, ori
ented to the modem world, substituting it for 
the obsolete ideologies of U.S. responsive 
democracy and Soviet atheistic materialism.

the United States and Europe

The first two of these factors, as France 
sees them, must be examined together. They 
are inexorably intermeshed and involve both 
military and political considerations.

W estern  military structure. De Gaulle’s 
central military concept is simply this: In an 
age of nuclear power and in a world made 
up of sovereign nation-states wfliere no real 
world-state exists, every individual nation with 
an important stake in the w'orld situation must 
be unilaterally strong, able to fight at least a 
limited w'ar with limited objectives, and, if 
unable to defend world interests in general 
hostilities, at the very least be able to defend 
herself e ffectiv ely  in the event of general war, 
as well as join in the common offensive against 
the enemy. This nation must be free and able 
to use all its skill, powder, fortitude, and know
how as it sees fit without being subject to 
nuclear blackmail. This freedom of choice in 
the international amphitheater is what Mor
timer Adler calls “external sovereignty,” i.e., 
freedom of a nation to risk nuclear war by 
fighting or threatening to fight a conventional 
war and, in so doing, forcing the option of 
escalation or de-escalation upon the enemy,
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as President Kennedy did in the Cuban mis
sile crisis.

General de Gaulle contends that this po
sition of independent national strength con
tributes even more materially to the overall 
deterrent posture of the Western allies than 
nato at its best, in that the Communists not 
only must concern themselves with Western 
collective interests but also must be even more 
sure not to tread on any individual toes lest 
they touch off a world nuclear holocaust. Ob
viously then, says De Gaulle, any nation such 
as France that wants to be both free and 
influential in this world of sovereign states 
must have a nuclear-capable striking force of 
its own, for only thus can such a nation use 
its military power to political advantage by 
being able to fight or threaten to fight, deploy 
force in its own interest, or shoot or be shot 
at without undue risk of nuclear destruction 
at the hands of the enemy. Thus, rather than 
look to nato , France is leaning heavily on 
her own developing fo rce  d e  frap p e , to in
clude a truly modem army, navy, supersonic 
air force, and both silo-based and submarine- 
launched missiles, all combat-ready and nu
clear equipped by 1970. Rather than d iv ide  
Europe, De Gaulle feels he can provide a first 
line of strengthened defense for a unified  
Europe (at least militarily for now) under 
a European, French-led protective nuclear 
umbrella.

No one pretends that France’s nuclear 
deterrent will ever be anything but small, yet 
it would add heavily to the price the Russians 
would have to pay for any aggression in Eu
rope which an American politically minded 
administration did not consider immediately 
menacing to the United States itself. “Sup
pose,” said a French minister in 1963, “the 
Hungarians had had only three atomic bombs 
during the 1956 uprising. Do you think the 
Russians would have behaved the way they 
did? I don’t.” And neither does Charles de 
Gaulle.

G randeur and the new view  o f  govern
ment. Some accuse the French President of 
having dreams of grandeur—a. word so hateful 
to the American democratic soul that no re
porter or commentator on this side of the

Atlantic is able to mention it without sarcasm. 
What the American forgets is that, although 
Charles de Gaulle is a politician as chief of 
his party and president of the French Repub
lic, he is nevertheless a military man through 
and through, and his every action and every 
utterance must be viewed and understood 
with respect to his concepts of military power 
and its employment in affairs of state.

De Gaulle sees himself as the central and 
principal actor in the new European political 
structure he is trying to mold. He objects to 
unlimited parliamentary debate prior to ac
tion in international affairs, viewing it as 
incompatible with his concept of a “new gov
ernment of the future.” He does not think of 
this government as a dictatorship but rather 
as a new form of democracy to which France 
(and eventually all of Europe) must come in 
order to survive in a nuclear age. The essence 
of this concept is that the international situa
tion now demands dynamic leaders with full 
authority to commit the nation and thus make 
its position, policy, and military capability 
credible at the summit.

The General thinks, for example, that it 
is precisely the citizen’s unwillingness to incur 
the risk of war that places the military system 
and policy of an old-line democracy in the 
hands of its politicians and so prevents it from 
achieving credibility in a time of crisis. Only 
when war is the inevitable alternative, only 
when the issue is narrowed to a stark “Yield 
or perish!” situation will the citizens of such 
a state make the act of sacrifice upon which 
diplomatic credibility and international ade
quacy depend. But by  this tim e, in a nuclear 
age, it is a lready  too  late: peace is dead and 
diplomacy is wringing her hands over the 
corpse of civilization.

In De Gaulle’s view, there is a basic truth 
which the democracy of the future must take 
into consideration if it is to survive: in an age 
of total nuclear destructive capability, a clearly 
defined opposition exists between politics on 
the one hand and diplomacy with its hand
made strategy on the other. For politics (the 
partisan politics of a democracy) has formed 
the habit of being primarily concerned—all 
too often to the exclusion of everything else
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—with dom estic headship , which means win
ning votes that might otherwise be attracted 
to the more soothing platform of the oppo
nent. And winning votes amidst the unending 
international crises of our time means taking 
into account not the enemy’s preparations, 
manifest intentions, and opportunities but pri
marily the voters’ fear of war and the risk of 
escalation, which induces a ‘'security com
plex” utterly opposed to the steely mental 
makeup that is fast becoming as indispensable 
to successful statesmanship as it is to military 
victory.

In his most famous book, Vers V A rm ée  
d e  M etier (T he Army o f the Future), written 
in 1934, De Gaulle points out that immedi
ately after the battle of Sadowa in 1866 France 
should have positioned her armies along the 
Rhine but did not do so. “With how much 
blood and tears, he observes, “did we pay 
for this error of the Second Empire!” To con
front Prussia with such a fa it accom pli would 
have required calling up the reserves. At the 
time, this was politically unpopular, even 
though called for by the French General Staff 
as essential to the defense of France. In retro
spect, such a move in 1866 might well have 
prevented the wars of 1870, 1914, and 1939. 
A century later, in a world armed with weap
ons of mass annihilation, De Gaulle sees even 
more incipient tragedy in the inability of a 
democracy to formulate and execute a swift 
and timely strategic decision.

The small war that aborts the great war, 
the small threat that averts the great threat, 
the small risk that presents the enemy with 
a greater risk than he is willing to take—all 
these have one single ineluctable requirement 
in common: to be effective, they must be in 
tim e. And unfortunately, the capacity for stra
tegic timing—the timing of a war or threat 
or risk that strikes the enemy like a bolt of 
lightning from an apparently cloudless sky— 
has not hitherto been an outstanding attribute 
of the parliamentarian.

So dem ocracy , thinks the French President, 
is now faced with the necessity of taking a 
more intelligent view of a type of man that 
for the last fifty years has been the “whipping 
boy” of politicians in time of peace but the

national idol of millions when he forges to 
the front during a w ar-a  war which he feels 
could have been averted had the politicians 
listened to him in time of peace. This man is 
the strategist in politics, the politico-strategist, 
the man who can take his well-calculated risks 
and submit himself and his policies to the 
heaving billows of time and circumstance 
precisely because he is aware of the situation 
“on the other side of the hill”—the same situa
tion which the mere politician, adept at par
tisan politics with his eye on the ballot box 
and his hand on the voter’s pulse, refuses 
to admit even to himself, much less to his 
constituents.

In any event, after his long observation 
(often first-hand) and studied analysis of war 
in its relationship to free men and democracy 
(particularly the French democracy), Charles 
de Gaulle seems to have learned his lesson 
well. It is essentially a lesson in the proper 
use of might and power (Clausewitz’s “con
tinuation of politics by other means”) in pur
suit of the utmost goal of the modem Western 
democracies: peace—hut peace with honor, 
integrity, security, opportunity, and, above 
all, freedom.

The myth o f military alliance. So now we 
may understand, if not appreciate, De Gaulle’s 
idea of grandeur or, more properly put, his 
concept of direct personal power as the head 
of state of a modern, powerful, and influential 
nation in a dynamically moving and rapidly 
changing world. While some may not approve 
of such immense power at the virtual beck 
of the French president, there is nothing in 
this particular kind of government, per se, 
that would cast impedimenta along the path 
of international cooperation. Why then have 
we found it so increasingly difficult to work 
with France in moving toward the common 
goals sought by all free men?

Why indeed? Perhaps we had best look 
away from the Tricolor to find the answer to 
thus question. If we remember how France 
has been denied both nuclear secrets and nu
clear weapons by the United States and Great 
Britain, then we will have the key to under
standing of De Gaulle’s conduct toward the 
United States and Great Britain as well as
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toward nato and the United Nations. General 
de Gaulle sees one point absolutely crystal 
clear: only by possession of effective nuclear 
power today, and not by negotiations or alli
ances, can a sovereign nation avoid nuclear 
lim bo-that is, be free to use power in a world 
where only power counts.

While many will deny it and counter with 
voluminous and vehement testimony as to the 
worth of the Western Alliance and nato , the 
truth is that we have never really learned the 
lesson so vividly displayed by the Cuban mis
sile crisis of October 1962. But De Gaulle has 
learned it. It has confirmed his stated position, 
and he is moving to take advantage of the 
knowledge thus gained as rapidly as he can. 
In that crisis situation, two observations were 
outstanding: First, there was no prior con
sultation by the U.S. with allies, with nato , 
or with the U.N. To such an extent was this 
true and obvious to the world that a member 
of the British House of Commons lamented 
publicly that the United States had threatened 
England with “annihilation without represen
tation!” Second, without any publicly stated 
overt threat to use our nuclear military power 
(which was never explicitly brought into the 
picture), we were able to get our way simply 
and solely by the use (the blockade) and the 
threat (the airborne divisions poised for inva
sion of Cuba) of conventional power. All this, 
of course, operated under the im plied  threat 
of our nuclear arsenal directed at the Soviet 
Union—as, in fact, do our conventional opera
tions in Vietnam today.

As General de Gaulle saw it, all this pon
derous international machinery represented 
by nato and the U.N. was regarded as useless 
by the United States in the grave Cuban mis
sile crisis. Thus the French President’s posi
tion was confirmed: International diplomatic 
ragtag and outmoded encumbering machinery 
was and would continue to be useless in any 
real crisis. It did not take him long to see in 
dynamic action that, the world being what it 
is today, the only thing useful in a military 
crisis is unilateral power absolutely at the dis
posal of the unfettered, uninhibited national 
sovereignty concerned. Moreover, this conclu
sion has a corollary, also graphically demon

strated by the missile crisis: The use of or the 
threat to use unilateral conventional power as 
a tool of international diplomatic persuasion 
was credible and possible without undue risk 
of nuclear retaliation only  if the sovereign na
tion concerned possessed a nuclear umbrella; 
that is to say, a nuclear force absolutely at its 
own disposal and at the disposal of no other 
nation or group of nations.

Thus, if consultation is out (as it certainly 
was during the Cuban crisis), then there is no 
sense in having allies who must be consulted 
prior to any power act or power threat. The 
course for a strong nation to take, then, is to 
rid itself of all encumbering military alliances 
and get hold of some real nuclear power, free 
of any strings, so that the nation can effec
tively employ its own power in its own inter
est as it sees fit.

The Cuban crisis did not move De Gaulle 
to this position and conclusion; it only con
firmed the position he had adopted and pro
claimed to his countrymen and the world 
years before. In the 1930’s, he warned that 
France’s static military concept based on the 
defensive Maginot Line policy was basically 
unsound from both a military and a diplo
matic point of view. He urged the French 
government to adopt a mobile and offensive 
strategy based on tanks, but it was only the 
high command of the Third Reich that heeded 
his advice. He foresaw that a nation geared 
to defensive armaments was incapable of car
rying out a diplomatic offensive against a 
potential aggressor, and the Anglo-French 
diplomatic surrender to Hitler and Mussolini 
at Munich only confirmed the same position 
he still advocates today.

Many Americans maintain that France 
“owes” the Western Alliance her unfailing al
legiance. Based on a centuries-old moral bond, 
cemented in this century by two World Wars, 
it is obvious that her allies will always come 
to her aid. General de Gaulle has some reason 
to doubt this. In France’s three postwar mili
tary crises, Indochina, Suez, and Algeria, 
where were her allies? Being a member of 
nato  and the U.N. did not help France in any 
of these crucial hours when her own vital 
interests were at stake (nor did it help Por
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tugal in Goa and Damão). In fact, at Suez 
France’s strongest partner in nato opposed 
her and deliberately undermined her position. 
A lot of “moral debt” was wiped from the 
slate by that debacle.

Thus, says Charles de Gaulle, nato  is 
dead and it was the United States as much as 
or more than any other that killed it. All that 
remains is to bury it with honor before it 
rots. If  the “total commitment” of the United 
States government to defend Europe as it 
would “Main Street U.S.A.” ever really existed, 
it exists no longer. However politely the re
alities may be disguised, the deterrent strength 
of nato is based, in the last analysis, on U.S. 
nuclear power, over which the American Pres
ident exercises absolute control; and thus he 
exercises a d c  facto  hegemony over Western 
Europe, including France. De Gaulle feels it 
intolerable that the countries of Western Eu
rope should have to entrust the decision of 
their national survival to a foreign ruler in a 
distant land. Whatever the protestations of 
successive U.S. Presidents that the defense of 
Europe is essential to the survival of America, 
De Gaulle maintains that no one can predict 
absolutely that the United States will act in 
the best interest of Europe. In fact, her pro
pensity not to do so has already been re
peatedly demonstrated. Thus, Europe cannot 
afford to depend upon the United States in 
this dynamically changing world and in time 
of crisis stand by while the American body 
politic debates whether or not any new esca
lation in the world situation warrants U.S. 
action. If action is in the best interest of 
France, France must be free and able to act. 
As the only solution to this situation, De 
Gaulle returns to his main theme: Europe 
must have its own nuclear deterrent, and as 
part of this eventual European deterrent 
France must have her own nuclear force, over 
which she has complete control. Since nuclear 
weapons are the ultimate armament in the 
modem world, De Gaulle contends that 
French diplomacy can speak meaningfully in 
world affairs only if it is backed by a French 
nuclear force. As long as a country does not 
have national military independence, it can
not be said to have national political inde

pendence, and without political independence 
national prestige and ambitions for influence 
among the world community of nations are 
only pipe dreams.

the Soviet Union and Comtnunist China

The third and fourth points underlying 
Gaullist philosophy are France’s belief in the 
changing nature of the Soviet Union and the 
growing threat from Communist China. While 
still a threat to Europe, Russia is no longer 
the hulking, ponderous menace, waiting only 
for the opportunity to spring, that she once 
was. “Perhaps,” says Couve de Murville, “the 
day will come when the evolution of the 
Soviet Union is sufficient for it to dispense 
with the idea of conquest of the world. Then 
it might be possible to establish conditions 
for a lasting peace.”

In this benign vision there is a great deal 
of André Malraux. Malraux, a close adviser 
to President de Gaulle and a world-renowned 
expert on China, believes the real threat to 
the world now lies not in Moscow but in 
Peking. He believes that Communist China 
is at the moment a faltering giant. When 
the giant stops stumbling around amidst its 
own misdirected egomania and rises up as a 
nuclear-powered nation of one billion people, 
then despite any efforts of the West the Com
munist Chinese will certainly dominate, if not 
physically overrun, all of Southeast Asia and 
possibly even the Indian subcontinent. For 
this reason De Gaulle feels that further action 
in Vietnam is senseless and a useless waste of 
resources that could be better applied else
where. If this De Gaulle-Malraux view of the 
future should prove correct, the Russian re
gime will undoubtedly be forced to associate 
itself with the West as the lesser of two evils, 
much as she did when her late ally Nazi Ger
many turned against her in 1941.

the new Europe

Here, then, in De Gaulle’s view of future 
world alignments, lie the roots of the fifth and 
final factor of his philosophy, embodied in 
his oft-quoted but much-misunderstood refer
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ence to a united Europe reaching all the way 
from the Atlantic to the Urals.

.Americans have condemned the French 
President for his recognition of and associa
tion and trade with the Communist nations. 
On 20 June 1966 he traveled to Moscow, a 
gesture itself indicating he no longer consid
ers the Soviet Union to be a real threat to the 
security of today’s strengthened Western Eu
rope. There is talk of the renewal of the war
time Franco-Soviet alliance, much to the dis
pleasure of Washington. Such a move would 
further undermine nato  and effectively iso
late Germany—but it is another step toward 
De Gaulle’s vision of a Europe extending from 
the Atlantic to the Urals.

De Gaulle realizes this new European 
community will not be created in the next few 
years or even during his lifetime, but if the 
Soviet bloc in Europe can be pulled by the 
West while being pushed by China, he feels 
that the European politico-ideological con
flict can be made to disappear and a united 
Europe would then make sense. The present 
French president.would no longer be around, 
of course, but it is completely in character 
and in keeping with his consuming sense of 
history that Charles de Gaulle should now be 
thinking and acting audaciously on behalf of 
the country he loves and for a new  Europe 
which cannot possibly emerge until he has 
been years in his grave—if ever.

And so France is rushing headlong toward 
military and political autonomy, holding aloft 
her great vision of leading Europe into a 
new unity. At the helm is President Charles 
de Gaulle, whose commanding personality 
has been alternately admired and detested for 
his single-minded determination in pursuing 
goals that sometimes coincided but more 
often collided with the policies of his partners 
in the West. Yet, however much one might

disagree with le  grand C harles’ vision of the 
future, one would be ill-advised to disregard 
it, since for almost four decades his views 
have so often proved prophetically correct.

From the Maginot Line to the dew  Line, 
Charles de Gaulle has proclaimed his message 
consistently and loudly. Should his words 
seem strange, his logic is sound: “If America 
wants Europe to be a partner, she must let 
it be itself and not what she chooses to make 
it.”

On 20 M ay 1966 the following press release 
appeared on the world’s news wires:

londox  (a p )—A new idea for modernizing 
the North Atlantic Treaty Organization 
was reported under official study Friday. 
It would allow the Atlantic Alliance to 
work ultimately with the Soviet Union if 
Red China emerges as the world’s third 
superpower.

“In reorganizing nato  we should con
centrate less on keeping it as a purely 
defensive organization to meet military 
threats,” said an authoritative British 
source. “W e should see it more as an or
ganization of W estern nations that could 
negotiate from strength with the aim of 
arriving at some common ground with 
Russia about attitudes to the world of the 
1980’s and 1990’s when we might have to 
contend with a third superpower.”

The informant, who made plain he was 
thinking of Communist China as the third 
superpower, said this idea is under con
sideration by various allied officials con
cerned with plans for streamlining n a to .

There are two sides to any coin. Perhaps 
the world has just turned up the side that 
bears the Cross of Lorraine.

Cam Ranh AB, RVN



NATO NUCLEAR ARRANGEMENTS 
IN THE AFTERMATH OF MLF

Perspectives on a Continuing Dilemma

F irst  L ieu ten a n t  J ohn B. K otch

M OST significant among recent arti
cles to appear in the Air University 
R eview  on the subject of nato nu

clear arrangements is the timely and enlight
ening examination, “Nuclear Forces and the 
Future of nato ,” by Brigadier General E. 
Vandevanter, Jr., u sa f (Ret), in the July-August 
1964 issue. At that time the American-sponsored 
multilateral nuclear force (m l f ) was uppermost 
in the minds of most policy-makers on both 
sides of the Atlantic. Now, more than two years 
later, the virtual abandonment of the m l f  as a 
workable scheme,1 while representing an un
fortunate setback for those who viewed it as a 
vital part of the G rand Design  effort to broaden 
and strengthen European and Atlantic politico- 
military institutions, has not measurably altered 
the urgent concern which policy-makers con
tinue to voice with respect to future nato 
nuclear arrangements. On the contrary, the 
United States today faces the most serious and 
far-reaching crisis in nato affairs since the 
organization’s inception in 1949. At stake are 
future European and Atlantic security arrange
ments centering around nato nuclear arrange
ments.

Author’s Note: The first draft of this article preceded by 
several months the French withdrawal from NATO’s integrated 
military command. This unanticipated and highly regrettable 
action has, in my view, made the arguments contained herein 
more rather than less valid.

In these circumstances, while a pressing 
need exists to formulate new policy alternatives, 
constraints similar to those imposed on the m l f  
are likely to impinge upon future policy initia
tives and thus narrow the area of choice. These 
constraints would include, most importantly, 
the continuing requirement for unity of com
mand and control and for the nonproliferation 
of strategic operational hardware among nato 
members. The purpose of this article is to ex
plore possible avenues of accommodation be
tween the alliance’s chief protagonists in the 
light of existing policy constraints, by engaging 
in a renewed airing of the potentially divisive 
domain of shared strategic decision-making 
when viewed from a nato perspective. In 
approaching this subject I share the conviction 
of most serious scholars of nato affairs that only 
an accurate, balanced, and objective assessment 
of existing politico-military conditions can in
sure that potential areas of common agreement 
are fully, forcefully, and fruitfully explored.

Broadly speaking, shared strategic deci
sion-making encompasses decision-making rel
ative to the deployment of strategic weapon 
systems, development of targeting and attack 
plans, and finally some form of viable mechan
ism for the execution of such plans (to include 
go/no-go type of decisions). That we are at 
present very far from such a state of affairs 
within the Atlantic alliance need not deter
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us from a consideration of the possible benefits 
to be derived from future movement in this 
direction. Viewed in this context, the burden 
of this article is, in effect, to make a case for 
the feasibility and desirability of replacing the 
current European sense of underparticipation 
in strategic planning and decision-making with 
a sense of positive and meaningful contribution. 
It should be clear that, unless we can demon
strate convincingly to our nato allies a con
tinued determination to move forward in ex
ploring new ways and means of achieving a 
more equitable distribution of strategic deci
sion-making responsibilities, we run the in
creased risk of further weakening the entire 
integrated nato command structure. Substan
tively, it is argued that shared strategic plan
ning on a multinational basis within the frame
work of the Special Committee of nato Defense 
Ministers, together with close coordination of 
strategic operational forces among those nato 
members now possessing them ( the British and 
French in addition to the U.S.), offers at present 
the best available method for expanding and 
deepening allied participation in strategic deci
sion-making.2

Finally, in our inquiry we must consider 
the nature of the existing military hardware 
underlying the political and strategic dimen
sions of nuclear deterrence. Today the mainstay 
of Western strategic nuclear deterrence,3 ap
proximately 96 percent of the Free W orlds 
total megatonnage,4 is provided by the U.S. 
nuclear forces. Clearly, a shared strategic deci
sion-making environment would vitally affect 
the mission of the Strategic Air Command, and 
any future modification in nato nuclear ar
rangements must be approached in the light of 
sa c s overall effectiveness to date.

Political and Strategic 
Realities

the multilateral nuclear force

The m l f  provides us with the most useful 
point of departure in our review in depth of 
nato nuclear arrangements. Briefly, the m l f  
scheme for a nuclear-armed, mixed-manned,

and collectively owned surface fleet was con
ceived by a number of policy planners, most 
notably by Robert Bowie,5 as a means of pre
serving U.S. operational control over nuclear 
weapon systems while simultaneously enabling 
European nato allies to participate meaning
fully in the management of a Western nuclear 
deterrent assigned to nato .* It subsequently 
received the support and encouragement of 
the Kennedy Administration, principally be
cause it seemed to point the way tow'ard a 
reasonable solution to a problem of monumen
tal complexity. Among other advantages, m l f  
presented the French with an alternate to an 
independent deterrent of their own, allowed 
for the eventual deployment of British nuclear 
submarines under the aegis of nato , 1 granted 
the West Germans a larger voice in alliance 
nuclear policy-making, and, by preserving ulti
mate U.S. operational control in the form of a 
Presidential veto, furthered the twin objectives 
of nonproliferation and single unified command 
and control.

It was recognized by the preceding as well 
as the present Administration that m l f , while 
representing a worthwhile political gamble, a 
point of departure, was in no sense a final 
solution. In sum, multinational control could 
never convince the French of meaningful multi
national management, and joint financing could 
not persuade the British that their sagging 
economy could afford the additional burden of 
cost stemming from the project. As for the 
Germans, their strong enthusiasm and early 
endorsement only served to make the product 
less “saleable” in the eyes of several of the 
smaller nato members, in particular the Bene
lux countries. On all these accounts, m l f  proved 
to be a short-range political palliative incapable 
of bridging the larger substantive policy gap.

In retrospect, m l f  was probably doomed 
from the outset, but like many other attempts 
at resolving the complex political problems of 
the nuclear age, it had to be tried. It is probably 
fair to say that m l f ’s greatest shortcoming was 
the attempt to accommodate too many conflict
ing requirements within a delicate and fragile 
framework; and in raising more questions than 
it could effectively resolve, it stretched the 
fabric of alliance beyond a realistic level of
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expectation. In any case, it is to the credit of 
the Johnson Administration that what began 
as a worthwhile political gamble did not end 
up a binding commitment to an ill-fated diplo
matic enterprise.

European attitudes

The desire of our European nato allies 
to play a larger role in strategic decision-making 
stems less from any real fear of inadequacy 
of the American deterrrent or resolute deter
mination to employ it* than from a sense of 
underparticipation in the strategic decision
making process. Following the development of 
ic b m ’s by the Soviet Union in the late 1950’s, 
some Europeans feared that the U.S. might be 
inclined to react cautiously to overt Soviet 
aggression in Europe; they associated the Mc
Namara strategy of graduated response with 
a conventional war limited to a European 
theater. Although the likelihood of such a 
contingency is remote and we have consistently 
and unequivocally stated that no distinction 
would be made with respect to a Soviet attack 
on Europe or the North American continent,9 
European reservations are easily understand
able. Geography and ultimate dependence on 
the U.S. for security in the nuclear age appear 
to be the chief motivating factors.

Of more immediate concern, however, is 
the European sense of underparticipation in 
the strategic decision-making process, a mood 
cogently captured by former British Defence 
Minister Duncan Sandys:

Apart from differences of view about the organ
izational structure of n a t o , there is a  feeling 
among certain of the member governments that 
the United States has an unduly large say in 
the formulation of policy and does not ade
quately consult its allies before taking decisions 
which affect the interests and safety of all.10

Similarly, from the American dialogue over 
future nato nuclear arrangements has come the 
admonition from Robert Bowie that the United 
States could doubtless be more alert to allied 
sensibilities than it has been sometimes in the 
past.' 1 m l f , if it accomplished nothing else, 
confirmed the reality of European underpartici
pation in nuclear policy-making and legiti

mized the search for a new strategic balance 
within the nato framework. However, before 
passing on to a discussion of future alternatives 
to m l f , let us briefly consider U.S. strategic 
requirements and how past policy has sup
ported them.

U.S. strategic requirements

The U.S. requirement for centralized con
trol of strategic decision-making is a product 
of the twin objectives of nonproliferation and 
the maintenance of a flexible-response posture. 
The latter is necessary in order to widen the 
potential escalatory gap between conventional 
and nuclear war, and it provides for graduated 
deterrence based upon measured response to 
overt aggression. We have already noted Euro
pean uneasiness with respect to this strategy, 
stemming largely from geographical considera
tions and a position of nuclear inferiority within 
the alliance.

Over the past 10 to 15 years, U.S. policy 
has been characterized by a firm adherence to 
the principle of nonproliferation. It was hoped 
that such a policy would effectively dissuade 
the French, in addition to other nonnuclear 
non-NATO countries (e.g., India, Israel, Egypt, 
Sweden, etc.) from proceeding with a nuclear 
weapons development program of their own. 
Despite the priority placed on the goal of non
proliferation as evidenced by its universal im
port, subsequent events have proved such 
hopes overly optimistic, especially regarding 
France, where just the opposite has taken place. 
With respect to nato , and in particular to 
France, the worthwhile objective of nonpro
liferation has been damaging to alliance soli
darity by creating the somewhat paradoxical 
situation of withholding U.S. assistance to the 
French nuclear weapons program while simul
taneously maintaining a special relationship 
with Britain in nuclear and defense-related 
areas once she had developed an independent 
nuclear capability. It is a fact that this special 
relationship, which in effect represents prefer
ential access to U.S. strategic decision-making, 
continues to be a major determinant of the 
current antithetic French attitude with respect 
to nato ’s integrated command structure.
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It is not here suggested that nonprolifera
tion be totally discarded as a worthy goal of 
policy. However, its continued applicability to 
an allied power that has already achieved nu
clear power status must be seriously ques
tioned.12 In doing so, one should recognize that 
nonproliferation is at the bedrock of the present 
Franco-American impasse. In my view, 
changed conditions in the form of a French 
fo rce  d e  frappe  argue persuasively for a more 
consistent policy with respect to both the 
British and the French national nuclear deter
rents.13 The long-term deleterious effect of 
present policy on Franco-American relations 
has already been considerable, and nonadjust-' 
ment to this new reality would appear to put 
into question the entire concept of Atlantic 
security arrangements with France as an active 
participant.

Future Prospects

If we can agree that the objective of trans
lating current European underparticipation in 
the strategic decision-making process into a 
more meaningful contribution is an urgent and 
necessary one, our inquiry is reduced to a search 
for ways and means of achieving this goal. In 
seeking a less ambitious but more productive 
gambit than m l f , U.S. policy should be influ
enced by careful attention to the following con
siderations: British willingness to place impor
tant elements of her strategic force under an 
Atlantic Nuclear Force ( a n f ) 14 provided the 
U.S. and France make a similar commitment; 
the existence of the French fo rce  d e  frap p e  as 
a potentially significant and useful contribution 
to future alliance sharing schemes15 (here the 
present Anglo-American special relationship in 
nuclear affairs, including the close coordination 

. between s a c  and the r a f , could serve as a 
model); and a strong desire on the part of West 
Germany for a larger voice in strategic decision
making.

Strictly speaking, there are at present two 
principal directions of policy flow which might 
be envisaged with respect to a more equitable 
distribution of nuclear responsibilities within 
the nato framework. One would be to work

toward the establishment of a multilateral force 
within the existing nato framework, similar to 
m l f  but less subject to an ultimate American 
veto. It would of necessity involve strategic 
operational hardware and could, for example, 
take the form of the British-backed Atlantic 
Nuclear Force or that of a future European 
regional deterrent.18 The other avenue would 
be to pursue, as the major thrust of American 
policy, some form of nuclear accommodation 
or adjustment within the planning sector and 
simultaneously promote the greatest possible 
coordination among the three existing national 
nuclear deterrents (U.S., British, French). 
Here, those nato powers with a vital interest 
in nuclear policy-making (generally conceded 
to be the U.S., United Kingdom, France, Italy, 
and West Germany) would function as the 
acknowledged custodian in nuclear affairs for 
the remaining nato members within guidelines 
established by the Special Committee of nato 
Defense Ministers.

In my view, it would at present be a mis
take to push boldly ahead on the heels of 
m l f ’s scuttling with the kind of broad and 
sweeping plans which an anf successor would 
require. It would, moreover, be counterpro
ductive inasmuch as the result would almost 
surely be a series of long, drawn-out negotia
tions over the nuclear control issue which could 
only serve to further alienate the French and 
thereby exacerbate existing alliance tensions.

Similarly, a European Community deter
rent, as some students of nato affairs have 
urged, would represent a highly probabilistic 
venture. Prospects for the requisite European 
political integration appear extremely dim, es
pecially in the wake of the obvious disharmony 
evinced at recent Common Market parleys. 
Furthermore, De Gaulle, who prefers to speak 
fo r  Europe rather than abou t  Europe, is un
likely to offer to merge the French and British 
deterrents or bring Germany into nuclear- 
sharing arrangements as an equal partner. 
Finally, such a scheme would not really be 
desirable from an American strategic perspec
tive inasmuch as it would be destructive of the 
centralized command and control requirements 
for a strategy based upon graduated deterrence 
and flexible options.
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In the main, our principal objective in 
future nato nuclear arrangements must be to 
preserve a strategic posture of graduated de
terrence permitting measured and flexible re
sponse to potential aggression. The instrumen
tality designed to achieve such an objective 
can only be a unified nuclear deterrent, which 
means, in essence, continued reliance upon 
existing strategic operational hardware ( sac) 
as the mainstay of our deterrent force. Further, 
because a complementary objective of U.S. 
foreign policy remains the nondissemination of 
nuclear weapons, a system of unified command 
and control is essential in working toward a 
nonproliferation treaty with the Soviet Union. 
At the very least, the road toward that goal 
must be kept open. It is for this reason that 
we must continue to reject in principle the for
mation of new national nuclear deterrents by 
nato ( and non-NATo) countries, while in prac
tice most closely approximating this end 
through intimate coordination with existing 
non-U.S. nato strategic forces. While U.S. 
interest in lessening the danger of nuclear war 
cannot be effectively served by an increased 
number of national deterrents in any future 
nato system, closer coordination at the opera
tional level among presently existing strategic 
forces would be of considerable value. In the 
past, Secretary McNamara has urged that any 
strategic forces in Europe not assigned to 
nato  should be closely coordinated with our 
forces.17 Inasmuch as coordination is the only 
available and feasible method of approximat
ing unity of command and control, it possesses 
strong credentials as a principal desired ob
jective of U.S. policy with respect to future 
nato  nuclear arrangements.

General de Gaulle’s recent public state
ments on the future extent of French partici
pation in nato’s integrated defense structure 
represent a disappointing step backward in 
“rethinking” nato  nuclear arrangements, par
ticularly in finding ways and means of effect
ing close coordination between the French 
fo rce  d e  frap p e  and the U.S. deterrent. Ulti
mately, both French and American security is 
dependent upon the deterrent capacity of the 
West (primarily sac), a fact of which the 
French leader is certainly cognizant. At the

same time, while any French strategic force 
in the foreseeable future will represent little 
more than an instrument of marginal military 
utility,18 it must be remembered that military 
utility and political utility are to be judged 
by different standards. With an independent 
deterrent, France is attempting to buy the 
ability to make sovereign decisions of a strate
gic nature and great political consequence, 
albeit at a commensurate economic cost. This 
may, in turn, augur future political liabilities 
for the great powers, as Sir George Mills sug
gests in a recent book review:

. . .  we cannot deny that in a world that 
is terrified at the prospect of nuclear war the 
ability to use nuclear weapons in however small 
a way is a most potent threat vis-à-vis even the 
most powerful of nations. It must at least en
sure that very serious notice is taken of the 
holder’s rights and wishes.18

Thus the real value of the French deterrent 
may turn on its ability to persuade American 
policy-makers to broaden the base of strategic 
decision-making.20

This fact has serious implications for fu
ture U.S. policy with regard to nato nuclear 
arrangements. In short, the French may be 
reasonably expected to pursue those policies 
which will most significantly enhance French 
prestige and influence. This may be accom
plished in one of two ways: greater French 
participation, either within the alliance or 
outside it. Recent events, such as French with
drawal from nato’s integrated military struc
ture and Gaullist objection to the continued 
presence of American bases on French soil, 
point in the direction of the latter option.

At the same time, two central questions 
with respect to ultimate Gaullist intentions 
must be taken into account in planning and 
pursuing a flexible and productive nato nu
clear policy. First, if we were to make sub
stantive concessions to De Gaulle on the issue 
of nuclear control, would the French leader, 
in return, forego a diplomacy which, while 
paying lip service to the need for an Atlantic 
alliance (though without a nato military ap
paratus), continues to be conducted without 
regard for the purposes of the alliance?21 Sec
ond, if De Gaulle is really prepared to remove
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himself from the shelter of Atlantic security 
arrangements as presently constituted in NATO 
(and we must assume from past actions that 
this is well within the realm of possibility), 
what would such a move mean in terms of 
future U.S. participation in European regional 
security arrangements?

Some have maintained that in his rela
tions with the U.S. De Gaulle’s primary' objec
tive has always been and remains not nuclear 
assistance for its own sake but policy coordi
nation that would enhance French and Euro
pean influence throughout the world.22 For 
this school of thought the 1958 De Gaulle 
memorandum to *he British and American 
leadership indicated a willingness to reorga
nize nato to deal with political and strategic 
problems on a worldwide basis and to set in 
motion machinery that would permit shared 
strategic decision-making. The self-appointed 
alliance “Big Three” (U.S., U.K., and France) 
would have, in effect, consolidated nato plan
ning and policy-making functions, thus elimi
nating the need for shape, and for this reason 
the De Gaulle proposal was deemed unaccept
able. The essence of the 1958 memorandum 
was the acceptance in principle  of future 
American hegemony with respect to strategic 
operational hardware provided that the suit
able consultative machinery could be set in 
motion. In truth, with the French fo rce  d e  
frappe  a reality, the General has less reason to 
fear arbitrary' American action in the nuclear 
domain; given the emergence of a favorable 
political climate, now very' much lacking, the 
kind of intimate allied coordination he en
visaged becomes a more distinct possibility'. 
In practice, however, De Gaulle continues to 
regard shape as the creature of the Pentagon 
and responsive solely to American initiative. 
This fact Ls clearly reflected in the following 
actions by France over the intervening years, 
leading to withdrawal from nato’s integrated 
command structure on 1 July 1966:

• Withdrew its Mediterranean and At
lantic fleets from nato

• Assigned only a small part of its Air
Force to the integrated air defense
of Europe

• Assigned only a small part of its land
forces to nato

• Established an isolated position with
in the alliance on strategy

• Did not allow non-French nuclear
weapons on French territory

• Did not participate in the studies for
a multilateral force (m l f )

• Was the only country not to accept
the 1962 Athens guidelines for the
use of the atomic bomb

• Refused to sign the Nuclear Test Ban
Treaty

• Did not participate (although it is a
member) in the 18-nation Disarma
ment Conference in Geneva.23

In the light of the preceding considera
tions, the argument that De Gaulle could 
probably be placated by substantive American 
concessions in the area of nuclear policy
making is far from convincing. The dilemma 
is that such concessions represent the only 
basis on which De Gaulle would allow France 
to continue as an active participant in At
lantic security arrangements. The alternative 
for U.S. policy-makers (i.e., to allow France 
to go her own way) would only serve to re
inforce a fundamental and long-term Gaullist 
objective: to move France out of present At
lantic security arrangements and into a Euro
pean arrangement without U.S. participation.

The unsolved problem of European se
curity in the twentieth century has been Ger
man security, now temporarily accommodated 
within the present nato framework. From a 
Gaullist perspective, this is most likely nato’s 
greatest utility and certainly a strong reason 
not to wreck entirely nato’s military structure. 
At the same time, the great danger from the 
U.S. perspective is a German-American bond 
growing strong at the expense of an alliance 
devoid of meaningful shared strategic decision
making. The end product in practical terms 
would be an alliance without a raison d'etre. 
Alternatively, a deteriorating German-Ameri
can partnership stemming from an unplacated 
German nuclear appetite could trigger a 
Franco-Soviet rapprochement in the form of 
a nonaggression pact or a more substantive
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mutual security arrangement between the two 
countries.24 This would, in effect, represent a 
bold and dramatic attempt on the part of two 
of Europe’s three nuclear powers to get ahead 
of past events, and under such circumstances 
(aroused German sentiment over a continued 
position of nuclear inferiority within the alli
ance) we should not be totally unprepared for 
a future French initiative in this direction.

On balance, therefore, the risks with re
spect to future nato nuclear arrangements are 
too great to allow for a policy of drift. Inas
much as these arrangements will largely hinge 
on the future state of Franco-American rela
tions, we must, as a minimum, keep open the 
Franco-American dialogue in nuclear affairs. 
As we do so, the vital thing, as Robert Bowie 
suggests, “is to see that our actions do not 
enhance, but erode the leverage of De Gaulle. 
We must fully recognize the reality of the 
European feelings which he seeks to exploit 
and the effect of our attitude on his ability to 
do so.”2' A policy that does not succeed in 
this sense can only be counterproductive.

Conclusion and 
Recommendations

We must either be prepared to coordinate 
operational and strategic planning activities 
at the highest levels with the French or run 
the risk of forcing De Gaulle or a successor 
government into some form of accommodation 
with the Soviets from which could spring a 
future European regional security arrange
ment without U.S. participation. The heart of 
the matter, therefore, is to bring the French— 
and necessarily to a lesser extent the Germans 
—into the same special relationship we have 
entered into with the British in the domain of 
nuclear policy-making. (Inasmuch as Germany 
possesses no strategic operational hardware 
and is treaty-bound to acquire none, this must 
be accomplished, as regards Germany, wholly 
within the planning sector.) To persuade the 
remaining nato membership of the reason
able and efficacious character of such an ac
commodation is well within the capability of 
a judicious and discreet diplomacy.

In the discharge of nato requirements 
and responsibilities in the nuclear domain on 
a more equitable basis, the following recom
mendations constitute a fundamental and nec
essary point of departure. While they will not 
resolve the problem of control or effectively 
grapple with the question of “who will pull 
the trigger” and “who will guard the safety 
catch,” which in the final analysis is depen
dent upon progress in the more limited sphere 
of planning and coordination, they do perform 
a valuable service by preserving the alliance 
as a “medium for consultation, negotiation, 
and reconciliation.”26 In seeking to put the 
alliance back on the road toward building 
a viable Atlantic partnership, they may be 
looked upon as a first step toward the partial 
solution of a continuing dilemma.

the planning sector

(1) The Special Committee, presently an 
ad hoc Defense Ministers group, should be 
organized into a permanent body with an 
extended mandate to consider questions re
lating to nuclear sharing within the alliance.

(2) In the past, combined training pro
grams carried out in conjunction with allied 
air forces have been highly effective in pro
viding nato forces with skilled and competent 
pilots. Such programs should now be broad
ened to include nato  strategic planning offi
cers, thus forming a pool of qualified nato 
officers available for assignment to saceur’s 
newly established Deputy for Nuclear Affairs.

(3) Selected Joint Strategic Target Plan
ning Staff ( js t p s ) officers with experience in 
strategic planning should be made available 
to saceur’s Deputy for Nuclear Affairs for 
tours of two to three years. Such officers, 
drawn primarily from field-grade ranks, would 
be designated by the Director of js t p s  and 
approved by saceur or their delegated repre
sentatives.

(4) Implementation of the above could be 
accomplished within the framework of suit
ably modified security procedures, which 
would allow for the free exchange of nuclear 
planning and targeting information among the 
“Big Three” nato nuclear powers together
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with West Germany. This would in no way 
constitute proliferation inasmuch as each pos
sesses the requisite information relating to 
nuclear weapons development and West Ger
many is treaty-bound not to embark upon 
such a weapons development program.

the operational sector

(1) Close coordination between the French 
force d e  frappe  and the U.S. Strategic Air 
Command should constitute the major thrust 
of American policy in the operational sector.

(2) As a first step toward improving the 
political climate, the feasibility of instituting 
a “hot fine” between the sac and French com
mand posts should be carefully examined. 
This communication link would serve a useful 
purpose in coordinating routine operational 
exercises and as a means of effecting secure 
communications during periods of heightened 
international tension.

The preceding recommendations should 
be undertaken through “quiet diplomacy," 
awray from the glare of publicity and concomi
tant national prestige. Considerable progress 
in nato nuclear sharing has already been 
made on the tactical level, with General 
Lemnitzer, in his dual capacity as nato and 
U.S. European Commander (cin ceu r), acting 
as the administrator of U.S. bilateral agree
ments. This has been achieved with the aid 
of “permissive action links,” a combination of 
physical and electronic checks designed to 
prevent unauthorized use of warheads.27

Our efforts should now be directed toward 
achieving this same objective on the level of 
strategic decision-making. While there is no 
magic formula, convenient technical device, 
or other panacea to cure nato’s most serious 
ailment, the overall picture is not entirely 
gloomy, and there is room for measured 
optimism. Most important in this pursuit, our 
course of action must make a positive con
tribution to the twin goals of closer partici
pation in strategic decision-making on the 
part of our nato allies and simultaneous dis
couragement of further proliferation within 
the alliance.

In the planning sector, the Nuclear Plan

ning Working Group of the Special Commit
tee represents a promising vehicle for more 
broadly based allied participation in strategic 
planning than has hitherto been possible.2" 
Although the French continue to boycott this 
group, substantive concessions in the form of 
meaningful nuclear sharing arrangements (as 
outlined at the beginning of this section) 
would be a strong inducement to alter present 
policy. Furthermore, and of equal importance, 
by offering the moderate and less nationalistic 
public in French political life a choice rather 
than an echo in nuclear policy-making, and 
by communicating this offer persuasively, we 
can draw upon a potentially important source 
of political support redeemable in the post- 
De Gaulle era.

While fuller participation in shared stra
tegic planning is one of the principal tasks to 
which the Special Committee is addressing 
itself,20 no provisions appear likely in the near 
term for combined control over existing stra
tegic operational hardware within the com
mittee framework. In the long term, however, 
we can attempt to reach that distant goal by 
broadening and building upon an enlarged 
multinational effort in the planning sector30 
and by according our nato  allies increased 
participation in the conception and formula
tion of strategic planning requirements.

The contribution of the Royal Air Force 
Bomber Command to overall Western deter
rence has been both significant and salutary 
and should se n e  as a useful model in explor
ing ways and means of increasing French 
participation in the operational sector. The 
French, for their part, have already indicated 
a willingness to embark upon joint targeting 
between their fo rce  d e  frap p e  and sac as a 
prelude to more intimate forms of coordina
tion.31 This would represent an important first 
step inasmuch as experience culled from years 
of war planning has highlighted the impor
tance of joint targeting to overall strategic 
planning. In point of fact, the Joint Strategic 
Target Planning Staff at sac headquarters was 
created in 1960 to fulfill this very requirement 
with respect to U.S. Air Force and Navy 
strategic strike forces.32

The Germans could probably be counted
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on to support U.S. initiatives in nuclear 
policy matters in view of the important gains 
to be derived from a larger German voice 
within the nato framework. While a wide
spread fear of a resurgent German national
ism with nuclear teeth constitutes an ever 
present specter haunting the councils of the 
alliance, we should also recall that Germany 
has never indicated a desire for an independ
ent national strategic deterrent force. On the 
contrary, the Erhard government has indi
cated a willingness to accept continued Amer
ican operational hegemony in exchange for 
bilateral tactical nuclear arrangements of the 
“permissive links” variety and movement 
toward some effective consultative machinery 
for nuclear policy planning.:i;! In sum, it would 
appear that there is no major barrier standing 
in the way of German presence at the highest 
levels of strategic planning, and this is very 
likely the price we must pay to secure con
tinued German-American solidarity with re
spect to future n a t o  nuclear arrangements.

In conclusion, however, we should not 
harbor illusions with respect to the underlying 
reality of the “n a t o  nuclear dilemma,” as 
some have called it.*' In the absence of a 
political or defense community in the North 
Atlantic area which would exercise ultimate 
authority over nuclear weapon systems, the
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nation-state members of the alliance continue 
to regard the nato system instrumentally and 
accord priority to individual national security 
requirements, m l f  was an attempt to resolve 
this dilemma; however, because m l f  by
passed the critical issue of nuclear control and 
dealt exclusively with mixed-manning and 
ownership, it could never be brought safely 
home to port. Thus we may expect that future 
nuclear control arrangements in nato will 
continue to be one of the most intractable 
problems facing U.S. policy-makers in the 
Sixties and beyond.

In the present, continuing security re
strictions with respect to the flow of atomic 
information among nato allies do represent a 
final significant barrier to be surmounted in 
achieving meaningful and productive nuclear 
sharing within the alliance. In the long run, 
however, the political will to do so, rather 
than technical limitations, is likely to prove 
the more important and the most important 
determinant of real progress. The question 
then becomes whether or not it is in the na
tional interest to pursue a policy of nuclear 
sharing. In this article I have sought to estab
lish that the long-term security of the United 
States will be best served by such a policy.35

Hq Strategic Air Command

place on the condition that the British-built Polaris submarines 
would eventually be placed under some form of NATO control.

8. Initial fear of U.S. strategic inadequacy was dampened 
by the disclosure that the so-called “missile gap” was, in fact, 
nonexistent. Resolute determination to employ SAC forces was 
demonstrated convincingly at the time of the Cuban missile 
crisis. What some Europeans question, however, is whether such 
firmness would be exhibited in a purely European contingency.

9. • For example. President Kennedy’s “Ich bin ein Berliner ’ 
discourse.

10. NATO News Letter, NATO Information Service, Paris, 
January 1964, p. 24.

11. Robert R. Bowie, Shaping the Future—Foreign Policy
in an Age of Transition (New York and London: Columbia Uni
versity Press, 1964), p. 51. .

12. See especially David Robison, "Learning to Live with 
Nuclear Spread," Air Force and Space Digest, August 1966, 
pp. 56-65, in which the author makes a convincing case for the 
inevitability of nuclear spread and for a policy which allows us 
to adapt to this eventuality by leaming to live in a multipolar, 
multinuclear world.

13. General de Gaulle’s recent obiter dictum regarding 
future French participation in NATO’s integrated command 
structure will greatly handicap efforts to rethink NATO nuclear- 
sharing arrangements.
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14 Port of the conditions agreed to at Nassau called for 
the eventual assignment of the British Polaris submarine force 
to a future NATO nuclear force. At the time, it was hoped that 
MLF would form the core of such a force, or at least a rnean-
ingful^intjOfdepart j tanley in hjs recent book, NATO in
Transition: The Future of the Atlantic Alliance (New York and 
London: Praeger. 1965), notes that “soon there will be the 
French force de frappe. which though proudly proclaimed as an 
independent force, will serve at least one member of the Alli
ance. if not NATO itself." (p. 241) Dr. Stanley, formerly with 
the Office of the Secretary of Defense, is currently a member ot 
the U.S. delegation to NATO.

16. Professor Philip Mosely of Columbia University has 
imaeinatively outlined the requirements of a European regional 
deterrent in the 1970's which, he believes, would provide the 
most constructive solution to the problem of NATO s current 
imbalance in nuclear responsibilities.-Karl H. Cemey and Henry 
W. Briefs (eds.), NATO in Quest o f Cohesion (New York: 
Praeger, 1965), pp. 257-70.

17. In a statement before the House Armed Services 
Committee on 18 February 1965 Secretary McNamara urged 
that "anv strategic nuclear force in Europe not assigned to 
NATO should be closely coordinated with our own force so 
that they could he jointly targeted.”

18. Soviet bombers or medium-range missiles could wipe 
out most of the current Mirage IV fleet, and the few remaining 
would have little chance o f penetrating fully alerted Soviet
defenses.

19. Air University Review, XVII, 2 (January-February 
1966), 87.

20. Raymond Aron has suggested that influence and 
autonomy in the area of nuclear control do not necessarily go 
together. Thus France might very well have more influence on 
U.S. strategy if she were to abandon her “Lone Ranger” course. 
See The Great Debate (New York: Doubleday, 1964), p. 104.

21. France continues to pursue an independent policy 
with respect to China and Vietnam, as well as arms control 
and disarmament negotiations in Geneva.

22. Cemey and Briefs, p. 451.
23. The Atlantic Alliance: Allied Comment, prepared by 

the Subcommittee on National Security and International Op
erations of the Committee on Governmental Operations, U.S. 
Senate (Washington: Government Printing Office, 1966).

24. Such a possibility was very much in the minds of 
political observers of the De Gaulle visit to the Soviet Union in 
June 1966.

25. Bowie, p. 62. , „
26. This concept of NATO's primary function is General 

Vandevanter's (pp. 4-5).
27. Such "permissive action links” are currently installed 

on allied weapon systems, including aircraft and tactical mis
siles, in the following NATO countries: Belgium, Britain. Can
ada, France (prior to July 1966), Italy, the Netherlands, Turkey, 
and West Germany. See especially John W. Finney, "W e Are 
Already Sharing the Bomb," New York Times, 27 November 
1965.

28. Its present membership includes the U.S., U.K., Ger
many, Italy, and Turkey.

29. The two other tasks of the Special Committee are com
munications and data exchange. Working groups have been es
tablished in these areas.

30. Recommendations 2 and 3 would figure importantly 
in this connection.

31. Cemey and Briefs, p. 450.
32. In 1963, representation on the JSTPS was extended 

to include a NATO contingent headed by a general officer (cur
rently Brigadier General Richard Kight, USAF). However, it is 
important to note that this group does not enjoy access to the 
full scope of strategic planning and targeting; only to those 
targets falling under SACEUR’s command area.

33. Here the Germans entertain great expectations with 
respect to the Special Committee.

34. Henry Kissinger, The Troubled Partnership (New 
York: Macmillan, 1964), pp. 117-25.

35. The 1958 amendment to the Atomic Energy (Mc
Mahon) Act permits the U.S. to share certain limited informa
tion concerning the external and operating characteristics of 
nuclear weapons with specified NATO countries.



WHAT WE ARE DOING WITH SURPLUS 
ICBM COMPLEXES

C o lonel E dward M. J acquet

THE United States Air Force spends more 
money yearly than any other government 

department or agency: some $20 billion to 
approximately $5 billion spent by the Na
tional Aeronautics and Space Administration. 
In keeping with such great fiscal responsibil
ity, the Air Force is both cost-conscious and 
economy-minded. Thus when faced with the 
massive disposal job resulting from obsoles
cence of early intercontinental ballistic mis
siles, it did a great deal of head scratching. 
So far, the Air Force has apparently scratched 
its head in the right places, for the money we 
are saving from salvage and sales is quite 
gratifying.

Our problem was (and still is): How do 
we dispose of all those expensive Atlas and 
Titan launch facilities now that they are sur
plus to the strategic inventory?

The phase-down of Atlas E and F  and 
Titan I created one of the largest disposal 
tasks the Air Force has undertaken since 
World War II. It is also the first disposal job 
of its kind that we have faced. We had 149 
operational Atlas and Titan launchers, located 
on 113 separate pieces of real estate scattered 
from the East Coast to the West Coast—

specifically from Plattsburg a fb , New York, 
to Beale a f b , California.

We had fewer complexes than missiles 
because the Titan I housed three missile silos 
per complex. Including all the stored opera
tional test missiles, those still on manufactur
ers’ production lines, and the spare missiles 
owned by the operational units, a total of 216 
missiles became surplus. The overall invest
ment in the three weapon system programs, 
including r&d, had been $5.5 billion.

Even if we had had to spend that sum of 
money with no thought of financial recoup
ment, we would still have had to do it: na
tional security demanded massive deterrence, 
and these first-generation missiles filled the 
void known as the “missile gap.” So it is an 
extra dividend that from our disposal program 
already nearly $1 billion worth of equipment 
(based on original cost) is scheduled for scien
tific, educational, and service reuse as well as 
reuse by other government agencies.

First it was decided that this total of 216 
surplus missiles should be stored for use as 
suborbital boosters in subsequent r&d projects. 
For the next five years a total of 133 sub
orbital missions have been identified for these
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216 boosters. The remaining 83 may even
tually be committed to missions not now 
envisioned.

As far as economical use of these surplus 
missiles is concerned, this arrangement is good 
business. It costs S3.4 million to buy an Atlas 
missile and launch it for a Nike mission, but 
one of these surplus or outmoded missiles can 
be stored, overhauled, modified, and launched 
for less than $1.5 million. That means we can 
expect a saving on these 133 missions of more 
than $250 million in the next five years. This 
sum is not included in the $1 billion in equip
ment to be reused already mentioned.

retention of selected complexes

What to do with the expensive complexes 
from which these missiles were to have been 
launched? Which ones should be retained? 
How should they be stored in a preservation 
status? We settled on 44 complexes for Atlas 
F ’s and 15 for Titan Is , a total of 59 retained 
complexes. (Since there are three launchers in 
a Titan I complex, the 15 complexes contain 
45 Titan I launchers.)

The retention of these 59 complexes pro
vided the time necessary to accomplish a 
sound evaluation of any possible future Air 
Force missions for these facilities. Because of 
the attractions of hardness, self-sufficiency, 
and dispersal of these complexes, a study was 
a prerequisite to any further consideration of 
dismantling and disposal. Twenty-seven Atlas 
E launchers (nine at each of three different 
bases) were considered too soft to be of future 
Air Force value and were declared excess. 
Three Titan I complexes at Larson a f b , Wash
ington, and 24 Atlas F  complexes at Lincoln 
a f b , Nebraska, and Schilling a f b , Kansas, were 
declared surplus because these bases were 
being closed. These complexes must be dis
posed of.

A later study of the 59 retained sites 
showed that only a small number of complexes 
—estimated at less than 10 percent—would be 
needed for new Air Force missions. The actual 
number of complexes needed for new and pres
ently envisioned missions was finally reduced 
to four:

(1) The Elizabeth Titan I complex at 
Lowry a f b , Colorado, as a data-processing 
center.—A hardened facility for storage of rec
ords and other data is essential, our study 
group believes, for future command and con
trol requirements. A Titan I missile complex 
would not only provide adequate space, with 
a nuclear hardness protection factor, but 
would also accommodate a data-processing 
center. The Elizabeth Titan I complex at 
Lowry was selected as most suitable for the 
new mission. A study contract for $450,000 
hás been made available to prove or disprove 
the feasibility of this utilization.

(2  and 3) The Bennett Titan I complex at 
Lowry and the Oreana Titan I complex at 
Mountain Home a f b , Idaho, as atmospheric 
observation stations.—Our study group be
lieves that hardened atmospheric observation 
stations will be required in the near future. 
Preliminary studies indicate that this pair of 
complexes will meet the requirement and that 
the necessary modifications will be economi
cally and technically feasible.

(4) The Chico Titan I complex at Beale a f b , 
California, as a communications center.—Our 
study group found that a hardened, self-suffi
cient, remotely located Titan I complex could 
make an ideal facility for a communications 
and control center. A rand Corporation study 
“On the Possibility of Using Titan I Sites as 
Command and Control Centers has estab
lished that conversion of a Titan I complex for 
this mission would be more economical than 
construction of a new facility. The complex at 
Beale was selected as the most feasible and 
cost-effective in which to locate such a facility, 
particularly since a commercial airfield is 
adjacent to the site.

Presentations have been made to the Air 
Staff requesting approval of the resources re
quired to support these recommended mis
sions. A final decision is pending.

Although all Atlas E and F  and Titan I 
complexes ( except Chico) were determined 
to be excess to known Air Force needs, we 
nevertheless retained withdrawal rights and 
authority should any of these complexes be 
needed for a new Air Force mission not yet 
known.



S ite  Deactivation

From its deactivated launch site at the Fairchild AFB, 
Washington, complex, an Atlas E heads for storage 
at the San Bernardino Air Materiel Area, California.

To remove the generator from an underground power plant required use 
of a special torch to open a big enough hole through the thick roof.



»
f  *

The generator crankshaft is hoisted 
from an elevator shaft by a crane.

A 32-ton section of roof is lifted 
from the underground power plant.

The 50-ton, 1500-kilowatt diesel generator 
reaches the surface. Components of the power 
plant will be put back together and recondi
tioned for new use, probably in South Vietnam.
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Assuming a cost of $24 million to dupli
cate the usable portions of one of these under
ground hardened buildings, the annual ex
pense of storing it until utilized would amount 
to only .01 percent of its overall structural 
value—a nominal cost.

The Air Force has advertised the avail
ability of the surplus complexes to all com
mands, requested review by the commands, 
convened an all-ConU S-com m ands sym
posium on the subject, and conducted cost- 
effectiveness studies in detail. It therefore 
seems reasonable to state confidently that the 
remaining complexes have been considered in 
depth for conversion to new missions and are 
indeed surplus to Air Force needs. (General 
Services Administration will retain one Titan I 
complex at Lowry for transfer to the City of 
Denver, csa will also retain 17 other complexes 
to be converted to other uses by federal agen
cies, such as the National Science Foundation 
for an "on the horizon” celestial body observa
tory. This is where part of the $1 billion sav
ings will be realized.)

As an economy measure we determined 
that commercial power should be provided to 
all the surplus complexes. Although this 
switchover was initially expensive, the cost 
was amortized by August 1965, and 24-hour 
Air Force operation of diesel generators, re
quiring operators, parts, fuel, and maintenance, 
would have been more expensive during the 
10 to 15 months required for disposal and some 
dismantling of the complexes.

disposal o f equipment

A major part of our disposal job is the re
distribution of surplus equipment. Normally, 
redistribution of assets and disposition of 
surplus equipment and real estate (to be sold 
by c s a ) would take 15 months and cost an 
estimated $12 million. This schedule was short
ened through joint screening and review of the 
lists of available equipment by csa , Defense 
Supply Agency ( dsa), the three services, and 
all other federal agencies.

Invitations for bids were advertised to all 
potential salvage contractors. Already more 
than $3.5 million has been realized from sal

vage contractors. Still to be realized are the 
proceeds from sale of all the real estate.

An interesting aside relates to some “cross
fertilization. dsa personnel includes Army, 
Navy, and Air Force members. During a dis
cussion of dsa’s part in the Air Force disposal 
program, a Navy officer referred to the service- 
salvage type of contract by which the Navy 
dismantles and disposes of surplus or out
moded battleships. A participating Air Force 
officer pricked up his ears at this reference, 
asked some pertinent questions, and the up
shot was that the Air Force borrowed the 
Navy’s battleship method for disposition of its 
surplus missile equipment.

Briefly, the service-salvage type of con
tract works this way: “service” refers to the 
removal of equipment by the private con
tractor for reutilization by dod and other fed
eral departments and agencies. In this way the 
contractor pays for the privilege of obtaining 
the remainder of the equipment as salvage for 
himself. Any money received by dsa as con
tract manager is credited to the Department of 
Defense. The service-salvage contract is even 
more attractive to the government, since 150 
to 200 sac military personnel at each affected 
base have been performing dismantling tasks 
within their capability.

When the service-salvage contractor has 
stripped the silo, as a safety measure the metal 
doors will be welded in a closed position and 
the gate of the chain link fence locked. This 
will reduce Air Force caretaking expenses to 
practically nothing. The complex in this con
dition will go to csa for sale as real estate.

If necessary, the complete complex could 
be released to csa for dismantling and disposi
tion as real estate, and any money received 
would revert directly to the U.S. Treasurer. 
Close cooperation with csa and dsa will be 
continued throughout this period of service- 
salvage contracts, which ends in April 1967. 
Turnover of 21 complexes to csa for sale as 
real estate was accomplished in less time than 
normally required.

Two Atlas F  missile sites at Plattsburg 
a fb  were selected as pilot models for awarding 
service-salvage contracts. Both these silos had 
a history of excessive water leakage (more
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than 60 gallons an hour), and the estimated 
cost to connect commercial power to one silo 
was more than $30,000. In addition to these 
reasons for early removal from the inventory, 
the purpose of letting contracts on these par
ticular complexes was to test the market from 
a salvage contractor’s viewpoint and later to 
measure the profit or loss to the successful 
bidder. Defense Logistics Services Center of 
dsa was the contract manager.

gsa and dsa both have advertised, through 
national news media, the availability of the 
complexes as well as individual pieces of 
surplus equipment. W e hope this advertising 
will not only promote broader interest in the 
surplus equipment and real estate but also 
attract more contractors interested in perform
ing salvage or dismantling operations.

To interest and instruct customers in the 
equipment, an Atlas silo at Lincoln a f b  was 
dismantled as a demonstration. The equipment 
was placed on display in a large hangar on the 
commercial side of the field. Signs on each 
piece of gear described its use, function, and 
original cost. The cost of this six-week dem
onstration was 8000 military man-hours and 
$18,000 for two cranes. This price was small 
compared with the gain already realized 
through obtaining equipment for d o d  reutiliza
tion, and it is expected to be much smaller 
relatively when all the gain is counted.

disposal considerations

Some of the background of our disposal 
actions and proposed actions will indicate the 
great care that was exercised before conclu
sions, firm or tentative, were reached.

W e extensively developed and expanded 
the ideas and suggestions made for disposal 
of the surplus launch complexes. The second 
report, “Atlas E and F  and Titan I Facility 
Utilization Proposals,” dated 5 February 1965, 
recommended an engineering survey contract 
to include compatibility and cost effectiveness 
on the four most promising potential missions: 
(1) Automatic Digital Information Network 
( autodin), (2) command and control centers, 
(3) communications centers, and (4) Minute- 
man storage.

The rand Corporation was requested to 
undertake a study and research project to con
sider the practicality and feasibility of convert
ing the suqdus facilities to new Air Force uses. 
rand’s study, “On the Possibilities of Using 
Titan I Complexes as Command and Control 
Centers,” reached the conclusion that “ . . . 
Titan I operational squadrons being deacti
vated would provide useful and economical 
sites for housing command and control centers 
that might be needed in the near future.”

This report contained mathematical for
mulas for cost computations and was used as 
the basis for several Air Force reviews. In gen
eral it provided the background for helping 
to persuade new users of the practicality, 
feasibility, and cost effectiveness of converting 
Titan I and Atlas facilities to new missions:

—as major u s a f  headquarters. A Titan I 
complex or series of complexes at Denver, 
Colorado, was considered and reviewed in 
detail as the possible location of a survivable, 
alternate major headquarters as compared 
with the present location. An Air Staff study 
group published its report on this subject in 
June 1965. Although the Titan I facility with 
its hardness was attractive, there were other 
considerations such as personnel manning and 
costs of initial communications installations 
which were of overriding concern. For this 
particular requirement, use of a Titan I com
plex was determined to be uneconomical.

—as reconstitution team center. Extensive 
study was made by the Sacramento Air Mate
riel Area of the Chico Titan I complex at Beale 
a f b , for use by an emergency aircraft mainte
nance team and for storage of emergency hos
pital equipment. Many factors were consid
ered in this evaluation. However, the annual 
cost of facility operation, including perma
nently assigned personnel, was too high in 
view of the relatively low priority of the 
mission. It was decided not to use a Titan I 
facility for this purpose.

—as storage for surplus Minuteman missiles. 
The Boeing Company had made a preliminary 
review from an engineering standpoint of the 
feasibility of storing surplus Minuteman mis
siles in Atlas F  silos. It is possible to store



94 AIR UNIVERSITY REVIEW

about 18 missiles in an upright position in two 
layers in an Atlas F  silo. Air conditioning and 
quantity distance capabilities (the explosion 
separation distance necessary for safety of per
sonnel and equipment) were the attractive 
ch aracteris tics . B ecau se of wide dispersal 
across the nation and lack of suitable roads or 
railroads, all Atlas F  sites were eliminated from 
this consideration except the three at Vanden- 
berg a f b , California. Atlas engineers from San 
Bernardino Air Materiel Area drew up detailed 
engineering plans for conversion of a silo to 
Minuteman storage requirements. Ogden Air 
Materiel Area, as Minuteman project office, 
was assigned responsibility for investigating 
methods of storage of the surplus missiles. At 
present, although the Vandenberg Atlas F  silos 
are not surplus as real estate, it appears that 
the surplus Minuteman missiles will be stored 
by other methods.

D uring the past two years many suggested 
uses have been studied and reviewed by the 
ConUS commands and the Air Staff to insure 
that no Air Force requirement has been over
looked prior to dismantling and disposing of 
these surplus complexes. Of the 59 complexes 
available, retention of the four Titan I com
plexes represents the total confirmed Air Force

requirement, the other 55 being in our current 
disposal program.

Configurations of complexes for other fed
eral agencies vary considerably as a result of 
equipment removal. In some only the mini
mum environment equipment remains; in a 
few, almost all equipment remains. All diesel 
generators and associated gear will be removed 
for use in Southeast Asia. Immediate availabil
ity of more than 200 of the diesel generators 
alleviated an emergency situation by providing 
electrical power for new airfields in Southeast 
Asia. The diesel generator industry was un
able to supply this many diesels on such short 
notice.

Our disposal effort, necessary for economic 
reasons, has not yet ended, but all known 
potential follow-on Air Force missions for the 
phased-out facilities have been thoroughly re
viewed to insure that they are not dismantled 
and disposed of until there is no further U.S. 
government need for them. The high cost of 
these complexes was justified, regardless of 
profit or loss, when they were needed to meet 
the threat then existing in the world. Now that 
national security has benefited to the full from 
their use, we will still salvage a pretty penny 
of the taxpayers’ dollars.

Hq United States Air Force



REDISTRIBUTION AND MARKETING
W atchdog  o f  the Air F orce

Norris M. B lack

JUST AS advances have evolved in other 
concepts of operation in this technological 

age, so has the old concept of an Air Force 
“junk yard” changed. The redistribution and 
marketing of excess and surplus property has 
developed into big business. So big, in fact, 
that it represents a billion-dollar worldwide 
enterprise.

The Redistribution and Marketing Divi
sion, Wamer-Robins Air Materiel Area, Robins 
a f b , Georgia, commands a notable position in 
this endeavor, w h a m a  received over 167,000 
tum-in documents ( a f  Forms 695) in 1965, 
covering approximately 14 million units and 
representing over $287 million worth of D e
partment of Defense excess property. Of this 
amount. $41 million worth of equipment was 
transferred to other dod agencies and the D e
partment of Health, Education, and Welfare. 
Over $22 million worth of electronic property 
was issued to the Office of Education, h e w , at 
one time in February 1965, to be used for 
assistance in the training of student electronic 
engineers. More than 30 colleges and univer
sities were represented at the on-site screening 
held at Robins to inspect and select material 
for their respective organizations.

To better understand the overall concept 
of the phases of its operations, let us first ex
amine the reason for r&m ’s existence. The gen
eration of excess and surplus property, which 
is the backbone of the r&m  organization, is 
accomplished in several ways: (1) Changes of 
mission, tactical and strategic plans, (2) obso
lescence, (3) unserviceability, and (4) the

rapid technological changes and developments 
in our highly technical aircraft and electronic 
systems. Even though the property may be des
ignated as Air Force excess or surplus, it does 
not become excess per se until total Depart
ment of Defense requirements have been satis
fied. To accomplish this initial phase of the 
operation, all items with a total acquisition cost 
of $50 or more that have become excess to an 
Air Force inventory manager must be reported 
to the Defense Logistics Service Center ( dlsc), 
Battle Creek, Michigan. Here the items are 
placed on computer tapes for a “screening” 
period of 120 days. All Department of Defense 
requirements for such property are then 
matched against these assets, to prevent the 
disposition of any material which could be 
used.

Efforts to redistribute the property are 
continued after the excess material has been 
received in Redistribution and Marketing. 
Property is first classed as reportable or non- 
reportable. The criteria in making this classi
fication are based on three factors: (1) condi
tion, (2) federal stock class ( f s c ), and (3) 
dollar value. To distinguish between the two 
classifications, Air Force Manual 67-4 is used. 
In part II, chapter 2, attachment I of this man
ual, a current listing of all f s c s , with dollar 
values, is provided for reporting purposes. 
Dollar values for reporting purposes vary' 
from $50 to $3000 minimums, dependent upon 
the class of material being reported. After re
porting has been accomplished, listings reflect
ing the description of the property are prepared



Electron ics trainees at D udley- 
H ughes V ocational School, M a
con, G eorgia, on e o f th e  recipients  
o f  $22 million worth o f  equ ipm en t  
from  W arner-Robins Air M ate
r ie l  A rea  in F e b r u a r y  1 9 6 5 .

A utom obile m aintenance students use equ ipm en t from  
Robins A FB Redistribution an d  M arketing facility.

Thirty co lleg es an d  universi
ties sent representatives to a 
pu blic  on-site screen ing at 
R obins A FB, to select e le c 
tr o n ic s  e q u ip m e n t  s u ita b le  
to their instructional needs.
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and distributed by the dlsc and the General 
Services Administration. Other efforts to 
achieve redistribution include physical screen
ing of the excess property by dod, csa, and 
other federal agency representatives and per
sonal contact with authorized recipients. Util
ization specialists at Robins are employed to 
assist these authorized recipients in screening 
processes, etc. Over *4500 dod and other federal 
agency representatives visited Robins in 1965 
to screen and select excess property.

Nonreportable property need not be re
ported to either dlsc or csa but must be held 
for a period of 30 days for local area screening. 
During this time all local or regional area au
thorized recipients are permitted to screen and 
ascertain their requirements. Usually the sale 
of this property is conducted in one of two 
ways, by “sealed bid” or “spot bid.” The deter
mination as to which method will be used is 
based upon factors concerning best monetary 
returns and types of items being offered.

In the redistribution and marketing field 
a new concept called “Purchase Request 
Screening” has recently evolved, whereby all 
purchase requests are first routed through the 
r&m  agency before outright purchase. This 
process was originally developed at Robins a fb  
and subsequently adopted by all other bases as 
a result of an a f  Logistics Command directive. 
During the period from fy  64 through fy  6 6 , 
this program resulted in a net savings of 
§732,931 at w ram a . alone. One can readily 
compare the savings on a worldwide basis. 
Through diligent and untiring efforts, r&m  
personnel have scored success in the better 
utilization of available resources.

In keeping with the obsolescence of the 
terms “junk yard” and “scrap heap,” specializa
tion has come about in the r&m  concept. 
Typical examples are the specialized aircraft 
and electronic systems parts that have no com
mercial value and are sold for their basic mate
rial content. Critical and precious metals are 
identified upon receipt in Redistribution and 
Marketing, not only for their extremely high 
monetary values but also because some of the 
metals are vital to national defense. This is 
particularly true of precious metals such as 
platinum and silver that are being used in our

missiles and submarines, w ham a ’s silver recov
ery program has provided 2150 troy ounces of 
silver since July 1964 from the on-base hospital 
and laboratories that process X-ray and photo
graphic film. Since then an additional 7000 troy 
ounces of silver and 219 troy ounces of platinum 
have been made available to dod programs. 
At about $1.29 per troy ounce for silver and 
$100 per troy ounce for platinum, the savings 
from such a recover)' program are obviously 
substantial.

High-temperature (heat-resistant) alloy 
metals must also be identified and segregated 
by the Redistribution and Marketing Division. 
There are now 32 different combinations of 
cobalt, nickel, monel, tungsten, titanium, steel, 
and copper that fall w'ithin this broad category, 
and others are continually being added. Some 
of these metals are worth as much as $.94 per 
pound on the open market, so it can readily 
be seen why proper identification is of vital 
importance. Specialization has indeed emerged 
as a dominant factor in all phases of the r&m  
operation.

The significance of the r&m  motto, 
“Watchdog of the Air Force,” becomes appar
ent when one considers that the 14 million units 
processed by w ra m a  in 1965 included any
thing from a worn-out stapling machine to a 
huge locomotive. Many of the items had to be 
tagged for “special handling” because of their 
potential effect on public health, safety, secu
rity, and private industry. This category in
cludes items that possess lethal characteristics 
and are dangerous to public health and safety. 
Others were so categorized from the standpoint 
of military security and had to be withheld 
from the public to prevent further use as a 
military item. It is here that the term “demili
tarization” enters the picture. The degree of 
demilitarization of an item depends upon the 
inherent characteristics it possesses. This proc
ess varies from the removal of one small portion 
of the item to its total destruction. For example, 
an emergency radio receiver/transmitter must 
be processed through Redistribution and Mar
keting for normal transfer and utilization re
quirements under normal procedures up to the 
point of donation or sale to ensure that all dod 
organizations have an opportunity to select it.
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After this point, it must be demilitarized, but 
only to a degree that would prevent the emer
gency receiver/transmitter from transmitting 
particular frequencies. On the other hand, some 
items must be totally destroyed so that no fur
ther use can be made of them.

A strict accounting must be maintained for 
all property within the custody of the Redis
tribution and Marketing Division. The account 
of the Property Disposal Officer ( pdo) is au
dited annually by the resident and/or visiting 
Air Force auditors and is also subject to audit 
by the General Accounting Office and other 
federal agencies. The pdo acts for the com
mander of any installation on all matters per
taining to excess and surplus personal propertv 
transactions. The responsibilities are numerous 
and varied. He is responsible not only for pro
tecting the government’s interest but also for 
the reputation of the Air Force establishment

for honest, courteous, and fair dealing in all 
relations. He is responsible under law to exer
cise the utmost care in discharging his duty 
to prevent irregularities or opportunities for 
fraud or collusion that would bring discredit 
or embarrassment to himself, the commander, 
or the U.S. government.

Yes, the “junk yard” concept has indeed 
evolved to the highly technical intricacies now 
standard in the areas of redistribution and mar
keting. The generation and redistribution of 
excess or suqilus property will continue so long 
as our nation exists. As we study the processes 
of generation, redistribution, reclamation, de
militarization, and the numerous other phases 
of the redistribution and marketing operation, 
we can readily see why r&m  continues to up
hold the motto, “Watchdog of the Air Force.”

W RAM A, R obins A FB, G eorgia



In My Opinion

THE MILITARY NAVIGATOR 
IN AEROSPACE WARFARE

C aptain  W il l ia m  A. C ohen

SO M EW H ERE within the great spectrum 
of aerospace warfare evolved the mili

tary navigator. Most aviation historians trace 
his origin to the rated observer of World War 
I, but he was not really doing much navigating 
in those days. His job consisted of artillery spot
ting, taking note of enemy concentrations, and 
photographing troop movements: an “ob
server” in the true sense of the word. On occa
sion he was required to drop everything and 
fire his machine guns at unfriendly aircraft 
attempting to discourage the accomplishment 
of his mission. With the end of World War I, 
the “O ' designation for observer faded into 
disuse.

The postwar aviation boom was accom
panied by a wave of long-range aerial explora
tion. It can be quite properly compared to the 
great sea voyages of the sixteenth through

eighteenth centuries. W ith aircraft venturing 
great distances from land, the aerial navigator 
was badly needed—but no aerial navigator 
existed. Marine navigators were soon called to 
serve. The methods they had used to navigate 
at sea were not always acceptable for use in 
avigation, but the principles were the same. 
The aerial navigator took those principles, 
adapted the methods, and learned how to navi
gate in the new medium. He became an essen
tial member of the overwater aircrew.

Technology marched on, and in the years 
prior to World War II long-range bombing be
came feasible. “Trained aerial navigators are 
now much in demand,” said General Hap 
Arnold.1 Young officers of that day prepared 
to meet that demand. One such officer was a 
certain Lieutenant LeMay, who in the years 
1937-41 learned the trade the hard way: by
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serving as a navigator in the B-17. These young 
pilots, learning the complicated skills of aerial 
navigation almost from scratch, came to a 
definite conclusion:

What the Air Corps would need in the fore
seeable future, it seemed to John Egan and 
myself, was more and more men specifically 
trained for navigation—not those who had just 
dabbled in it.2

World War II was soon upon us. It saw 
the elimination of the pilot trained as a naviga
tor, the acceptance of the idea that what the 
Air Force needed was “men specifically trained 
for navigation.” The rated military navigator 
was bom.

The navigator s equipment during World 
W ar II was still, in general, very simple. It con
sisted primarily of Weem s plotter, set of divid
ers, circular slide rule (dead-reckoning com
puter), and aeronautical chart. The nearest 
most navigators got to automation was a sextant 
that incorporated an averaging device.

After the war, high-performance aircraft 
and a rapidly developing technology changed 
all that. Bv 1959 General Bertram C. Harrison, 
a former s a c  wing commander and then D irec
tor of Personnel Procurement and Training, 
was declaring:

Probably no breed of modern military man has 
as much single responsibility as the navigator, 
nor as much technological magic at his finger
tips. His training is painstakingly arduous and 
unbelievably costly. Not only must he master 
thorough knowledge of complex mechanical 
systems, physical laws, and mathematical prin
ciples, but he must also develop the qualities 
of leadership, responsibility, and the difficult 
job of deciding, at any minute, between right 
and wrong and then staking his life upon it.3

The military navigator had arrived, but 
the question remained: Where? The question 
remains but partially answered today. How 
can this highly trained airman be best utilized 
within the framework of aerospace warfare?

In general, two concepts are in evidence 
among those of the world’s air forces that em
ploy military navigators. One concept, typified 
by the United States Air Force, visualizes the 
navigator primarily as a highly trained special

ist to be utilized solely in the sphere of his 
specialty as a practicing navigator. After a 
number of years engaged in this task, those 
navigators so qualified are encouraged to emi
grate to other fields of Air Force specialty, 
such as intelligence, guided missiles, or re
search and development. Their development 
as commanders and senior staff officers is begun 
and continued in these nonflying specialties. 
A limited number of them are retained in the 
flying commands in various staff positions. The 
other concept, established in the Royal Air 
Force, Soviet Air Force, and Armée de l’Air, 
conceives the navigator primarily as a flying 
officer on a par with the pilot flying officer, 
and in some cases higher standards for en
trance into the profession are required. A de
scription of flight training in the r a f  is an 
example:

If anything, the navigator must have educa
tional attainments higher than those looked for 
in a pilot, so that, other things being equal, a 
candidate who had hoped to be chosen for 
pilot training might find himself picked for a 
navigator’s course. This, as we mentioned 
earlier, is a direct compliment to him, and he 
need not fear that his superior mental powers 
will imperil his chance of promotion for the 
duration of his service career. All the appoint
ments open to a pilot are open to him. . . .4 
. . .  a navigator often captains an aeroplane and 
can command a squadron.5

Not only are there different attitudes to
ward the qualifications and role of the naviga
tor, there is also some question of the continu
ing need for navigators at all. Like the pilot, 
the navigator is linked closely with the manned 
aircraft and manned spacecraft. Also like the 
pilot, there exists a school of thought that 
counsels elimination of the navigator in favor 
of some combination of black box and elec
tronic wizardry. The navigator s employment 
as a practitioner of navigation will depend on 
his capabilities versus requirements generated 
by future aircraft and spacecraft supporting 
the aerospace mission. His use as a commander 
of flying units in the u sa f  will depend both on 
the extent of his engagement as a crew member 
and on some modification in thinking as to his 
status as a flying officer.
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capabilities of the military navigator

Perhaps the military navigator’s chief trait 
is his ability to adapt his past experience, 
knowledge, and training to changing concepts, 
tactics, and weapon systems. Twice in the last 
few years, this adaptability was a major factor 
in retaining in the sac inventory a manned 
bomber, designed for a tactic grown obsoles
cent in the face of a vastly altered technology. 
The first instance came about as a result of a 
requirement for prolonged low-altitude, high
speed flight. The second came with the intro
duction of the air-launched stand-off missile. 
Could an officer other than a navigator, styled, 
say, an “airborne missile operator,” have been 
trained to operate the Hound Dog air-to- 
ground missile system? Unquestionably! But 
would this have been accomplished as easily, 
as speedily, and at unit level as was in fact 
done? And would such an officer have been 
able to handle the multiple of complex navi
gational tasks which the present operator of 
this system is also responsible for?

The experienced navigator can accomplish 
remarkable feats under highly adverse condi
tions when bringing his judgment to bear on 
operational situations. If a portion of his auto
matic navigation system fails, he manipulates 
what he has left and fills the gap by manual 
skill. If  all computers break down, he switches 
to an alternate, completely manual method of 
navigating, such as celestial navigation. If that 
is not available, he uses what information is 
available to compute a position by dead reckon
ing. The definitive work on navigation, The  
A m erican Practical N avigator, puts it this way:

Human beings who entrust their lives to the 
skill and knowledge of a navigator are entitled 
to expect him to be capable of handling any 
reasonable emergency. When his customary 
tools are denied him, they have a right to 
expect him to have the necessary ability to 
take them safely to their destination, however 
elementary the knowledge and means available 
to him.8

When black-box mechanisms grind to a 
halt and preplanned conditions vanish in a puff 
of smoke, the navigator can utilize a judgment 
educated by training, knowledge, and expe

rience to complete the mission successfully.
The navigator has the capability of apply

ing experience gleaned from the navigational 
sciences to problems occurring in administra
tive areas. Thus, he has the capability of serv
ing as commander or staff officer. For example, 
sending an ic b m  from launch point to target 
involves complicated electronic equipment and 
computers, but above and beyond that the very 
principles of guidance and control are based 
on the science of navigation. Today many u sa f 
navigators serve as commanders and staff offi
cers of guided missile units. In flying organiza
tions, they serve as unit navigation officers and 
on the staffs of higher headquarters. At the 
present time, however, the u sa f does not em
ploy navigators as commanders of flying units, 
although it is apparent from the experience of 
various foreign air forces that navigators do 
possess this capability.

fu ture em p loy m en t o f  th e m ilitary  
n avigator in the USAF

The navigator’s future use in aircraft will 
depend upon the doctrine of aerospace war
fare under which the navigator will work and 
the weapon systems supporting this doctrine. 
Long-range strategic bombers have tradition
ally used the navigator. That he is still consid
ered indispensable in this role is attested to by 
the fact that both the FB-111 and the Advanced 
Manned Strategic Aircraft ( a m s a ) plan to 
make use of the specialty. Navigators of trans
port aircraft increase the mission reliability of 
their aircraft at no penalty in aircraft perform
ance. For certain specialized activities of trans
port aircraft, such as air refueling or airdrop
ping of troops or equipment, their services are 
absolutely essential to mission accomplishment. 
The navigator is found in almost all transport 
aircraft currently in use, and plans call for his 
presence in the C-5A. Reconnaissance aircraft 
use navigators or not, depending upon the par
ticular type of reconnaissance required. Battle
field reconnaissance with “Bird Dog” type air
craft rarely requires the services of a navigator. 
On the other hand, the type of strategic and 
tactical reconnaissance performed by such air
craft as the RB-57, RB-66, and SR-7Í demands 
a navigator’s assistance. Most fighter aircraft
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have never had the need of a navigator, but 
there have been exceptions, the fighter-inter
ceptor for one. The F-4C, crewed by a pilot 
and a “pilot systems operator,” might also be 
considered an exception. Although the “pilot 
systems operator” is a rated pilot, it is generally 
conceded that he is employed in navigational 
duties.

The reasons for the navigator’s extensive 
use in aircraft are not difficult to ascertain. 
Long distances coupled with combat condi
tions make for a complex, continual, fatiguing 
navigational task. Under wartime conditions, 
radio navigational aids are frequently unavail
able or unusable. New tactics necessary to per
mit aircraft to live in the air in this day of the 
ground-to-air missile require the pilot’s full 
attention. Specialized tasks of navigation- 
bombing and aerial rendezvous, to mention but 
two—must be left to the navigator. Finally, the 
critical nature of modem warfare demands that 
every effort be expended to accomplish the 
mission, regardless of equipment malfunction 
or adversity en route. The navigator ensures 
that the mission will be accomplished.

As the Air Force becomes more deeply 
immersed in spatial activities, it will be in
creasingly confronted with spiraling demands 
made against on-board means of navigation in 
space. This is a result of two fundamental 
drawbacks of navigational assistance rendered 
from ground stations: (1 )  the range limitations 
of optical and radar tracking, and (2 )  the time 
delay aspect of radio communications. The 
range limitations of optical and radar tracking 
dictate that, in the vicinity of the moon and 
beyond, their ability to fix a space vehicle’s 
position in space accurately is negligible.7 The 
time delay aspect of radio communications re
lates to the fixed speed of radio waves (186,000 
miles a second) and the delay incurred when 
a ground station attempts to issue navigational 
instructions to a space vehicle some distance 
from the earth. In the cislunar environment, 
this means a delay of about one second, but 
when the distance is from the Earth to Mars, 
the delay would be almost five minutes!

Fantastic computers, inertial guidance, 
and automatic astrotrackers are in use in air
craft, and much of this equipment is adaptable

to navigation in space. However, the mean time 
to failure of the components of these electronic 
marvels is measured in hours or days, while 
extended voyages into space will require 
months or even years. The solution to this 
problem is manual navigating in space for all 
manned space flights operating at the limits 
of ground-based tracking capabilities. Space 
navigation, then, must never become com
pletely divorced from the human navigator.

What is the reasoning behind the usaf 
regulation that permits only pilots to command 
aircraft and flying units? The logic goes some
thing like this: since the pilot has his hands 
on the controls of the aircraft, for safety rea
sons only he can command that aircraft; since 
only the pilot can command a single aircraft, 
the pilot alone is qualified to command a flying 
unit made up of a number of aircraft. This 
thinking, however, is not entirely irrefutable. 
A precedent was set as early as 1919 when the 
Navy’s NC-4 made the first transatlantic flight. 
The commander of the NC-4, Commander 
A. C. Read, was not the man with his hands 
on the controls but the aircraft’s navigator. To
day navigators have the opportunity to com
mand aircraft and flying units in several major 
foreign air forces.

How is the operation of an aircraft affected 
with the navigator in command? Consider the 
aircraft with a pilot commander. The navigator 
locates weather on his radarscope. He reports 
to the pilot that they must alter heading 30 de
grees to avoid it. The pilot, as commander, can 
accept the navigator’s decision as to how to 
cope with the situation or, if the mission war
rants, reject it. Consider the aircraft with a 
navigator commander. The pilot notes an en
gine problem. He reports to the navigator that 
they should land as soon as possible. The navi
gator, as commander, can accept the pilot s 
decision as to how to cope with the situation 
or, if the mission warrants, reject it.

The fear that a nonpilot flying officer 
would be unable to cope with emergency situa
tions is unfounded—provided he is made re
sponsible for them as the pilot is. After all, 
training can be given, and experience acquired, 
without the necessity of physically controlling 
the aircraft. There is nothing to prevent the
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navigator’s being made responsible for sections 
of the flight manual now the sole domain of 
the pilot, as the pilot was made responsible for 
certain bombing systems of primary interest 
to the navigator.

Another question raised is that since the 
pilot has physical control of the aircraft, he 
could disregard the navigator's orders if the 
navigator were the commander. At the same 
time, being a commander permits the pilot to 
use physical control of the aircraft as a tech
nique to insure that his own orders are fol
lowed. No one can deny that this is a possibility, 
but I submit that the hypothetical situation 
overlooks the very essence of command. “Com
mand,” says one definition in the Dictionary of 
United States Military Terms for Joint Usage, 
“is the authority vested in an individual of the 
armed forces for the direction, coordination, 
and control of military forces.” This definition 
gives no hint that having physical control over 
a vehicle is a prerequisite for commanding it. 
Nor is the commander of a tank, or the captain 
of a ship, the man having physical control over 
the vehicle. Command depends not on an arti
ficial device but rather on “the authority vested 
in an individual of the armed forces.” Success 
as a commander is achieved not by having 
physical control of an aircraft but rather by the 
commander’s personal qualities and abilities 
and the mutual trust between himself and his 
subordinates. In an aircraft, the pilot and the 
navigator are mutually dependent on each 
other for their lives and the success of the mis
sion. Both must contribute to the mission by 
operating to the maximum of their abilities 
within their specialties. Whether the pilot or 
the navigator is the commander, he must give 
much weight in his decisions to conclusions 
arrived at within the sphere of the other’s 
specialty.

Assuming that the navigator can command 
aircraft, squadrons, wings, etc.. What, then, is 
the advantage to the u sa f? As a specialist in 
navigation and related skills of aerospace 
power, the navigator, with his background and 
experience in navigation, brings his own partic
ular viewpoint to the solution of operational 
problems. As a unit staff officer, he can only 
advise and counsel the commander; he cannot

insure that his ideas will be adopted, since by 
regulation he is not an executive or decision
maker in the sense of having overall command 
authority and responsibility for the unit. It 
would seem logical that the Air Force’s ability 
to accomplish its mission would be enhanced 
by giving command authority and responsibil
ity to the slightly different approach in aero
space problems: that, for example, a unit whose 
mission is predominantly bombardment might 
benefit from having a navigator-bombardier as 
its commander.

In B-52 type aircraft, there are five officer 
crew members, two of whom are rated as pilots 
and three as navigators.8 This means that out 
of 100 officer crew members, 60 are navigators 
and 40 are pilots. Yet commanders at all levels 
of unit command will be drawn from the 40. 
If of these 100 officers in the B-52 force 25 have 
the potential of being outstanding command
ers, the Air Force is getting only 10 (40 percent 
on the average). Can the Air Force afford to 
waste 60 percent of its potentially outstanding 
commanders in noncommand positions?

In 1958 a Second Air Force ( sac) project, 
known as the Connolly Component Project, 
was initiated with the purpose of improving 
the overwater and long-range navigation ca
pability of B-47 crews. Among the many facets 
of the problem investigated was “navigator 
morale,” of which the report had this to say:

Close association with crew and staff navigators 
during this project has indicated a general dis
satisfaction with the navigator career field. . . . 
It is generally felt that limitations within the 
navigator career field require a transfer into 
some other and often unrelated field in order to 
progress. It may be debatable whether naviga
tion capability is affected by this dissatisfaction, 
or whether steps should be taken to alleviate it. 
The fact remains, however, that many naviga
tors are taking what actions they can to get 
into such fields as materiel and intelligence.9

And further:

A wealth of operational experience is being lost 
to sac due to the diversion of operationally qual
ified navigators from operations to other career 
fields such as Intelligence, Materiel, Missiles, 
etc. Most of the weaknesses in the navigator 
program have long been recognized at crew
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and wing level but there has been a natural re
luctance to “fight the system.’’10

Whether the situation described by the 
Connolly Project report is due to dissatisfac
tion with the navigator career field or is with 
the blessing and by design of the Air Force, 
a wealth of navigational and operational ex
perience is being lost to operations, where it 
is most needed, because of the u s a f ’s present 
restriction of the command of flying units to 
pilots.

T h e  n a v ig a t o r  can either be utilized within 
the strict framework of navigation, chalking 
up his operational experience in flying organi
zations as background for other Air Force

Notes
1. Curtis E. LeMay with MacKinlay Kantor, Mission W ith 

LeM ay  (New York: Doubleday and Company, Inc., 1965), 
p. 114.

2. Henry H. Arnold and Ira C. Eaker, Army Flyer  (New 
York: Harper and Brothers, 1942), p. 217.

3. Bertram C. Harrison, “A Speech to the 15th Annual 
Meeting of the Institute of Navigation,” The Navigator, VI:49, 
Spring, 1959.

4. T he W onder B ook o f  the RAF ( 6 th ed.; London: Ward, 
Lock and Company, Limited, n.d.), p. 163.

5. Ib id ., p. 130.

specialties, or he can be utilized in the opera
tional flying field on an equal basis with the 
pilot. Both these concepts concerning the use 
of the navigator in aircraft, spacecraft, and as 
a commander must be closely examined and 
decisions made with reference to the naviga
tor’s capabilities to meet the demands levied 
by the weapon systems supporting the aero
space mission. Like the pilot, the navigator has 
won a respected niche as a military specialist. 
With the pilot and the missileman, he shares 
the crucial responsibility for the defense of 
the United States through the conduct of opera
tions in the aerospace environment. He should 
be used to maximum advantage by the Air 
Force.

C hicago, Illinois

6 . United States Hydrographic Office, T he American Prac
tical Navigator (Washington: U.S. Government Printing Office, 
1962), p. 61.

7. Select Committee on Astronautics and Space Explora
tion, Space H andbook: Astronautics and Its Applications (Wash
ington: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1959), p. 6 8 .

8 . One of these three navigators is not a navigator-bom
bardier. He is a navigator who has undergone additional train
ing to acquire the AFSC of Electronic Warfare Officer.

9. Connolly Component Project, Final Report (Second Air 
Force, SAC, 1959), pp. 14-15.

10. Ib id ., p. 36.



Books and

A THEORIST IN POWER

D r . T heodore R o pp

T h e  F IR ST  volume of Sir Basil H. Liddell 
Hart’s M emoirs has been brilliantly re

viewed in these pages by Major Ray L. 
Bowers.1 It deals with Liddell Hart s first 
forty-two years and the development of his 
military ideas. Volume II of the Memoirs,\ 
curiously subtitled “The Later Years,” covers 
the three years from Neville Chamberlain’s 
appointment as Prime Minister, 28 May 1937, 
to the fall of France. The first three chapters, 
nearly half the book, center on the nine 
months before July 1938 when “The Captain 
Who Teaches Generals," to use the title of 
Jay Luvaas’s study of his work,2 was the in
formal, confidential adviser of Chamberlain’s 
reforming Secretary of State for War, Leslie 
Hore-Belisha. As military correspondent of 
the Establishment’s newspaper. The Times, to 
which he had moved from the Daily Telegraph

in 1935, Liddell Hart had been close to Hore- 
Belisha’s predecessor, Alfred Duff Cooper. But 
Hore-Belisha also consulted him on the mili
tary appointments needed to carry out his 
“Suggestions on the Reorganisation of the 
Army to meet modem conditions, with a view 
primarily to the role of Imperial Defence,” to 
use the title of the second of two memoran
dums that he sent Hore-Belisha after their first 
meeting at Duff Cooper’s club on 7 June 1938.

While Liddell Hart admits Major General 
J. F. C. Fuller’s primacy in the development 
of the theory of armored war, he was himself 
already widely known, as Luvaas puts it, as 
“a brilliant and prolific journalist, an unselfish 
and aggressive advocate of army reform, and 
an historian of commanding stature and in
tegrity.” The son of a clergyman, he had had 
one year at Cambridge and less than a year

f Basil H. Liddell Hart, T h e L id d e ll Hart M em oirs, T h e  L ater  
Tears, Vol. II  (New York: G. P. Putnam’s Sons, 1966, $7.50), 334 pp.
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of combat when he was gassed and his com
mand wiped out in the Somme offensive of 
1916. Subsequently he had tried to get into the 
official history section, the educational corps, 
and the tank corps, and he had written the 
postwar infantry training manual before be
ing placed on half pay in 1924. Whatever the 
truth of Fuller’s feeling that Liddell Hart was 
railroaded out of the army because of his 
growing interest in armor, Liddell Hart has 
supported himself by writing since he joined 
the Daily Telegraph  in 1925. Anyone who has 
heard him knows that he is a superb teacher, 
but his only teaching appointment was to be 
at the University of California, Davis, in 
1965-66. In the late Forties he was still too 
controversial to be offered either of the Brit
ish chairs in military studies for which he was 
the world’s best-qualified candidate.

Like everyone who writes for a living 
without breaking into the movies, Liddell Hart 
has written too much, though his works are 
not as repetitious as those of Fuller or Jomini, 
who also wrote for a living. Liddell Hart is a 
better historian than Fuller and his equal in 
stylistic power. The personal warmth that 
made him the informal teacher of a whole 
generation of younger soldiers and historians 
has made him equally charitable toward the 
opponents of his ideas, the Colonel Blimps 
who managed war so badly in his few months 
in the trenches. These same characteristics— 
stylistic brilliance, historical honesty, and per
sonal charity—come out with particular clar
ity in this account of his brief period in the 
corridors of power.

Hore-Belisha was just Liddell Hart’s age, 
a veteran of the trenches, and a wealthy law
yer who had entered Parliament as a Liberal 
in 1923. He had helped to bring the National 
Liberals into the coalition Government of 1931. 
His debating power and financial competence 
had been rewarded by the Ministry of Trans
port in 1934. A well-publicized campaign to 
reduce traffic accidents showed that he could 
get things done. Chamberlain knew that the 
army was “the Cinderella’’ of the services, and 
he knew the “obstinacy of some of the Army 
heads in sticking to obsolete methods”; but 
the former Chancellor of the Exchequer was

determined not “to follow Winston’s advice 
and sacrifice our commerce to the manufac
ture of arms.”3 Hore-Belisha had ability, drive, 
and some public following, but he was also 
comparatively “young,” a Jew, and a former 
Liberal with little influence at the top of the 
Conservative Establishment. Liddell Hart was 
a retired captain who had turned to journal
ism. Even the picture of “the partnership” 
shows as unlikely a pair of reformers as the 
War Office has had in its long history.

In the few personal glimpses he gives of 
his chief, Liddell Hart comments on his in
genuousness, poor health, and devotion to his 
mother. He knew little about military affairs. 
Liddell Hart supplied him with ideas about 
both policy and personalities. The amazing 
thing is that they accomplished as much as 
they did, before increasing publicity about 
their relationship and the basic weaknesses 
of Hore-Belisha’s political position led to a 
break in July 1938, which “set me free to crit
icise publicly, with more pungency, the slow 
pace and inadequate measure of the steps that 
were being taken to meet the growing danger 
of war with Nazi Germany.” In poor health and 
with his marriage breaking up, Liddell Hart 
also broke with The Tim es over its support of 
appeasement. His contract was finally ended 
at the end of November 1939. Hore-Belisha 
was forced out in January 1940, for his criti
cism of the high command’s defenses “in the 
gap between the Maginot Line and the sea.” 
While he was never in a personal position to 
recover his old role, Liddell Hart was con
sulted by Hore-Belisha on personalities in 
1939. Their accounts of these difficult years 
do great credit to both men. Liddell Hart feels 
that Churchill did not use Hore-Belisha in 
1940 because he was still “his main competi
tor in popular appeal.” He did make him Min
ister of National Insurance in 1945, when he 
was trying to stem the Labour tide that swept 
him from power during the Potsdam Confer
ence. Hore-Belisha lost his own seat, but 
Churchill made him a peer in 1954. He died 
during a speech at Rheims in 1957, some 
months after the Suez expedition had shown 
how much the British had forgotten of Liddell 
Hart’s teachings.
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Overseas readers may not find this volume 
as interesting as the first one. Many of its de
tails are primarily of interest to historians of 
the Chamberlain era. With the Government 
bent on limited rearmament, the partners 
were limited to getting the right weapons and 
commanders for an army in which many older 
officers were still thinking of the largest pos
sible number of infantry divisions. The depth 
of the opposition to Hore-Belisha comes out 
in Field Marshal Lord Ironside’s diaries.4 
Though he is not even mentioned in Ironside’s 
index, Liddell Hart regarded Ironside as a 
good man, but not for his post as Chief of the 
Imperial General Staff. Most of Liddell Hart s 
personal assessments seem remarkably sound. 
What they show is how well he knew many 
younger officers and the extent to which many 
of them had already been converted to mech
anization.

The Prime Minister made it clear to Hore- 
Belisha after the first discussion of his pro
posed reforms “that the needs of home and 
imperial defence must receive first considera
tion. . . . Any large increase in expenditure 
and in forces was ruled out.” All that the part
ners could propose for the army was to double 
“antiaircraft forces ’ for home defense, to cre
ate “regional strategic reserves” for the Middle 
and Far East, and to create an Expeditionary 
Force of two armored divisions rather than 
one mobile and two infantry divisions. “The 
General Staff, in their plans for . . .  a field 
force for the Continent similar to that of 1914, 
had not taken due account of the new [Italian 
and Japanese] threats to the oversea Empire, 
. . . nor of the new type of risk . . .  in France 
from .a German tank penetration of Blitzkrieg  
style.”

The three chapters of the second half of 
the book deal with Munich, its results, and the 
outbreak of war. A short Epilogue deals with 
the collapse of 1940. Some of the most inter
esting material in these chapters details Lid
dell Hart’s opposition to the adoption of con
scription in the spring of 1939 and his support 
for a larger fighter plane program. He feels 
that Chamberlain’s “hasty guarantee . . .  to 
Poland . . . precipitated the Second World 
War. This foolish, futile, and provocative guar

antee [resulted] from the British people’s in
dignant reaction to this fresh proof . . . Hitler’s 
pounce on Prague . . .  of Hitler’s aggressive
ness, and Chamberlain’s reaction to the com
bined political and emotional pressures which 
it generated.” Conscription was adopted soon 
afterwards under similar popular pressures, 
“along with a desire to encourage the French 
and the Poles, and in the misplaced belief that 
the news would be a deterrent to Hitler. 
Though the evidence for conscription’s effect 
on French, Polish, and German decisions is not 
all in, conscription was backed by many con
servative military men. Its immediate effect, 
however, was to distort the reformers’ military 
program by diverting “resources to non-essen
tial kinds of equipment for non-essential types 
of forces.”

On conscription, an issue on which he was 
on the losing side, Liddell Hart stresses the 
Government’s weakness in the face of public 
opinion. In the bomber-fighter controversy, 
in which he supported the Government, we 
may legitimately ask if public opinion did not 
play a larger role than he now sees for it. He 
had always opposed gas and terror bombing 
as inhumane and counteq)roductive, but the 
immediate practical problem was not to pro
voke German bombing and to safeguard Brit
ain “herself against a knockout blow. . . .” The 
advocates of “attack as the best defence” are 
too apt to forget the elementary principle that 
operations should proceed from a secure base. 
The catchphrase becomes dangerously absurd 
when used—at a time when war is an immi
nent possibility—for disregarding the need for 
shelters and other civil precautions while try
ing to build a bombing force for the future 
that can match Germany’s at the moment. 
When claiming that money devoted to such 
precautions, as well as to antiaircraft guns and 
fighter aircraft, would be better spent in build
ing more bombers, one would be wise to con
sider whether prevailing circumstances offer 
an adequate chance of having the advantage 
in competitive bombing. Here, in a passage 
that shows his fair-mindedness, Liddell Hart 
was opposing Lord Trenchard (“outstanding 
among the military leaders whom Britain has 
produced this century”) and supporting such
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men as the later Air Chief Marshal Sir Hugh 
Dowding, Air Vice-Marshal Richard Peck, and 
Marshal of the Royal Air Force Sir Cyril New- 
all. The decision in October 1939 “to form 
eighteen more fighter squadrons for the de
fence of Britain” went back to Scheme M of 
the Munich period. At that time, to quote 
Professor Robin Higham, the Air Ministry had 
taken “the traditional British view which Lid
dell Hart had so ably set forth in T he British 
W ay in W ar ffa re ]  in 1932 and would uphold 
in his D efen ce  o f  Britain  in June 1939 in which 
dynamic defence was set forth not as the ulti
mate course in war so much as the only pos
sible course which Britain could steer at that 
time.”5

From the safe hindsight of a generation, 
a historian’s only criticism of this second vol
ume of memoirs is that it may not support 
Liddell Hart’s insistence that “the collapse of 
the West in 1940 was a world-shaking disaster 
which changed the course of history for the 
worse. Yet never was a great disaster m ore eas
ily prevent ib le .’’ (Italics mine) Liddell Hart’s 
whole account of conscription, for example, 
rests on the assumption that an all-armored 
British Expeditionary Force would not have 
been driven into the sea and on still other as
sumptions of basic changes in French, Ger
man, and Russian political and military poli
cies. The whole work accurately reflects British 
concerns during these critical years. Like 
many similar recent accounts, it indirectly 
gives too much credit to British appeasers. 
Another example of this is Liddell Hart’s hope 
in September 1939, after the partition of Po
land, “now that Germany and Russia face each 
other, . . . friction is likely to develop, . . . 
which could prove our salvation, . . .  if we al
lowed time for . . . [it] to develop, and did 
not precipitate a German offensive in the West 
by empty offensive threats on our part.” The 
United States appears in the subject index for 
this volume only with the following subhead
ings: “need for action in Far East from,” “dan
ger of Britain becoming poor dependent of,” 
“consequences of Nazi victory to,” and “illu
sory belief in speedy victory in.” The last en
try refers to his American publisher, who 
wanted a one-volume history of the war “within

a year from the end of the war if possible, 
and in any case not later than 1942.” This 
history, incidentally, will follow the present
volume.15

In the classified list of Liddell Hart’s 
works in which this last bit of information 
appears, the only “general” work is W hy Don't 
W e L earn  from  History? (1944). This makes 
it possible for a reviewer to ask, What are the 
main “lessons” of this volume by one of the 
greatest military theorists of this century? One, 
which he stresses repeatedly, is the difficulty of 
rearming without precipitating the very attack 
which rearmament was meant to deter. “It was 
a habit with us,” he noted after a talk with 
Group Captain L. L. Mac-Lean of Bomber 
Command in December 1938, “to assume that 
the date when our rearmament programme 
was completed was the date when war might 
come, and that the Germans would wait for 
it—whereas the Germans were disciples of 
Clausewitz who had taught that the right time 
. . . was not necessarily when you were most 
ready but when your . . . readiness was best 
in relation to your opponent’s.” This unhis- 
torical jab at Clausewitz stemmed from Lid
dell Hart’s T he G host o f N apoleon  (1933) and 
was to be substantially revised in his Strategy 
—T he In d irect A pproach  (1954).7 An equally 
important lesson, though it must be subsumed 
from his account of his partnership with Hore- 
Belisha, is that no single political or military 
reformer can force a major military policy 
change in the modem state unless he has real 
political power over a comparatively long 
period of time ( as was the case with Lord 
Haldane and Elihu Root or Admirals Mahan, 
Tirpitz, and Fisher) and substantial support 
from at least part of the military establishment. 
Hore-Belisha’s political power was too limited, 
but Fuller and Liddell Hart had converted 
many younger army officers to armor. One 
notes, finally, the lack of any index reference 
to “public opinion. Here again this volume 
accurately reflects its time. In Britain both 
political and military policies were decided by 
the Establisliment, with occasional sops to 
public opinion. This was as true, incidentally, 
of Labour as of the Conservatives.

Only since 1945, as Professor Peter Paret
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has noted, have we become aware of how 
difficult it is in peacetime to move the “many 
wheels” of the modem industrial state in time 
for effective action.8 All our advances in com
munications, political intelligence, and propa
ganda may be canceled by ever longer re
search, development, and industrial lead times 
and the danger of a far more devastating sur
prise by an aggressor alarmed by his victims 
awakening. Here one of the most significant 
changes in Liddell Hart’s Strategij (his D eci
sive W ars o f History [1929] updated) is his 
realization that “the indirect approach is closely 
related to all problems of the influence of 
mind upon mind—the most influential factor 
in human history.”3 This sentence Is one rea
son why one puts this volume down with the 
hope of an eventual sequel. This Protean strat
egist is always learning, always expanding his 
vision and deepening his insights. He was 
neither embittered nor discouraged by his 
brief period of power, which he must now see
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